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JOB OPPORTUNITIES AND BASIC SKILLS
TRAINING PROGRAM

FRIDAY, MAY 29, 1992

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES,

Chicago, Ill.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9 a.m., in conference

room 331, Ralph Metcalfe Federal Building, Chicago, Ill., Hon. Dan
Rostenkowski (chairman of the committee) and Hon. Thomas J.
Downey (acting chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

[The press releases announcing the hearing follow:]
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PRESS RELEASE /17
SUBCOMNITTIS ON RONAN RESOURCES
COMMITTEE ON NAYS AND MEANS
U.S. SOUSE OP REPRESENTATIVES
1102 LORGKOITII SOUSE OPTICS BLDG.
WASIINGTON, D.C. 20515
?SUMMONS* (202) 228-1025

TEE HONORABLE DAN *OSUMI/MU (D., ILL.),
CHAIRMAN, COMLITTIS ON WAYS PJID MEANS, AND

TEE SONORAN/4 THOMAS J. DOWRY (D., N.Y.), ACTING =AIRMAN
SUBCONMITTSS ON MAN RESOURCES, COMMITTER ON NAYS AND MBA), ,

O.S. ROUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
ANNOUNCE A YIELD "MARINO ritClICAGO, ILLINOIS,

ON THE JOB OPPORTUNITIES AND BASIC SKILLS (JOBS) TRAINING PROGRAM

The Honorable Dan Rostenkowski (D., Ill.), Chairman, Committee on
Ways and Means, and the Honorable Thomas J. Downey (D., N.Y.),
Acting Chairman, Subcommittee on Human Resources, Committee on Ways
and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, today announced that the
Subcommittee will hold a hearing on the Job Opportunities and Basic
Skills (JOBS) training program. The hearing will take place on
Friday, May 29, 1992, beginning at 10:00 a.m., in Conference Room /331
of the Ralph Metcalfe Federal Building, at 77 West Jackson Street,
Chicago, Illinois.

BACKGROUND

The Family Support Act of 1988 established a new employment,
education and training program for recipients of Aid to Families with
Dependent Children (AFDC, or welfare) benefits, called the JOBS program.
The JOBS program is designed to help needy families with children reduce
the degree to which they depend on AFDC for income and to avoid
long-term enrollment in the program. Federal funding for JOBS program
costs is available as a capped entitlement. States are required to
match Federal spending, at a rate that varies by State, but generally is
no more than 40 percent (except for certain administrative costs, which
States must match at a rate of 50 percent).

The State of Illinois implemented its JOBS program, called
"Project Chance,. in April, 1990, six months before the implementation
date requirement established in Federal law. Project Chance operates
statewide. State JOBS programs must include educational activities,
job skills training, job readiness activities, job development and job
placement, and supportive services. In addition to these components,
Project Chance includes job search, work supplesentation, on-the-job
training, and community work experience. Project Chance also offers
post-secondary education to certain JOBS participants.

On December 2, 1991, the Subcommittee on Hagan Resources of thc
Committee on Ways and Means, held an oversight hearing on selected
issues relating to the AFDC and JOBS programs. At the hearing,
witnesses reported that Stab, budget constraints have hampered the
ability of many States to draw down their share of available Federal
funds under the JOBS program. In fiscal year 1991, State obligations
totaled only 60 percent of the $1 billion in available Federal funds.
The State of Illinois was able to obligate only 46 percent of its share
of the Federal JOBS entitlement ($54 million).

SCOPE OP NEARING

At the hearing, Members are interested in learning firsthand about
Illinois, experience implementing Federal requirements of the JOBS
program. In addition, Members are interested in learning what effect
budget constraints, high unemployment and AFDC caseload increases have
had on the need for employment, education and training services in
Illinois, and funding for Project Chance.

(MORE)
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Members also are interested in receiving teztimony on a proposal to
increase the ability of States to draw down Federal JOBS funds during a
recession. Under the proposal, during a recession year, a State would
receive enhanced Federal matching funds for any JOBS obligations that
are in excess of the State's obligations for the latest pre-recession
year, up to the State's JOBS cap. Current-law matching rates would be
maintained for obligations up to the pro-recession year levels.

Finally, Members are interested in receiving testimony on proposals
designed to enhance the ability of unemployed individuals to find and
retain jobs and 4-:',rove the skills and capability of the labor force.

DITAILS FOR TSB BUBMISB/OM OP WR/TTEX COMMESTS:

Persons wishing to submit written statements for the printed record

of the hearing should submit at least six (6) copies of their statements
by close of business, Friday, June 22, 1992, to Robert J. Leonard, Chief
Counsel, Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives,
1102 Longworth House Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20515.

FORMATTING RZOIRMINTS:

Each statement presented for printing to the Committee by a witness, any written statement or
exhibit submitted for the printed record or any written comments in response to a request for written
comments must conform to the guidelines listed bedew. Any statement or exhibit not in compliance with
these guidelines WI eat be printed, but coil be maintained in the Committee files for review and use by

the Committee.

1. All statements and any accompanying exhibits for printing must be typed in single space
on legal-site paper and may not exceed a total of 10 pages.

2 Copies of whole documents submitted as exhaiit material will not be accepted for
printing. Instead, exhibit material should be referenced and quoted or paraphrased. All
exhibit material not meeting these specifications will be maintained in the Committee
files for review and use by the Committee.

3. Statements must contain the name and capacity in which the ir'tness will appear or, for
written comments, the name and capacity of the person submitting the statement, as
wall as any clients or persona, or any organization for whom the witness appears or for
whom the statement is submitted.

. A supplemental sheet must accompany each statement listing the name, full address, a
telephone number veers the witness or the designated representative may be reached and

topical outline or summary of the comments and recommendations in the full
meat. This supplemental sheet will not be included in the Feinted record.

The above restrictions and limitations apply only to material being submitted for printing.
Statements and exhibits or supplementary material lutimitted so!eli for lievibuthen to the Members, the

press and the public during the course of a public hearing may be submitted in other forms.

le e *
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* * * CHANGE IN TIME * * *

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE
TUESDAY, MAY 26, 1992

PRESS RELEASE #17- REVISED
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
1102 LONGWORTH HOUSE OFFICE BLDG.
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20515
TELEPHONE: (202) 225-1025

THE HONORABLE THOMAS J. DOWNEY (D., N.Y.), ACTING CHAIRMAN,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES, COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, ANNOUNCES A CHANGE IN TIME FOR

A FIELD HEARING IN CHICAGO, ILLINOIS, ON THE
JOB OPPORTUNITIES AND BASIC SKILLS (JOBS) TRAINING PROGRAM

The Honorable Thomas J. Downey (D., N.Y.), Acting Chairman,
Subcommittee on Human Resources, Committee on Ways and Means,
U.S. House of Representatives, today announced that the
Subcommittee hearing in Chicago, Illinois, on the Job
Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS) training program will begin
at 9:00 a.m. on Friday, May 29, 1992, rather than at 10:00 a.m.as prey announced. The hearing will be held in Conference
Room #331 of the Ralph Metcalfe Federal Building, at 77 West
Jackson Street, Chicago, Illinois.

All other details concerning this hearing remain the same.
Please see Subcommittee press release #17, dated April 3, 1992,
for those additional details.
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. The committee will come to order.
I want to welcome my colleagues to the city of Chicago, and our

guests to this hearing on one of the most important issues facing
our citiesthe lack of jobs for inner-city residents. For the job
market to work successfully, two things are required: employers
with jobs to offer and applicants with skills.

Today, our focus is on how to ensure that residents of our Chica-
go neighborhoods have the skills that employers are looking for.

The Family Support Act of 1988 established a new employment,
education and training program for recipients of Aid to Families
with Dependent Children benefits. It is appropriately called the
JOBS program. The JOBS program is designed to help needy fami-
lies get off the welfare rolls and onto the payrolls.

Federal funding for the JOBS program costs is matched by State
contributions of up to 40 percent of the total cost. This year, States
have requested only 60 percent of the $1 billion in available funds
from the Federal Government, largely because of State budget con-
straints. Here in Illinois, our State could afford to spend less than
half the available amount.

It is a sad irony that today's recession simultaneously increases
the need for this program and reduces the ability of the States to
fund it. In an effort to resolve this problem, I have sponsored a pro-
posal that reduces the required State match. That will make this
program work as we in the Congress intended.

There is a lot of discussion today about how to improve the econ-
omy and quality of life in our inner cities. Putting people to work
will go a long way toward solving many other problems. We are
here today to discuss how the Federal Government can best help
the people of our city get the work they want and need.

Before we begin, I would like to thank the League of Women
Voters, especially Betty Willhoite and other members of the Chica-
go community, for their time and assistance in setting up this hear-
ing

Without objection, I will include in the record of this hearing a
complete description of my JOBS proposal to the House leadership.

[The description follows:]

10
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Modifications to the JOBS program
As Proposed by Chairman Dan Rostenkowski

to the Leadership of the House of Representatives

1. Increase State Access to JOBS Funds

(a) Enhanced match for fiscal year 1992. -- Each State would be
subject to current law matching rates under the JOBS program
for obligations in fiscal year 1993 up to the State's fiscal
year 1991 obligation level. Obligations in fiscal year 1993
that are in excess of the State's 1991 obligation level
would be matched at a higher Federal rate (90 percent), upto the State's JOBS cap.

(b) Carryover of funds from fiscal year 1991, to fiscal years
1992 and 1993. -- $100 million

(approximately one-fourth) of
the JOBS entitlement funds left unobligated for fiscal year
1991 would be made available for obligation by the States.
States would have one year after the date of enactment to
obligate these "carryover" funds, and no State match would
apply to the carryover funds. The JOBS monies are important
because States in this recessionary period did not use theirfull allotment. These funds would be used to increase
employability of welfare recipients.

(c) Carryover of funds from fiscal years 1992 and 1993, to
fiscal years 1993 and 1994. -- 50 percent of the entitlement
funds left unobligated for fiscal year 1992, and 100 percent
of the funds left unobligated for fiscal year 1993, would be
available for obligation by the States for fiscal years 1993
and 1994, respectively. These "carryover" funds would be
allocated to each State for a fiscal year based on its
relative share of JOBS obligations for fiscal year 1991.
The funds would be subject to the enhanced match in fiscal
year 1993, and the current law matching rate in fiscal year1994.

2. The "20- hour "rule. -- Revise the definition of participation
for purposes of JOBS participation rates, to ensure that
individuals who are satisfactorily participating full-timein educational activities are counted as participants.

The cost of all of these JOBS proposals together is
approximately $400 million over five years ($600 million in new
spending less $200 million in savings).
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. At this time, I will recognize the gen-
tleman from New York, Mr. Downey.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a
pleasure to be here with you today.

Before the ink was dry on the Family Support Act of 1988, the
pundits began to explain why welfare reform would not work. Al-

though the bill contained a substantial job opportunities and basic
skills program and other provisions to help welfare recipients
become self-sufficient, the critics said it was not enough.

They complained that the bill would force welfare recipients to
search for jobs futilely, or to work off their benefits in demeaning,
low-wage, dead-end jobs. Some said the program would not address
the formidable barriers to work that welfare mothers face: the
need for child care and health insurance coverage; the lack of self-

ceilfidence; the unfamiliarity with the workplace and standards of
behavior; and the often chaotic home lives.

Despite this chorus of dissent, States have set up JOBS programs
with education and training for those who are severely disadvan-
taged in the labor market and with job search assistance and work
as the ultimate goal. As these programs are implemented, I believe
it is important to ensure that the aim of the JOBS program re-
mains what it was in 1988: to help AFDC recipients become self-
sufficient before they fall into the trap of dependency.

At a time when scapegoating has become all too popular and wel-

fare bashing is an all too convenient rep- ...Ise to problems, the suc-
cess of the JOBS program is more important than ever. I look for-
ward to hearing from today's witnesses about Project Chance here
in Illinois, and I am especially interested in hearing what the Fed-
eral Government can do to assist in the implementation of this
vital and successful program.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. I would like to introduce my col-
leagues who are joining me here this morning for this hearing. The
gentleman to my left needs no introduction. He is an outstanding
Member of the House of Representatives and member of the Ways
and Means Committee, Marty Russo, a Member of Congress from

Illinois.
On my extreme right is a gentleman who serves us very well. He

is a doctor who has served on the Ways and Means Committee for

several years, Dr. Jim McDermott of Washington.
And on my immediate right is the young subcommittee chairman

of the outstanding subcommittee on Human Resources, Tom

Downey of New York.
I would like the witnesses when they take the witness stand, to

identify themselves for the record and then proceed into their testi-
mony.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH ANTOLIN, DEPUTY DIRECTOR FOR
FIELD OPERATIONS, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC AID,
ON BEHALF OF PHIL BRADLEY, DIRECTOR

Mr. ANTOLIN. Good morning. My name is Joseph Antolin. I am
here representing Director Phil Bradley. He is caught up in a con-
troversy regarding Medicaid assessments, which I believe the sub-
committee is probably very familiar with as well.
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I will not go through all of my testimony, which is ratherlengthy.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Without objection, your entire state-ment will be included in the record.
Mr. ANTOLIN. Thank you.
To start with, I would like to strongly support the concept ofeither a block grant or an enhanced match and 90 percent matchmethodology to assist the State of Illinois to draw down more ofthe dollars to provide services to JOBS clients, AFDC clients in ourState.
We need to have an assertive response to the national recessionwhich is causing our rolls to swell to record levels. We have neverhad as many p....)ple needing public assistance in this State as iscurrently true today.
The one thing I would say is the block grant or the enhanced

match should not tie the State with a whole series of new require-ments, and should be available for training, childcare, transporta-tion, for other services that are necessary to prepare our clients toenter or reenter the work force.
We have had a lot of experience in the last 20 years with employ-ment and training programs. We like to think in Ilhaois the manyparts of the Family Support Act picked up on our experience withemployment and training programs for AFDC. But when we imple-mented the JOBS program, we frankly were unprepared with theincreased cost of targeting the hard-to-serve, the target populationsthat Congress designated.
To illustrate, the year prior to JOBS, we served something alongthe lines of 36,500 individuals for $1.2 million in support of servicesper month. Under the JOBS program, we are serving about 28,000individuals at $1.5 million per month in support of services. That isnot 2. criticism of the JOBS requirements. In fact, we welcome it; itis the right thing to do. But it is an illustration that we are servinghalf of the clients with the greater expense and more intensiveservices and more long-term interventions to prepare people for thework force which we think are necessary.
That demand on the budget comes at the same time as the na-tional recession, at the same time as Medicaid costs are goingthrough the roof. And frankly, in this State, Medicaid is swallow-ing up all the social services needs.
In the course of implementing the JOBS program, we found inthe first year we didn't have a strict limit on the number of peopleparticipating. We had a volunteers program. We got too many vol-unteers and we found we had to shut down intake in the secondhalf of the fiscal year. That was a severe blow to the effectivenessof the program here.
We have developed what we call a slot management model thatstrictly limits the number of people we can serve. Of the 228,000AFDC clients in this Statethat was the number last month; it isactually a little higher this monthwe can serve an average of21,000 to 22,000 AFDC families here. That is all we can afford withour State allocation and the drawdown we currently get.The chairperson accurately said that we are drawing down lessthan half. And we think that by the end of this fiscal year, theState fiscal year, we will have left $88 million untouched of the

13
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money that was allocated to the State of Illinois since the JOBS

program was implemented in April of 1990.

So we are very much in support of anything that will help us

bring down those untouched dollars. We think that if we had
drawn down the dollars, the other 50 percent, we easily could 1-ave

served 22,000 or more of the AFDC clients in our State. In other

words, we could have more than doubled the number of people we

are serving
And I referred to the Medicaid issue, but let me just point out

that one of the things I think people forget, two-thirds of the de-

partment of public aid budget right now, two-thirds of our budget

goes to Medicaid costs. One out of every nine citizens in the State

of Illinois qualifies for Medicaid under the various requirements.
One out of every three births in this State is paid for by Medicaid.

One out of every two children in the city of Chicago is Medicaid

eligible. So when I talk about Medicaid engulfing, you know, swal-

lowing up any other social services needs, I think you have a sense

of the magnitude of the problem.
We are concerned, if I can just take a moment, about additional

Federal restrictions or requirements on the State. And I know that

this committee is considering Representative Rostenkowski's bill. I

do want to comment on Senate bill 2303, which provides full Feder-

al funding for JOBS, but it places some severe burdens on the

State in that we would have to risk losing the match if we didn't

serve, I believe it is 40 percent of the participants in a 20-hour set-

ting Forty percent of the participants in a 20-hour setting, given

the way the 20-hour rule is, is nuts, frankly.
I want to get to the 20-hour rule and a couple of other require-

ments that I think are hamstringing the States that you should

know about as well. One is prevention initiatives. The JOBS regu-

lations clearly provide for services and focus on adults seeking

AFDC and the hard-to-serve, but it really focuses on the parents.

There is some mention of having to access the needs of the child.

particularly needy children, but the parent is the person who,
when they get the services, is the person who is counted for the

match, and if we are serious about trying to intervene and trying

to stop intergenerational dependence, one of the requirements that

needs to be changed or more clearly articulated is that services,

particularly preventive services that serve the teen members of the

AFDC families, should be counted as job initiatives.
Currently, in my testimony I refer to two programs, and one is

Project Pride, which was a demonstration in Joliette, that success-

fully assisted a teen to stay in high school, not get pregnant. We

were not able to continue that program even the-igh it was an

award-winning program that was a Federal demonstration pro-

gram, because it is not matchable under the JOBS regulations.
Another program the city of Chicago called Project Prepare links

high school students with a private not-for-profit organization
youth guidance in the Chicago public school system. The Chicago
Tribune referred to it as one of the most successful programs,

intervention programs for the poor. Yet it, too, is not clearly

matchable, and it absolutely does not count toward the participa-

tion rate, even though these are teens in poor communities from

14
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AFDC families who are being trained to not be the next generationon AFDC.
I think if we are to succeed in the goals of the Family SupportAct, that is one of the critical things that needs to be changed.The 20-hour participation requirements will probably be the sub-ject of much more testimony. But the way the rules are set up,they force the development of employability plans that meet the20-hour rule, so that participation of that individual can count forthe enhanced match from HHS, rather than the unique needs ofthat individual participant.

There is no question that an intensive 20-hour program can pro-vide structure and training that is needed by some clients. But it isnot necessarily the program for everyone, and it is not necessarilythe best program for someone who has a young child who is justentering the world of education and work.
Specifically, if I can illustrate how the rule drives program deci-sions that are not contrary to the client's best interests, we need tomake sure that program offerings begin early in the month, be-cause if they begin later in the month we lose hours of participa-tion toward the calculation of the participation rate.An individual who begins participation in a 20-hour weekly pro-gram during the second week of the month will not count for our20 hours, because the way the calculations under the HHS regula-tions work, you take the 3 weeks of participation in the month;divide it by the 4 weeks, it is actually 4.2 weeks, and that results ina little less than 15 in the course countable participation in thatmonth for that individual, even though the 3 weeks of that month,for the length of what that course was, they were in the 20-hourprogram.

That 20-hour-a-week benchmark discourages us from encouragingparticipants to enroll in the right program or in postsecondary edu-cation programs or in training programs that just aren't set up for20 hours. Many adult GED programs aren't that long in thenumber of hours set up.
In my testimony I go through specifically what are the negativesof the 20-hour rules. I won't go through them again. But I thinkthat the regulation of this committee and Congress should directHHS to relax the 20-hour rule. It is appropriate in many cases. Itcould be a goal. But it should not be the requirement for participa-tion for everyone.
There is an AFDC-U component requirement coming down theroad for fiscal year 1994. That requires 40 percent of the principalwage earners in two-parent households to participate in at least 16hours a week in a work experience program.It makes sense to serve two-parent households because child carecosts are less, there is probably a closer connection to the workforce, and the family is likely to be more stable. On the other hand,that mandate is going to likely, at our current projections of whatmoney we will have available in this State, use more than half ofour available resources for the JOBS program.By redirecting resources to comply with that requirement, weare going to have to be backing away from services to young par-ents and to individuals who have been on assistan -e for long-termperiods. And it treats the AFDC-U parent differently than it treats
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anyone else. Their connection to the work force may require re-
training and not necessarily work experience. It may be a question
of transferring skills or adjusting what their abilities are, and that
is not part of what is contemplated.

So again, we would ask for a revision of what the requirements
exactly are so they can be more mainstream with the other JOBS
services that we provide.

There are AFDC statutory and regulatory requirements that also
hamper the success of the Family Support Act. I have briefly listed
them in my testimony. Fundamentally, they are the 100-hour rule,
which is a penalty on two-parent families. Basically, it is a rule
that if either parent goes to work for more than 100 hours, then
the family is not eligible for assistance. What that is, is a flat disin-
centive of people going to work part-time in a two-parent house-
hold, or the father goes to work, leaves the family, and leaves the
AFDC family single-parent household so they can continue getting
medical assistance for the children.. That has to be carefully looked
at, and frankly, we think it should be eliminated.

The 301/3 rule treats income in a way that after the fourth month
of someone going to work and earning over and above their grant,
there is a severe racketing down of the person's total take-home
pay between the grant and their earnings. The result is that at
that point, many people wonder what is the purpose of working, be-
cause now they are not seeing any dollars increase in what they
take, and they are seeing their medical assistance threatened.

There is a limitation of $90 for employment expenses. In the city
of Chicago, $90 does not cover your average employment expenses
as a deduction from what the person earns. And we are talking the
gross earnings, and you have to take out Social Security first, that
eats up most of the $90, so we can forget about all the real employ-
ment expenses such as transportation and clothing.

The connection to the labor force regulation is particularly puni-
tive against young parents. That regulation requires, again, in a
two-parent household, there has to be a connection to the work
force, with earnings in four quarters or at leastwith earnings in
the prior quarters before the person conies onto assistance.

Where this really hits us is young parents who might want to get
married. It is a Federal policy that says, Don't do it. And we don't
think that makes sense. Single-parent households are part of the
barriers to people beingto move off of welfare. If you have any
inclination among young parents to get married, we are telling
them as a matter of Federal policy, Don't do it. We think there
ought to be an exception carved out of that rule for young parents
under 25 or something along that line.

Finally, there are self-employment initiatives. There are people
when the motivation, desire to start their own businesses, who can
get some of the startup financing, but the way the Federal rules
work here as well, what they earn is countable income, what they
put back in the business, in many instances, frankly in most in-
stances, as countable assets.

The problem is, if you have a business operating either at a loss
or that is meeting expenses, we are counting that money against
the person's AFDC so we are saying, Either you have to choose
AFDC or continue in your business that may not be able to support
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you, and the result is people fail in their efforts. There ought to be
a support for people who have the initiative to try their own busi-nesses.

We think the Family Support Act was a terrific framework for
starting the changes that are necessary. We think extended medi-
cal assistance, transitional child care, will offer the kinds of guar-
antees that are necessary, and we welcome those requirements.
Title IV-A, at risk child care funds, is also a big support. But weneed the long-term education, we need the continuous support for
interventions.

Nearly half of our AFDC clients don't have high school degrees.
Many of those who do don't read at the requisite levels. And if youtalk to the employers in this State, as many of us have, what they
want at a minimum are people who can read, people who can do
basic math, people who have those basic skills. Too many of our cli-
ents don't, and it takes time to get them up to those levels.

If the committee has any questions
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Mr. Antolin.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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STATE OF ILLINOIS
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC AID
Phil Bradley, Director

TESTIMONY OH THE FAMILY SUPPORT ACT
MAY 29, 1992

Good Morning. My name is Joseph Antolin and I am Deputy Director of the
Illinois Department of Public Aid. I am here representing Director Phil
Bradley, who was unable to attend due to other commitments. We appreciate the
opportunity to talk with you today about our experience with employment and
training programs for AFDC clients and to offer our comments and suggestions
on the Family Support Act and its regulations in order to make it work better
for the people of Illinois.

I would like to Start by saying we strongly support the concept of a block
grant to states for federal JOBS funds the states have been unable to access.
This would be an assertive response to the national recession which has
battered the budget of the states and caused the AFDC rolls to swell to record
levels. The block grant should be used for training, child care,
transportation or other services needed to prepare clients to enter or
re-enter the changing workforce.

Illinois has a history which spans more than 20 years with employment and
training programs for participants in families on federal AFDC. Prior to the
implementation of the Jobs Opportunity and Basic Skills (JOBS) program, we
operated the Work Incentive program,(WIN) and the WIN Demonstration program
In 1986, the Department announced and implemented the Project Chance program
which was to be the umbrella employment and training program for welfare
clients.

During the years between January 1986 and April 1990 when the JOBS program was
implemented in Illinois, the Project Chance program tried to serve too many
clients with too few resources. More than 50% of the individuals in the
program were in job search. There were criticisms from clients, advocates and
the legislature for mandating recipients to search for jobs even though they
did not have the education or skills to obtain or retain employment. In

addition the program was faulted for providing few supports for the hard to
serve. There was no effort to reach the hard to serve and there was no
emphasis on intensive program components.

With the passage of the Family Support Act, congress mandated that states
restructure their employment and training programs to provide education and
training services and support for the hard to serve. In Illinois we welcomed
the opportunity to design an employment and training program for AFDC clients
that could provide long term intervention that would lead families not only
off of welfare but also out of poverty. We agree that limited resources
should be targeted to the long term welfare recipient and to young parents.

When Illinois implemented the JOBS program in April 1990, with the input of
advocate groups and other state and local agencies, we designed a volunteer
first program that would target resources to young parents and long term
Public Aid clients. Adult basic education was required for clients without a
high scnool education and long term education and training were emphasized.
By December 1990, there were 18,029 clients in the program. There were 4,401
in adult education and 7,430 were in other education programs. Only 993 were

in job search. Services were being target to young parents and long term
welfare clients. Intensive programs of at least 20 hours per week were being
designed. Child care and other supportive services were being provided.
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However, although Illinois had a long history in operation of employment and
training programs, the Department had never operated a intensive education and
training program for the hard to serve. We did not fully anticipate the
increased cost to the state for the supportive services for these clients.
'.hile in the calendar year prior to the implementation of JOBS we had been
able to serve approximateli 36,500 individuals per month with supportive
service dollars of *1,243,100 per month, in December, 1990, we found that we
were serving 18,029 individuals per month at an approximate cost of $1,530,000per month. We were serving half the clients at a greater exeense. Clearly we
were not prepared for thr increased cost of guaranteeing supportive services
to hard to serve clients in intensive education and training programs.

Although advocate groups and clients wire supportive of the new program,
because of the supportive service costs, in January, 1991, we were forced to
implement several coat containment measures and to close entry into the
program until we received our appropriation in July, 1991. Beginning in July,1991, we implemented a slot management model that allows us to monitor our
spending.

The slot management model has allowed us to manage the cost of our program, by
limiting the number of individuals we can serve. While there are currently
228,620 AFDC adults in Illinois, we are able to serve an average of 21,787 per
month with our current funding. In order to ensure balance in our program by
serving clients who are ready to go to work and to meet the federal
participation rate while living within our appropriation, we redesigned our
program to increase the number of individuals who are in job search. As one
would expect, individuals in job search generally use less transportation and
child care than clients in full time education or training programs.
Currently, 4,784 or 221 of our participants are in job search or job
readiness, and 12,442 are in some type of education program. The remainder
are in orientation, initial assessment or work experience.

Our ability to serve AFDC clients in education and training programs is
limited by the availability of state funding to qualify for the federalmatch. As in most other states in the nation, the cost of Medicaid in
Illinois has engulfed the budget process in the need for resources. More than
two thirds of the Departments budget is for medical costs. This is to support
one out of every nine citizens in Illinois who qualify for Medicaid and to payfor one out of every three births. One out of every two children in Chicago
is on Medicaid, and sixty percent of the nursing home residents in the state
are Medicaid eligible. Federal Medicaid requirements and declining state
revenues due to the recessionary economy and high unemployment have prohibited
Illinois from allocating its share of the funds to obtain our JOBS allocation.

In Illinois, during the period of the JOBS program, we have had the following
expenditures and drawn in the following federal match:

QUARTER
ENDING

6/90
9/90
12/90
3/91
6/91
9/91

12/91

JOBS (AFDC) EXPENDITURES

TOTAL
EXPENDITURES

$ 3,265,168
7,901,915
7,821,194
6,931,004
5,332,207
8,830,816
5,812,136

FEDERAL
SHARE

2,373,388
4,722,189
5,048,706
4,578,412
3,532,359
5,125,074
3,771,774

NET
STATE

$ 891,780
3,179,726
2,772,488
2,352,5,2
1,799,848
3,705,742
2,040,362

TOTAL $45,894,440 *29,151,902 $16,742,538
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By the end of June, 1992, Illinois will have left untouched more than $88M in
federal funds becaaae of our state's inability to allocate enough state
dollars for the JOBS program. It is anticipated based on our PY'92 funding
that we will obtain about $20M of our federal allocation for JOBS. With this
budget, we are able to serve approximately 21,000 individuals per month. If
we were able to obtain the untouched federal funds, we could serve 22,000
additional individuals per month. These federal dollars could provide
increased funding for child care and education. In the long term, these
dollars could substantially improved the lives of poor children and families
in this state. We do not want to continue losing this opportunity.

Thus, Illinois supports the issuance of the federal funds for the JOBS program
as a grant to the states. The grant should allow the states enough
flexibility to develop programs that provide education, training, and
employment for adults but also provide preventive services for teens;
supportive services like child care, and services that prevent welfare
dependency.

The issuance of grants to the state should not place additional federal
restrictions or requirements on the state. For example, whili SB 2303
provides for full federal funding for the JOBS program, it places requirements
on the state to serve all nonexempt APDC clients and increases participation
rates. States would be at risk of losing 504 of the match if they were not
able to meet the participation requirements. This type of legislation would
reduce the quality of the programs that have been designed and make it
difficult for administrators to sell the program to their legislators for
funding.

In addition to increasing federal funding for the JOBS program, there are
Other legislative and regulatory changes that should be made or required by
Congress to improve the opportunities for APDC clients to become self
sufficient. I would like to comment on several of these.

Prevention Initiatives

The JOBS regulations provide for services to adults receiving AFDC. While
there is mention in the regulations of assessing the 'needs of any child of
the individual', the participant in the program is the adult or young parent.
The rederal regulations inexplicably do not encourage, and in fact, seem to
prohibit prevention initiatives for teens in APDC families. By working only
with the adult caretaker, the JOBS program is missing a critical opportunity
to intervene with the soon to be adult children of the ArDC client to provide
supports and to reduce the possibility of inter-generational welfare
dependency.

Illinois with state funds has operated initiatives for teens that have been
recognized as being successful interventions. Two such programs are Project
Pride and Project Prepare.

Project Pride, a nationally recognized and award winning demonstration
program, was operated in a Joliet, Illinois high school for several years.
The program helped young women from families receiving AFDC to become
economically self-sufficient. It did so by preventing, rather than to
reacting to, teen pregnancy. The two main goals of Project Pride were to
teach young women the skills they needed to get and keep jobs and to provide
services to help them prevent early pregnancy. Projer, Pride served 179
participants with 1,134 tutoring sessiol,s and 40 mentors. In one semester,
the young women participating improved or maintained their overall grades,
passed more classes and received higher grades. Before the program ended due
to the unavailability of federal match, 107 entered full time employment.
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Project Prepare is designed to help at risk youth break the cycle of
dependency and achieve self-sufficiency by staying in school and obtaining
marketable skills. The program provides a variety of services including
counseling, crisis intervention, vocational training, tutoring, literacy and
job readiness to approximately 5,500 youth between the ages of 16-21 who are
at risk of school dropout. The program is located in three Chicago high
schools and links Youth Guidance (a private, not-for-profit organization), the
Chicago Public School system and major corporations in a program to provide
students with needed services, life skills, academic and vocational training,
work experience and employment. The students in the program are expected to
advance academically, graduate from high school, obtain employment, and enroll
in advanced training or college in greater numbers than they would have
without this intervention. This is widely considered among the most
successful program to provide such intervention. It too, however, is at risk
of losing IDPA funding due to the unavailability of federal match.

If we are to succeed in this effort, JOBS regulations must be revised to allow
states to fund successful programs such as Project Pride and Project Prepare.
and to consider teens participating in these programs as JOBS clients. This
would help states meet participation requirements and would at the same time
provide prevention of future welfare dependency.

In addition, there are affirmative regulatory requirements that create
barriers to designing programs that best meet the needs of Public Aid
clients. I would like to mention these.

20 Hour Participation Requirement

While we agree that states should be held accou,%aole for performance, the
current 20 hour participation rate forces the development of employability
plans to meet the 20 hour rule rather than to meet the unique needs of the
individual participant. An intensive 20 hoar per week program can provide
structure and intense training needed by some clients, however, it is not
necessarily the best program for a client just entering the program with a
young child or other problems.

Specifically, the participation rate calculation methodology causes states to
focus on such non-productive issues as the need to make sure program offerings
begin on a certain day of the month, or a certain day of the week, in order to
avoid losing hours of participation. For example, an individual who begins
participation in a 20 hour weekly program during the second week of the month
will not be counted as participating 20 hours weekly for monthly reporting
purposes. Participation is calculated by taking three weeks of participation
'n the month and dividing by four weeks, resulting in only 15 hours of weekly
participation instead of 20.

The arbitrary 20 hour per week oenchmark discourages states from encouraging
participants to enroll in esta dished post-secondary education programs
because many of these program do not have structured activities 20 hours per
week that begin on the first of the month. This is an unfortunate departure
from the purposes of the Far.ily Support Act, because education will often lead
individuals to escape longierm wel0re dependence.

The continuation of the 20 ;.-wr rule as presently promulgated is ill-advised
for several reasons:

1) It impairs the ability of JOBS workers to take into account the
participant's physical capacity, skills, experience, health and safety,
and family responsibilities in making their Project Chance assignment, as
required by the Family Support Act, 42 U.S.C. 6(14(a). As has been
demonstrated by the extensive research findings of Project Match, a unique
Illinois employment and training program serving clients in Cabrini Green
public housing, for many individuals, 20 hours is neither a desirable or
practical level of participation, particularly at the beginning of their
Participation.
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2) Many component activities are not generally available for 20 hours or more
per week. In particular, literacy and other below post secondary
education activities ace normally offered on a lees than 20 hour per week
basis. This, in large part, reflects the judgment of providers of these
services that individuals do not benefit from such as intensive level of
participation.

3) Not even full time enrollment in post secondary education, which is 12
hours of class weekly, qualifies as participation due to insufficient
hours. This is because unsupervised study hours cannot be counted.

4) Requiring all participants to have 20 hours of participation will waste
scarce supportive services resources on participants who must add "filler"
to their basic less-than-20shours+per-week adult education or job training
programs.

Rather than the strict 20 hour per week participation rule, the regulation
should consider individuals participating if they are attending and making
satisfactory progress in an education or training program in accordance
with their employability plan. The 20 hour rule could and should remain
as a goal where it is appropriate to the individual's needs.

This change would allow states to serve more individuals in programs that
are better designed to meet client needs rather than to meet a federal
requirement.

AFDC-U Work Experience Component

The state will be required by Federal statute, to operate an Unemployed Parent
Work Experience component beginning in FFY '94. The law requires that 40% of
the principal wage earners in AFDC-U cases participate at least 16 hours per
week in this program. This level of participation is required to ensure
receipt of the enhanced Federal match.

The Department has the following concerns:

The mandate of 751 participation for the APDC -U putulation by FY '97
would use more than half of our current available resources. To

continue to provide basic education opportunities for all other
clients at the same time would require state resources which may not
be available.

The redirection of resources, away from the other target groups
especially young parents, would change the focus of JOBS from
assisting clients working toward self-sufficiency to filling work
experience assignments.

The Work Experience requirement for the AFDC-U population would
create a two-tiered approach to component activity. The AFDC-U
clients would not have the same choice of activities as other clients
regardless of the client's individualized education or re-training
needs to effectively reenter the work force.

We recommend that the requirement be eliminated and that AFOC-U clients be
required to participate in appropriate JOBS activities leading to
self-sufficiency.
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hPDC Program's Barriers to Employment

1.

While not specifically under the Family Support Act, there are within Title
IV-A of the Social Security Act several requirements that create barriers to
employment and family stability. These barriers cannot be ignored if we are
to develop employment and training programs that lead to permanent employmentand a path out of poverty for AFDC clients. Consequently, I would like to
briefly discuss requirements and their impact on families.

The 100 Hour Rule (the two parent household penalty)

The 100 hour rule makes AFDC-U two parent households automatically
ineligible for hPDC if the principal wage earner works 100 hours a
month regardless of the amount of wages. The rule discourages low
income full time employment and employment of more than 100 hour per
month but less than full time, as a means of entering the lobmarket. This rule should be eliminated so that two parent families
at a minimum can receive assistance after their income is budgeted to
reduce cash assistance on the same basis as single parent families.

The 30 .1/3 Earned Income Exemption

Currently when an AFDC client becomes employed the first $30.00 and
1/3 of tte remainder is not counted in determining the amount of
financial assistance for the first four consecutive months of
employment. After receiving the 30 and 1/3 deduction for four
months, only a $30 monthly disregard is allowed for the following 8
months. The result is a dramatic drop in take home income due toworking. A four month support incentive is insufficient. Other
alterna.ives to this formula include a delay of initial budgeting of
earned income and the disregard of a flat amount or percentage for a
time period sufficient to assist in transitioning to self- sufficiency.

The $90 Employment Expense

An employment expense of $90 is deducted from gross income to arrive
at a net income figure for budgeting purposes. This is meant to
cover taxes, other mandatory deductions, transportation, clothing,
lunches and other expenses of working. Actual expenses of employment
will often exceed $90.

Connection to the Labor Force (Young Parents Two Parent family)

For a two-parent nousehold to be eligible for AFDC-U, one of the
parents must be unemployed with a sufficient work history to
establish a connection with the labor force. In the four years
preceding AFDC application, the parent must have received earnings or
gone to school for four quarters and received earnings in at leasttwo more quarters. This rule adversely Impacts most heavily on young
parents, especially those who have focused on education rather than
employment or those who have dropped out of high school and are
unemployed. Let's carve an exception to this AFDC-U rule for young
parents under 2S.

Self-EmploymeAt

There are disincentives in the income regulations which prevent
individuals for considering self-employment. For self employed
indtvtLuals, the asset limitation of $1,000 to remain eligible for
public assistance obstructs the individual for acquiring capital or
equipment for the business. Any funds earned by the individual in a
self+employment venture can not be reinves:ed into the business.
Changing these regulations to remove the d.sincentives would allow
self-employment to become a viaole alternattv, for individuals on
public assistance especially in economically depressed areas where
other employment options are Limited.
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The Family Support Act has provided states with the framework they need to

provide successful supports for AFDC clients. Extended Medical Assistance and
Transitional Child Care provide families with the guarantees they need when

entering employment to become economically Independent. The new Title IV-A
At-Risk Child Care funds further support very low income families in
maintaining self-sufficiency. Long term education and training needed for
young parents and families to leave the welfare rolls and escape poverty is

the a large step in the right direction. But the key to the future success of
the Family Support Act in Illinois is the issuance of all available Federal

Funds for the JOBS Program as a grant to the state. This funding method would
enable the state to fully address the intent of the Family Support Act,
provide education, training child care and other supportive services to
welfare recipients and young parents and more creatively address the
Prevention of AFDC dependency.

Thank you for your interest in this matter and the opportunity for me to
present these issues at this forum.

WPP026/2495
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Downey.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. What I would like to know from you

is, we would like to make the Family Support Act more outcome
oriented. I think you have already indicated some of the things you
would like to see happen. The 20-hour rule is one thing. The chair-
man in his proposal is proposing that we change the 20-hour rule
to make it more flexible.

What I would like to ask you is, in preparing people for employ-
ment, you mentioned, I think, half of the AFDC recipients don'thave high school diplomas. Are you finding you first have to pro-
vide high school and remediation before you can get people into
jobs? Is that your big cost?

Mr. ANTOLIN. Yes.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. And the 20-hour rule inhibits you be-

cause not only do people have to start at the beginning of themonth, but they also have to be fully engaged for 20 hours, and
that requires supervised study hall and some other such nonsense?

Mr. ANTOLIN. That is correct. For example, when I went to col-
lege, there were 12 to 15 credit hours. The assumption was you
were working at least that many hours in the work related to it athome. Well, the hours that you work at home for any course work
don't count toward the 20 hours. You have to ask the institution to
establish a structured study.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. I think that our subcommittee hasheard a lot of testimony on this, and the chairman addresses that.
One last question I have for you, on Project Pride and Project

Prepare, they are not counted for the participation purposes. Whatdoes HHS say to you about why that is the case?
Mr. ANTOLIN. They are not the parent in the AFDC family. They

are a child. So it may be part of the sort of full plan, but yoU can'tcount that individual.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. And what about other in-kind serv-

ices that are provided for AFDC recipients; do you have any prob-
lem in Illinois? I know other States have told us, Maryland for in-
stance, that they don't get reimbursed for in-kind services, that
there actually has to be a check as opposed to some in-kind service.
Are you finding that as well?

Mr. ANTOLIN. Yes.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Can you give me an example of that?

We want to be able to offer a broader definition of in-kind services
so you can draw down the Federal match. You don't have to dothat at this moment, but if you can provide us with an example of
that for the record, that would be very helpful.

Mr. ANTOLIN. The easiest example is all the ancillary services
that a community-based organization or a community college
would provide, that exist on the facility. Those are not matchable
or those are not countable.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. You say you could not draw down on$88 million?
Mr. ANTOLIN. That is what our bureau of physical operations es-timated.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Let me ask you, is that normal? I

mean, is Illinois an average State or is it above average or below
average? Where would you say we are in the mix?
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Mr. ANTOLIN. I think we are in the middle, maybe a little below
the middle.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Any other questions?
Mr. Russo. One question I have, Mr. Chairman. How much have

you budgeted for this year?
Mr. ANTOLIN. For
Mr. Russo. The JOBS program.
Mr. ANTOLIN. This year, meaning fiscal year 1993 or 1992?
Mr. Russo. Let's do them both.
Mr. ANTOLIN. It is about $32 million for this year, and next year

the Governor has proposed a significant shift in how the JOBS pro-
gram will operate, basing it in the community colleges, much like
Ohio does, and out of our offices with our casework staff. And the
total funding there isthe total funding is close to the same, the
shift that has been proposed by the Governor is to increase what
we call our distributive line for supportive services for child care
and contracts, and to significantly decrease our administrative line,
our staffing line. It will result in some 230 layoffs associated with
JOBS program workers statewide, but we think it will draw down
more of the match because the community colleges are primarily
State funded, and if they become a point of entry

Mr. Russo. What percentage of the population do you serve with
$32 million? Is it correct that the Federal Government would
match 60 percent?

Mr ANTOLIN. It is 21,000 persons of the 230,000 AFDC cases.
Mr Russo. So less than 10 percent of the population is served?
Mr ANTOLIN. Right. It is 11 percent of the nonexempt popula-

tion, so that 230 is reduced by those who are incapacitated, those
who have a child under the age of 3, or for some other reason are
exempt. There are a couple of other minor reasons why people are
exempted.

The way the participation works in our State right now, we have
to get about 14,000 countable 20-hour participants to meet the 11
percent requirement, so we think we have to serve at least 18,000
people in what are 20-hour programs to take care of the vagaries
about the way the rules work.

Mr Russo. What is the number one obstacle to serving the vast
majority of the people who really need help? The theory behind
this program is to get people off the welfare rolls and into jobs.
Federal dollars are there to help you, yet as the chairman said, you
weren't able to use $88 million of it, so obviously a lot people aren't
getting off the welfare rolls, even though the Federal dollars are
there

What would you say is the number one obstacle to the State
doing its job here?

Mr ANTOLIN. It has to be the matching mechanism. We need
more of those Federal dollars in the State. In the recession, our tax
base has been too severely restricted to be able to draw down the
dollars.

Mr. Russo. Thank you.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you very much.
Commissioner Alvarez, welcome to the committee hearing. We

are happy you could join us this morning.
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If you would like, Commissioner, you can summarize. We will
put your entire statement in the record.

STATEMENT OF DANIEL AI,VAREZ, SR., COMMISSIONER.
DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES, CITY OF CHICAGO

Mr. ALVAREZ. Thank you.
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee,

my name is Daniel Alvarez, Sr. I am Commissioner of the Chicago
Department of Human Services. Thank you for the opportunity to
address you this morning on the importance of the JOBS program.Since Mayor Daley regretfully could not attend today's hearing, Iwould like to share some of the ideas he discussed in his State of
the City Address last week. As the mayor pointed out, Federal sup-port for job training has declined over the last 12 years, but its
time to make a new commitment in this area, because it is directlyrelated to nur economic progress.

Job training and job creation are critical to the future of our
country. It is essential that we fully and successfully implement ex-isting programs like the JOBS program, and that we expand these
efforts if they effectively transition people from assistance to pro-ductive employment and self-sufficiency.

Many of Governor Edgar's actions indicate that the State of Illi-nois is not placing enough importance on job assistance and train-
ing programs. Governor Edgar is cutting public assistance for thou-
sands of Chigacoans without regard to skill levels or job opportuni-
ties. At the very least, the Governor should be balancing these cuts
with expanded job training programs. The mayor made his positionclear by adding:

I am all for moving people off welfare, but there should be jobs waiting. And these
people should be prepared for those jobs. The city helped 2,500 people get off welfarelast year. But we did it by helping to train them and find them jobs. It is a demean-ing myth that people don't want to work. Five thousand people lined up in the coldoutside the Sheraton last winter for 500 service jobs. They wanted work.

Specifically, in fiscal year 1992, the Illinois Department of PublicAid has enrolled only the federally established minimum numberof clients in the JOBS program. In 1992, the State declared that
42,000 Chigacoans on general assistance were employable, and cutup to 3 months of their benefits without regard to whether theyhad jobs or even job prospects. And the Governor has proposed to
make that removal permanent, starting with the next fiscal year.
These former clients also lost their medical benefits under the
State's policy, and unless they find jobs with benefits, they arelikely to have no medical coverage at all.

Federal matching funds of $34 million have gone unused this
year because the State has not spent an additional $34 million ofits own on the JOBS program, and next year, the Governor has
proposed to reduce the jobs program by an additional $8.7 million.
Since each dollar of the State expenditure is matched by a Federaldollar, the Illinois JOBS program will receive $85 million less next
year than it might if the program were fully funded by the State.

There is an urgent need for those funds. They would benefit the
clients, the city, and the State. If the State, shortsightedly, will notsupply the non-Federal matching funds that will free up Illinois'
additional Federal funds, then the Federal Government may have

27
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to modify the required State match in order to expand the JOBS
program. Any such arrangement, however, must at a minimum re-
quire the State not to reduce current funding levels.

A JOBS program that is fully funded and successfully imple-

mented will help people to transition into jobs and will improve
our labor force. A well-trained labor force attracts jobs and
strengthens the economy. In Chicago, thousands of unemployed
people are eager to work if they are given the chance.

The creation of an adequate number of jobs in a sluggish econo-
my will require more than improved labor force preparation. We
need focused governmental efforts that place productive work in
the hands of those who need it. There are many ways of doing this.
Among them are public works programs that are devoted to shor-
ing up our infrastructure, increasing aid to cities and other locales
in the form of expanded community development block grants or
revenue sharing, countercyclical public service employment, and
not least, Mr. Chairman, your proposal for Federal enterprise
zones. Federal enterprise zones are critical to attracting and main-
taining job opportunities. The importance of this to cities like Chi-

cago cannot be overstated. Any of these programs could comple-
ment an effective JOBS program. Together they would help
strengthen the economy, expand the tax base, and reduce the need

for welfare benefits.
Mr. Chairman, I have spoken of th., urgency of our need, and

indeed it is urgent. We need every penny of JOBS program money
that has been earmarked for Illinois in fiscal year 1992. And we

need emergency antirecession and summer jobs funding as well.

Mr. Chairman, job training and job creation are very high prior-

ities of Mayor Daley's administration. The JOBS program can be of

great value to us here if it is adequately funded.
I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to

testify here today. I would be pleased to answer any questions the
committee might have at this time.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Commissioner. Thank you
for your testimony.

We recognize, as a matter of fact, the urban task force, which is
currently working with the administration, is focusing in on the

match and the possible elimination of the necessity of the match. I
don't know how successful we are going to be with that, but it is
high on the agenda. As a matter of fact, we in the House of Repre-

sentatives are meeting constantly about just what we can propose
to the administration with respect to the relief of urban areas.

Mr. Downey.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Russo. Doc?
Thank you very much, Commissioner.
We now have Ms. Herr, Ms. Raphael, Mary Hartsfield, John

Bouman, and Betty Willhoite. The Chair would like to ask those of
you who have statements longer than 5 minutes to summarize
them, and we will include your entire statement in the record. This

will give us a little bit more time to get into some exchanges and

dialog.
Ms. Herr, if you will begin by identifying yourself, and then pro-

ceeding with your testimony.

P8
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STATEMENT OF TOBY HERR, DIRECTOR, PROJECT MATCH,
EVANSTON, ILL., AND CHICAGO, ILL.

Ms. HERR. Thank you. I am Toby Herr, the director of ProjectMatch, a research and service welfare-to-work program operatingsince 1985.
The Illinois Department of Public Aid has been our primaryfunder. The research component of the program is housed atNorthwestern University.
The overarching lesson from Project Match is that for long-termrecipients of limited skills and experience, leaving welfare is not aone-step event. Rather, it is a long and difficult process aboutgrowth and development.
While much of the focus of the JOBS program is on assessment,first placement, getting people enrolled in school or finding a job,Project Match focuses on what happens to people after that. In thefirst 6 months, 57 percent of the participants in Project Match losetheir first job, and the majority of high school dropouts quit theirGED programs before they pass the high school equivalence exam.We recognized that if our ultimate goal was to help people makea permanent attachment to the work force, we would have to makea long-term commitment to our participants. Not only would wehave to help them keep jobs, we would have to help them advanceto better jobs when they are ready. We would have to help to makesure they complete educational programs and actually ended upwith a job. For those who lost a jcb, dropped out of school, wewould have to get them back on track as quickly as possible.Our experience to date suggests that this long-term assistanceapproach is promising. When we measure the progress of the wholegroup, sort of aggregating statistics, we learned the majority of ourparticipants who lost their first jobs did better in subsequent jobsand received higher wages over time. For example, the number ofmonths worked during the first year in the program was 5.5, andin year three was 7.4 months.

But when we looked at the career histories of individuals thathad been active in the program for a minimum of 3 years, ratherthan groups, a different picture emerged that underscores the needfor more far-reaching solutions. We found that approximately one-half of our participants made steady progress and were off welfare;while the other half either made unsteady progress or no measura-ble progress.
We also learned that people took different routes off of welfare.Many did not choose the traditional route of education leading toemployment, which is the bias in JOBS. Many chose to go to workfirst and after making a link between better skills and better jobs,then they were ready to make a commitment to school.So the questions that I want to present to you are, one, how canJOBS be restructured to meet the needs of both those who arelikely to make steady progress and those who are not? And whathas to be changed to allow people to take alternative routes to self-sufficiency?
I would like to call your attention to the diagram of the incre-mental ladder to self-sufficiency. It is on page 4 of the handout. Iwould like to refer to that. This is our visual metaphor that we
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have created to illustrate our recommendations for restructuring
JOBS.. If you look at the middle rungs and the upper rungs, you
will see that there are only a limited range of authorized activities
at that level, and that 20 hours of participation are required. The
way JOBS is currently implemented means that most participants,
therefore, step onto the ladder at the top rungs.

We think this sets many people up for failure. They are asked to
step onto the ladder at too high a point rather than work their way
up the ladder step by step.

Even many of those Project Matchers that made steady progress
started on the lower rungs of the ladder. The real challenge for pol-
icymakers is to figure out how to help a diverse group of individ-
uals step onto the ladder, not too low so that he or she is not chal-
lenged, but not too high so that he or she falls off the ladder.

To achieve this, we urge you, the members of the subcommittee,
to consider adding lower rungs to the existing ladder by:

One, broadening the range of activities to include: one, communi-
ty volunteer work like volunteering at a Head Start, or two, mem-
bership in organizations like serving on a management advisory
board, or three, parent-child activities like visits to the library.

Two, by gradually increasing the time commitments that count
toward participation rates so the steps build into 20 hours rather
than start with 20 hours. For many, a 4-hour rather than a 20-hour
basic skills class is a more manageable first step.

And three, putting in place vehicles to help transitions from one
step to the next. That is the most difficult to put into practice. It
may be the most critical.

From a policy perspective, making the ladder work means alter-
ing the framework for accountability so that the incremental gains
in the lower rung activities count as legitimate efforts toward be-
coming self-sufficient. This is a tall order, but it is also an opportu-
nity that we as a country can't afford to miss.

Thank you for inviting me to testify.
[The prepared statement and attachment follow:]

3 9
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Summary of Toby Herr's Testimony Before the Subcommitee on Human ResourcesCommittee on Ways and Means
U. S. House of Representatives

Fieki Hearing in Chicago on JOBS
May 29, 1992

I. BACKGROUND

Toby Herr is the Director of Project Match, a research and service welfare-to-
work program operating since 1985. The research component is housed at
Northwestern University's Center for Urban Affairs and Policy Research, and theservice site is loc -'.ad at the Winfieldl/Moody Health Center in the Cabrini-Greencommunity. As a demonstration program of the Illinois Department of Public
Aid, in 1988 Project Match was an award winner in the Innovations in State andLocal Government program of the Ford Foundation and Harvard University.

Perhaps the real innovation was the way in which we approached the
development of Project Match. Unlike others, we started with the assumption
that we knew virtually nothing about how long-term welfare recipients earn theirway off welfare. We studied our participants' activities from month to month andyear to year, and kept modifying the program based on what were learning.

would like to highlight some of the lessons learned at Project Match based onour work with approximately 650 participants over a period of seven years.

II. SUMMARY OF LESSONS FROM PROJECT MATCH

The overarching lesson from Project Match is that for the most disadvantaged,
isolated members of our society, leaving welfare is not a one step event about
getting a job, but rather a long and difficult process about growth and
development. The following is a brief summary of the major lessons learned
that we think are relevant to this field hearing on JOBS.

A. The Initial PlacementJob or SchoolIs Just a First Step
At Project Match we have learned that most of the hard work begins aftertheinitial placement. Fifty-seven percent of Project Match participants lose their firstjob within 6 months. I The majority of our high school dropouts quit their GEDprograms within six months and do not pass the GED exam or receive a highschool degree.

B. A Long-Term Perspective Leads to Gains Over Time

At Project Match we make a long-term commitment to our participants (3-5
years) helping them not only get jobs but keep them; helping them advance tobetter jobs when they are ready; making sure that those who complete
educational programs actually move into jobs; and making sure that those who
lose a job or drop out of school get back on track quickly. Over time this
approach translates into incremental but significant labor market gains Forexample, analysis of the long-range career paths of of a group of 259
participants active in the program for three years suggest that ongoing support
can translate into steady, yet incremental labor market gains. For example, welearned that:

average number of months worked in year one 5.5
average number of months worked in year two 6.5
average number of months worked in year three 7.4

Also salaries increased 23% over the three years. 2

I Lynn Olson, Linnea Berg, & Aimee Conrad, High Job Turnover Among the Urban Poor: The
Project Match Experience. Center for Urban Affairs and Policy Research, Northwestern University,1990.

2 Statistics from a study about Prolect Match that Is not yet completed. Analysis by Lynn Olson.
Director of Research and Aimee Conrad, Research Associate, May, 1992.

3
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3. Leaving Welfare Is a Long and difficult Process

When we focus on the long-term progress of individuals rather than groups as

a whole, a somewhat different picture E merges. Analyzing the career histories
of 225 participants active in the progran: for a minimum of three years suggests

that: 1) for the most disadvantaged leavitig welfare is a long and difficult
process, not a discrete event, and 2) peJple can leave welfare dependency
through multiple routes. We found that 48% of participants made steady
progress and were off welfare, and the remaining made either unsteady
progress (34%), or no measurable progress (19%). We also owned that the
traditional route of education leading to employment (which undergirds JOBS)
might s'ot be the most common, or best route out of welfare dependency for

many. Many high school dropouts choose work first. After working at low
paying, entry level jobs, some make the link between acquiring new skills and
finding higher paying jobs- then they are ready to make a commitment to

school. 3

These findings have significant implications for restructuring JOBS

III. RESTRUCTURING JOBS: CREATING AN "INCREMENTAL
LADDER TO SELF-SUFFICIENCY"

This summary includes a copy of our "Incremental Ladder to Self - sufficiency:'
the visual metaphor we have created to illustrate our recommendations for

restructuring jobs. 4

The current stnxtere of JOBS means that most participants step onto the ladder

on the middle or upper rungs where there are only a limited range of authorized
activities and 20 hours of participation is required. Our findings suggest that, for

many of those targeted under JOBS, this design sets them up for failure: they

are asked to step onto the ladder at too high a point rather than work their way

up the ladder step by step. Even many of those Project Matchers that made
steady progress started on the lower rungs of the ladder. The real challenge for
policy makers at all levels is to figure out how to help a diverse group of
individuals find the right first step -- not too low so that he/ she is not challenged,

but not too high so that he/she does not fall off the ladder. To achieve this we

suggest that the members of the Subcommittee on Human Resources consider
adding our lower rungs to the existing JOBS ladder by:

1) Broadening the array of activities that are authorized under
JOBS to include community volunteer work (e.g., volunteering in a Head

Start class), membership in organizations (e.g., serving on a tenant
management advisory board), and parent/child activities (e.g., library

visits).

2) Gradually Incre'asing the time commitments that count toward
participation rates so that the steps build up to 20 hours rather than start

there. For many, a 4 hour rather than a 20 hour basic skills class is a

more manageable first step.

3) Helping people with transitions from one career step to the next
and publicly recognizing them for the achievement of incremental

milestones.

3 Toby Herr and Rober Halpern with Aimee Conrad, Changing
What Counts: Re.Thirming the

Journey Our Of Welfare. Center for Urban Affairs and Policy Research, Nothweslern University,

April, 1991.
4 ibid p. 24

t_
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From a policy perspective, making the ladder work means altering the
framework for accountability and reimbursement so that these small gains and
lower rung activities count as legitimate efforts toward becoming self-sufficient.

Project Match

Center for Urban Affairs
and Policy Research
Northwestern University
2040 Sheridan Road
Evanston, Illinois 60208-4100
(708) 491-5887

3,;

Winfield/Moody Health Center
1276 N. Clyboum
Chicago, Illinois 60610
(312) 266-6464
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
The Chair would like to caution our guests. We would appreciate

it if there weren't any demonstrations, either for or against any
testimony that is presented here.

Ms. Raphael.

STATEMENT OF JODY RAPHAEL, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC POLICY
STUDIES, CHICAGO COMMONS ASSOCIATION

Ms. RAPHAEL. Thank you. My name is Jody Raphael. I am direc-
tor of public policy studies for Chicago Commons Association, a 98-
year -old social services organization in Chicago.

In February 1991, Chicago Commons established a comprehen-
sive welfare-to-work literacy center in Chicago's West Side, in what
I might add is in the heart of the congressional district served by
Chairman Rostenkowski. With funding and referrals from Illinois
Project Chance program, we are demonstrating the effectiveness of
one-stop, comprehensive services to public assistance recipients
with low basic skills and multiple social problems.

The program which we call the West Humboldt Employment
Center, ETC, provides 20 hours per week of comprehensive services
including on-site literacy, English as a second language, intensive
case management, on-site health care and health education, on-site
child care and Head Start, and parenting class and family literacy
training.

From our experience over 11/2 years, we have learned several key
points. I would like to summarize them for you, and the implica-
tions for the Federal JOBS act. One is the need for comprehensive
services. Sixty percent of our participants are domestic violence
victims currently living in situations in which they and their chil-
dren are domestically abused. This domestic violence has severe ef-
fects upon the participant's ability to follow through on her em-
ployment plan.

Seventy-five percent of ETC's participants are currently abusing
alcohol and other drugs when they enter the program. A very high
percentage of our participants are incest survivors or victims of
past sexual abuse. These experiences often cause depression. anxie-
ty attacks and drug abuse as participants self-medicate for these
problems.

Over half of ETC's participants have reading and math skills
below the sixth grade level. The majority have no real work history
or experience. Almost 90 percent of our participants are former
teen parents, high school dropouts, who in addition to raising their
basic skills need to obtain the GED in order to obtain a job or
become eligible for most job training programs.

In short ETC participants are members of a second generation of
the welfare cycle. It is a matter of absolute importance that we in-
tervene now to break this cycle.

The good news is that the results of the program are extremely
encouraging. Of the participants who entered ETC since February
1991, 20 percent are already working or are participating in job
training programs. Only 13 percent have absolutely dropped out of
the program. The remainder are still on-site improving their skills
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and raising their literacy levels, usually by four or more grades in
a 1-year period.

The JOBS program in Illinois is hampered by two major barriers.
First is a lack of comprehensive services. This is a failure for the
project as a whole. In Chicago the bulk of the Project Chance par-
ticipants attend literacy classes, not at the ETC site but at the City
Colleges of Chicago at 16 hours per week. These purely educational
classes can in no way meet the multiple needs of these Project
Chance participants. Nor is any other provider able to provide
more comprehensive services without additional funding which is
currently unavailable.

Second, and I need to stress this point from our in-the-trench ex-
perience, is the need for further job training beyond literacy. Most
of our ETC participants who have obtained the GED have been
unable to obtain full-time employment with benefits.

Contrast these two recent program experiences. After obtaining
her GED after 6 months at ETC, one participant with no work his-
tory spent 5 months in an intensive job search. She finally obtained
a part-time job with no benefits at a large hospital. This hospital
did require the GED for this job.

A second participant used her 6 months to enroll in a year-long
licensed practical nursing training program. She has already been
offered a job, when she graduates, at a hospice with a salary of $16
an hour and a $1,000 cash award to help her purchase the car she
will need for the job.

We are therefore recommending that most of our participants
enroll in a vocational training program following their securing the
GED to ensure they can get full-time employment which can
remove them from the welfare rolls.

Unfortunately, the lack of affordable training programs in Chica-
go severely affects our ability to help participants obtain this job
training. The vocational training programs offered by our commu-
nity are not free of charge. They usually cost about $500 a semes-
ter

Unfortunately, many Project Chance participants have previous-
ly enrolled in for-profit trade schools and have unpaid Federal
loans. As a result, they are not able to obtain grants and loans and
cannot enroll in our City Colleges vocational training programs.

The JTPA system in Chicago, like a lot of other programs, is
poorly funded. It does not offer training in a full range of vocation-
al training areas. For example, it does not offer any training in the
allied health field. Our participants do not obtain training in this
field, and that is really a tragedy because in Chicago we have docu-
mented shortages of workers in the allied health field.

So, fundamentally, I echo what we have heard all morning, that
we need an expanded Federal commitment of resources for compre-
hensive literacy and educational services and for job training serv-
ices, which these participants are going to need. So your proposals
are absolutely key to improving the JOBS program.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]

3f,
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STATEMENT OF JODY RAPHAEL, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC POLICY
STUDIES, CHICAGO COMMONS ASSOCIATION

My name is Jody Raphael. I am director of Public Policy Studies for Chicago
Commons Association, a 98-year old social services organization in Chicago
dedicated to assisting families move from poverty to economic self-sufficiency
through the acquisition of skills. In February 1991 Chicago Commons established
a comprehensive welfare-to-work literacy center on Chicago's westside, in, I
might add, the heart of the 8th Congressional district served by Chairman Dan
Rostenkowski.

With funding and referrals from the Illinois Jobs 1- ogram, Project Chance,
Commons is demonstrating the effectiveness of "one stop,"comprehensive services
to public assistance recipients with low basic skills and multiple personal and
social problems. The program,known as the West Humboldt Employment Training
Center, or ETC, serves as a bridge, enabling adults to gain entrance to already
existing job training programs or employment after they have sufficiently raised
their literacy levels. Services provided include on- site literacy and English-
As-A Second Language; intensive case management; on-site health care and health
education; on-site child care and Head Start; and parenting classes and family
literacy training. Participants' literacy training is organized around an
employment plan. ETC's case managers assist the participants in meeting these
goals, monitor progress, and offer counseling support and encouragement. Host
importantly, they assist participants in making arrangements for further
education or job training. The ETC program works in partnership with City
Colleges of Chicago (Daley College) which provides the project with eight
teachers as well as some books and materials.

As ETC's founding director I have been able to directly observe the strengths and
weaknesses of the ,urrent JOBS program in Illinois and to evaluate the
effectiveness of this federal legislation. I appreciate the opportunity to
testify about our observations before the subcommittee on Human Resources of the
Committee on Ways and Means.

From this vantage point, these are our preliminary conclusions:

The majority of the public assistance participants we serve experience a myriad
of problems, many of which constitute serious barriers to employment. They are
not equipped, either emotionally or educationally, to secure and hold employment.
The good news is that these barriers can be overcome, as demonstrated by the
success of the ETC model.

The bad news is that the existing educational service delivery system in
Chicago is unequipped to provide the holistic comprehensive services which meet
the needs of AFDC participants with low literacy levels.

The JOBS program provides an excellent framework for moving participants from
welfare to work. If Congress is seeking a vehicle to ameliorate the conditions
of our inner cities in the wake of the Los Angeles riot, it need look no further
than the JOBS act. What is needed is additional federal funding to enable
Illinois to structure and implement comprehensive literacy and employment
training services for this special population. Expanded federal resources and
federal commitment are needed.

I would like to now spend a few minutes covering these points in more depth.

Need for comprehensive services. The need for comprehensive services becomes
apparent when the characteristics of ETC's 250 Project Chance participants are
described:

60% of ETC's participants are domestic violence victims, currently living in
situations in which they and/or their children are physically and mentally
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abused. This domestic violence has severe effects upon the participant's ability
to follow through on her employment plan, keeping her in a low state of self-
esteem and traumatizing the entire household. AFDC women are often trapped in
these abusive relationships. Knowing that because of lack.of skills and work
history, they cannot make it on their own in the labor market, they remain
economically dependent upon these male partners who, for this reason, seem to
believe they are free to abuse them. Still others are helping to support
dysfunctional males- often the fathers of their children- who are hopelessly
addicted to drugs. The trauma and havoc created by economically and emotionally

supporting a drug abuser cannot be overestimated, and leads to an unstable
household in which the AFDC participant is unable to function normally in the

labor market.

75% of ETC's participants are currently abusing alcohol and other drugs when
they enter the program. A very high percentage of ETC participants are incest

survivors or victims of past sexual abuse. These experiences often cause
depression, anxiety attacks and drug abuse as participants "self-medicate' for

these problems.

Over half of ETC's participants have reading and math skills below the sixth
grade level. The majority have no real work history or experience. Almost 90% are

former teen parents,- high school drop-outs- who in addition to raising their
basic skills need to obtain the QED in order to obtain a job or become eligible

for most job training programs.

In short, ETC participants are members of a second generation of the welfare
cycle. It is a matter of absolute importance that we intervene now to break this

cycle.

Although these inter-locking problems constitute serious barriers to employment,

the ETC program has been able to design a series of individualized interventions.
For some, elimination of the domestic violence is enough to raise self-esteem;

others need more intensive therapy organized off-site. Over time, drug usage
abates as participants begin to actually work on their problems and raise their

skills. From time to time our participants lose faith in themselves, or become

frightened, and fall back into attitudes of cynicism and negativity and have to

be pulled back into the program by their case manager. Each participant has
required an individualized intervention as these or other developments occur

throughout the welfare-to-work process.

To-date, the results of the ETC program are extremely encouraging. Of the
participants who have entered ETC since. February 1991, 20% are already working

or are participating in job training programs. Only 13% have dropped out of the

program. The remainder, still on-site improving their literacy skills, have been
able to raise their literacy level by four or more grades within a one year

period.

The JOBS Program in Illinois is hampered by two major barriers.

First, is lack of comprehensive services. The lack of existing comprehensive
services spells failure for the Project Chance program as a whole. Zn Chicago,

the bulk of the Project Chance participants attend literacy classes at City

Colleges of Chicago 16 hours per week. These purely educational classes can in

no way meet the multiple needs of these Project Chance participants. Nor is the

City Colleges system able to provide more comprehensive services without
additional funding which is currently unavailable. In addition, in Chicago, we

do not advocate that the community college system attempt to provide these social

services for which it has no expertise. Rather, funding needs to be made
available for partnerships between community based social services organizations
and City Colleges. There is a need now to create this necessary service delivery

system.

Second, is the need for further job training beyond literacy. Many ETC
participants who have obtained the GED have been unable to obtain full-time



34

employment with benefits.
Contrast these two recent program experiences. After

obtaining her GED after
six months at ETC,

one participant, with no work history,spent five months in
an intensive job search.

She finally obtained a part-timejob (with no benefits) at a large local
hospital delivering meal trays topatients' rooms. A second

participant used her six months to enroll in a year-
long licensed practical

nursing training program. She has already been offered
a job wnen s'e graduates

at a hospice with
a salary of $16 an hour and a $1000cash award to help her purchase the car she will need for the job.

We are therefore
recommending that most of our participants

enroll in a
vocational training

pr..qram following their securing the GED to ensure that theywill obtain a full-time
,hich can remove from them the welfare rolls.

The lack of affordable
training programs in Chicago severely affects ProjectChance's ability to help
participants obtain this job training. The vocationaltraining programs offered by our community college

system cost approximately $500
per term. Many Project

Chance participants have
previously enrolled in for-profit

trade schools and dropped
out prior to completion,

with unpaid federal loans. As
a result, they are

currently ineligible for grants and loans and cannot enroll
in city colleges

vocational training
programs. Because our JTPA system in Chicagodoes not currently offer

training in the allied health field, many participantsinterested in this area
cannot afford to obtain

training in this field, a tragicsituation in that in Chicago there are
documented shortages of workers in theallied health field. Funds are needed to either create affordable training

programs in these fields or to pay full tuition
for Project Chance

participants.The federal JOBS
program =bodies an excellent

approach to breaking the welfare
cycle. Welfare participants need skills and they need child care andtransportation, all provided by the JOBS Act. The issue is funding. The State of
Illinois has been unable

to provide the funding
which Illinois's literacy and jobtraining system requires

to meet the multiple needs of AFDC participants.
At this point in time,

expanded federal resources and commitment are required.We support proposals for a temporary
or partial waiver of the state matchrequirement to enable an infusion of federal

funds to shore up an extremely weakliteracy and job training system in Illinois.
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Ms. Hartsfield.

STATEMENT OF MARY HARTSFIELD, COCHAIRPERSON, WOMEN
FOR ECONOMIC SECURITY, CHICAGO, ILL.

Ms. HARTSFIELD. Good morning. My name is Mary Hartsfield. I
am cochairperson of Women for Economic Security.

Women for Economic Security is a membership organization
made up of women who are current and former welfare recipients.
We work to improve access to education, job training, and jobs for
women on welfare.

I appreciate this opportunity to talk to you today about Project
Chance. We have been monitoring the design and implementation
of the JOBS program thrcugh Project Chance since passage of the
Family Support Act in 1988. We were involved in early discussions
with the Illinois Department of Public Aid regarding the design of
JOBS, and issues related to the marketing of the program, as well
as participants' access to services.

Six months after the JOBS program was implemented in Illinois,
Women for Economic Security conducted a survey of 158 program
participants at Project Chance offices throughout the Chicago area.
One year later we conducted a followup, with 192 program partici-
pants using the same survey instrument.

I would like to briefly describe our findings, and then I will share
with you some stories of participants' experiences with Project
Chance, including my own.

The results of our first survey were surprisingly positive. Fifty-
three percent of the respondents reported they were participating
in Project Chance because they wanted a better life, a job or educa-
tion and job training. When asked to score their experience with
Project Chance on a scale from 1 to 10, with 10 being best, 74 per-
cent of the respondents gave their experience a score of 5 or better.

We were surprised by these results because the old Project
Chance has such a bad reputation among participants. In fact, it
was often called Project No Chance. Yet just 6 months after imple-
mentation of the new Project Chance under the JOBS program,
participants had hardly anything negative to say about the services
they were receiving.

It must be mentioned that at this time the program had money
to provide quality services to participants, but by the time we con-
ducted our second survey, the new Project Chance had been
through a serious budget crisis.

The results of our second survey, conducted 18 months after im-
plementation of JOBS, were much less positivealthough the pro-
gram still exhibited signs of being significantly improved over the
old Project Chance.

Overall, we found participants somewhat less than enthusiastic
about the services they were receiving. We attribute this to the fact
that the program had experienced severe, serious budget crises,
and changes in administrators. As a result, waiting lists for serv-
ices were established and access to support services such as child
care and car fare was limited.
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In order to meet Federal participation requirements, the percent-
age of participants enrolled in job search activities was increased
from 8 percent in fiscal year 1991 to 37 percent in fiscal year 1992.
Many of the participants we interviewed resented being forced to
look for jobs during a recession, and they felt their skills were so
limited they would not be qualified for most jobs. We believe these
changes were due to the funding crisis faced by Project Chance.

Now I would like to share my personal story with you. I have
been on welfare for 16 years. During this time I held three differ-
ent jobs in an effort to get off welfare, but these jobs were so low
paying that I never earned enough money to completely get off
public aid.

In my effort to get off welfare, I have had experience both with
the old Project Chance and the new Project Chance under the
JOBS program. My experience with Project Chance before JOBS
was not so good. I was put into job search because I read at an
above-average level, so I was told that made me employableeven
though I didn't have a diploma. I was sent out to look for a job
with very little work experience, and so not surprisingly no one
would hire me. As a result, I felt very discouraged.

After this experience, Project Chance was reformed to meet the
requirements of JOBS. At this time I got involved in a program
through the Women for Economic Security called the life skills
training program. This was at the time the department of public
aid was working to change Project Chance to conform with Federal
JOBS requirements.

IDPA asked us to help create the kind of program that would bebetter for us as program participants. We met with IDPA on sever-
al occasions to discuss the changes that should be made in Project
Chance. Many of our recommendations were used, except the
changing of the name of Project Chance.

Now Project Chance is less punitive and is trying to work. We
think it should have the opportunity to do so. We think IDPA
should have better information on how the program is working.
This is one way they would know the success stories that have
come out of the new Project Chance.

I am a product of the better Project Chance that exists under the
JOBS program. I have accepted responsibility for my life. I know
where I am going. I have set a career goal and I will reach it.

Right now I am getting ready to take my GED test, and after I
pass the test, I am going to go to college to become a social worker.If it had not been for a good program like the new Project Chance,
I would not have taken the steps I have taken on the road to self-
sufficiency.

My sister Sandra is another example of someone who has been
helped by the new Project Chance. Sandra was a drug abuser who
got involved in a job training program through Project Chance. She
graduated from the program and got a job at Michael Reese Hospi-
tal. She has worked there for almost 2 years and recently was pro-
moted. Like me, Sandra was a long-term welfare recipient. She had
jobs but they didn't pay enough to help get her off welfare and she
couldn't keep them. Now because of the new Project Chance, she is
making a better life for herself and her two children.
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Finally, I would like to share the story of one of our members
who is doing all of the right things to get off welfare, but who ran
headlong into restrictive Federal regulations in the form of the 20-
hour rule. This woman, who I will call Alice, has been on public
assistance for 10 years. Through Project Chance, she participated
in our life skills program, and after completing the program she
decided that she wanted to get training to become a registered
nurse. She applied to and was accepted in a nursing program. Her
problem arose when her Project Chance worker found out that she
would be in the classroom for 13 hours a week. This is the maxi-
mum number of hours students are allowed to register for in the
nursing program. Her Project Chance worker told her that that she
needed 20 hours of class work in order to be counted for Federal
participation requirements, and because of this requirement, she
could not pursue her nursing degree.

So what does all of this tell us? We believe that the main conclu-
sion which can be drawn from our research and our experiences is
that with adequate funding, Project Chance has the potential to
become a good program. By "good program," we mean: a program
which women on welfare want to participate in, in order to eventu-
ally get off welfare; a program which provides women on welfare
with the critical support services such as child care and carfare;
they need to participate in education and job training activities;
and a program which actually helps women move from welfare to
work.

In Illinois the problem with inadequate State funding for Project
Chance, combined with the restrictive nature of the Federal 20-
hour rule, has led to a program which is not meeting its full poten-
tial. In recent months, the program has come under attack from
the Governor's office.

Because of the State's budget crisis, the Governor wants to cut
the Project Chance budget by $8 million, eliminating all Project
Chance caseworker positions and turning the administration of the
program over to community colleges. Under this plan, Project
Chance services would be eliminated in 72 counties. In Chicago,
Project Chance services would be provided through the City Col-
leges of Chicago. There will be little, if any funding for the City
Colleges to provide these services. As some of you may know, our
City Colleges are currently in their own budget crisis.

It is not clear how case management services would be provided,
since the City Colleges do not currently have any case managers.
The only thing close to case management that they offer is academ-
ic counseling. According to City College officials, there is now one
academic counselor per 2,000 students. Imagine what would happen
if the City Colleges suddenly had to provide case management serv-
ice to 13,000 Chicago JOBS program participants. Needless to say,
we have some serious concerns about this plan and what it would
do to the improvements in Project Chance under the JOBS pro-
gram.

This leads us to the main question being addressed today: What
can the Federal Government do to help States such as Illinois
maximize the opportunity presented by the JOBS program?

We have three recommendations. One, the Federal Government
can reduce or eliminate matching requirements for States such as
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Illinois, which have been hit hard by the recession. This should in-
clude a maintenance-of-effort provision to prohibit States from
spending less State money that they are currently.

Two, the Federal Government can reexamine the 20-hour rule,
replacing it with a rule that allows for more flexibility in the
counting of the JOBS-related activities. Time spent at home study-
ing should count and time spent volunteering with community or-
ganizations should count as participation in JOBS.

Number three, the Federal Government needs to sustain its com-
mitment to the JOBS program. We are concerned that Members of
Congress and the executive branch have already forgotten the
Family Support Act. If we are ever going to achieve improvements
in our welfare system, we have to sustain our commitment to pro-
grams we create. Otherwise, we will be in an endless cycle of creat-
ing programs in order to declare them failures in a few years only
to recreate them again later. Instead, we should work on improving
the JOBS program and providing States with the resources they
need to make the program work so that women like myself will
have a chance to get off welfare permanently.

I would like to thank you all for allowing me this opportunity to
testify.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Mr. Bouman.

STATEMENT OF JOHN M. BOUMAN, SUPERVISING ATTORNEY,
LEGAL ASSISTANCE FOUNDATION OF CHICAGO

Mr. BOUMAN. Good morning. My name is John Bouman.
I would like to provide a little bit of context for the current situ-

ation. I was able to view close up for many years the predecessor
programs to Project Chance. They were plagued with what I think
of as artificial focus. One artificial focus was on universal partici-
pation. Over 150,000 people would participate. Caseloads would be
600 or 700 per worker. The routine would be to send the partici-
pant out on a futile job search, and if there was any infraction of
the requirements of the job search, or any failure to come to a
meeting with the caseworker, there would be a termination of ben-
efits for not cooperating.

That was another artificial focus. There was a time in the early
1980s when the Department of Public Aid defined a "positive out-
come" in the employment and training program for purposes of a
caseworker's evaluation was either placement of the recipient in a
job or termination of the recipient's benefits for noncooperation.
With these artificial types of focuses, the program, predictably,
wasn't very successful.

It is the great accomplishment, I think, of the Family Support
Act that it has provided the means and the legal structure and the
opportunity to shift the focus of the employment and training pro-
gram from artificial goals to the real goal: actual success of individ-
ual recipients in the transition off of welfare and into work.

Under the JOBS program there is a realistic assessment of a per-
son's barriers to work, and the person's supportive services needs.
An employment plan is made, and the person is set on a course to
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fulfill the plan. We have heard some testimony about how that
process can be improved further. But the mechanism is there for it.

Under the Family Support Act the employment plan drives the
participant's level of participation. The available money doesn't
drive the individual's participation level, it just determines how
many participants can be served. Because of the Federal minimum
participation rateswhich we don't opposethere has to be a mix
of participants that are more expensive to serve and those that are
less expensive to serve, so that Illinois will serve enough people to
meet the Federal minimum rates. As long as adequate funds are
available, a proportionately large share of the more-expensive-to-
serve population can be in that mix.

This change in focus that the Family Support Act brought about
was radical in Illinois. Previously, recipients didn't trust the pro-
gram. It was both hapless and dangerous to them. Now, after a
really astonishingly brief period of time, the recipients' attitudes
have changed. By January 1991, 9 months after implementation of
JOBS in Illinois, there were 18,000 participants. All of them were
volunteers. You almost never saw volunteers under previous pro-
grams. There were 13,000 participants in education and training
programs, and 1,400 were in job search.

Toward the end of that first implementation year, there were so
many volunteers that the department was going to run out of
r. ley. So it had to start cost-containment measures. Mr. Antolin
Liked about those. A waiting list was established, and there were
6,000 people on the waiting list.

In July 1991, with these 6,000 hopeful people on the waiting list,
the department had to mandate people who were not on the wait-
ing list to come in and do job searches in order to get the participa-
tion rates up to the Federal minimum. These, remember, are the
cheaper, more superficial kinds of services. You send someone out
on job search and give them bus tokens. This was the only way to
satisfy the Federal participation rates, given the program's inad-
equate funding.

So the combination of scarce funds and Federal rates has stalled
the program. There are two severe problems contributing to the sit-
uation that you can help us with, really almost right away. One is
to relax the requirements for the drawdown of the Federal money.
The median State is able to draw down 65 percent of its JOBS
funds. Illinois draws down about 46 percent. That is roughly $30
million, 1 think, this year that is being left unclaimed.

We urge you to do tktis as part of an urban aid package and to do
it on a long-range basil not tied to a cure in the recession. A with-
drawal of funds within 'a year or two would create another stall-
type situation, with States having to downsize successful programs.
Freeing up JOBS funds would be a very efficient piece of an urban
aid package. There would be no startup costs, and virtually imme-
diate impact.

The second problem is to eliminate the 20-hour rule. Let me say
a couple of things about that. You have heard a lot already.

The 20-hour rule introduces a bias against education, contrary to
the clear message of the Family Support Act itself. The City Col-
leges of Chicago, with tens of thousands of adult education slots,
has literally no program that consumes 20 classroom hours. They
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are all 10, 12. Any postsecondary program, or full-time program, is
12 hours.

The need to satisfy the 20-hour rule costs dearly in trying to
meet participation rates, by reducing the number of participants
unnecessarily.

The 20-hour rule sets people up for failure. For many people it is
just not appropriate for them to be involved for 20 hours right
away. They are in over their heads, and they fail, and there is frus-
tration and loss of hope.

The 20-hour rule has the effect of forcing States to focus services
on recipients that have older or fewer children, because then they
don't have the child care costs. Again, that is not what the act in-
tended. Basically, what it is doing is reintroducing a strong ele-
ment of artificiality into the Family Support Act, which had other-
wise brought about the change away from artificiality.

Let me make two quick points separate from JOBS. In Illinois,
we now have 50,000 predominantly young male and minority indi-
viduals newly cut off of safety net support in this State because of
general assistance cutbacks. Most of them are right here in this
city. The Governor says, Let them get a job, conveniently ignoring
the fact that few, if any jobs exist for them in our economy.

The country and certainly this State are rapidly abandoning this
generation of single adults, many of whom are veterans of our
armed services.

We urge to you support the Boren bill or some similar legislation
creating public service job opportunities for these people. We urge
you to consider also that maybe it is time for a Federal solution to
this general assistance problem, just as 20 years ago the SSI pro-
gram was the appropriate solution to widely varying State treat-
ment of the aged, blind, and disabled.

Second, again a shift of topic, we can't forget the impact of un-
employment and chronic poverty on the way that individuals
behave and the frustrations and strain on people. I am talking here
about children, and I would like to take this opportunity to urge
the passage of the Family Preservation Act, H.R. 3603, currently
awaiting consideration by the full committee. It improves services
and support for troubled families in need.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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HARING OF THE NVICOMNITTElt ON INMAN RZSOURCIS
COXKITTil ON WAYS AND =ANS

KN:TED STATpS SOUSE OP RN___ T.T.e

Kay 29, 1992

Testimony of John X. Dolman
legal Assistance Foundation of Chicano

Good morning. My name is John M. Bouman. I an a
supervisory attorney with the Legal Assistance Foundation of
Chicago, where I have worked representing poor Chicagoans since
1975. Thank 'mu very much for bringing this hearing to Chicago,
and for providing this unique opportunity for us to tell you
directly about the problems and policy issues facing our poorest
citizens as they struggle to earn a fair share of this nation's
wealth.

It is widely accepted, by persons of all ideological
persuasions, that one of the root causes of the rioting in Los
Angeles is the lack of hope or opportunity for a better life felt
by so many inner city residents living in poverty. The subject
of today's hearing, the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills
Program ("JOBS") established by the Family Support Act of 1988,
is intended to change this bitter reality. JOBS represents the
federal government's recognition that the welfare system must do
more than provide income maintenance. The JOBS program
establishes a simple and logical framework for moving people out
of poverty and reliance on welfare and into employment.

As a preliminary matter, I want to be careful not to
oversell the potential of the JOBS program or to unduly raise
expectations as to what it can accomplish even under ideal
conditions. Moving people off of welfare is often a long,
difficult and complicated process. In addition, enhancing the
basic skills, education level, and employment readiness of
welfare recipients is only half of the equation -- the economy
must still provide job opportunities. Still, the JOBS program
has already brought a great deal of positive change to Illinois,
and its potential is quite substantial and too important to
neglect.

I have seen at very close range the succession of programs
that were supposed to move people off of welfare and into work
prior to the passage of the Family Support Act of 1988. The
common policy question faced by the earlier programs and the JOBS
program is this How will the program handle the relationship
between the money available and the level of client
participation? Will the focus of the program be to structure
activities so that participating clients will have the best
chance to succeed in moving into work? or will the focus be on
other issues that are not necessarily focused upon each client's
potential success in moving into work, issues that, in the
context of a welfare to work program, are thus artificial?
Success or artificiality?

Unfortunately, the focus in Illinois under the earlier
welfare-to-work programs was on the artificial. With less money
devoted to the program than now, the welfare-to-work programs of
the late 1970's end the 1980"s mandated that each and every
recipient who was able to do so must participate. Thus well over
150,000 recipients were participating at all times. Predictably,
caseloads often were over 600 per worker. There could be no
individualized planning or counseling; the workers were way too
busy just managing the paper flow. The routine was to send a
participant out on a futile job search, never assessing the
employability or even the literacy of the recipient, and never
aiming the recipient at any known job openings. Child care was
haphazard, virtually unstudied and woefully underfunded.

This artificial focus on universal participation did little

4



42

to prepare individual participants for a successful transition to
work. It was exceed$0 -,1:44.4-4.1try, however, by the results
the program aimed for. For seve,.: to mid-
1980's the welfare department demanded quotas of what were known
as "positive outcomes" from its beleaguered caseworkers in the
welfare-to-work program. But "positive outcomes" were defined as
either a job placement or a termination of a participant for not
cooperating with the program. Non-cooperation included any
failure to tip, .ar for a meeting or to meet a precise quota of job
applications The result was carnage. Caseworkers preoccupied
with paper flcw would terminate recipients for the slightest
infractions, often regardless of perfectly good explanations for
whatever the failure was, just in order to make their quotas.
Literally ten; of thousands of persons were terminated from
benefits every year, with no increase in their employability and
with substantial suffering for them and their children.

The artificial focus of the earlier welfare to work programs
made the programs look both hapless and extremely dangerous to
the recipients. Recipients by and large did not look at these
programs as a means to escape from welfare, but as a demeaning
set of hoops and hurdles, beset with booby traps, that was yet
another humiliation one had tb,bear in order to secure benefits.

By 1988 the welfare-to-work policy climate had begun to
change due to a variety of factors, including a key 1986
settlement of a lawsuit known as akin v. Coler that eased the
frenzy of case terminations for non-cooperation. put it is the
great accomplishment of the Family Support Act of 1988 that it
provided the means, the legal structure and the opportunity to
phift the focus of the welfare-to-work program in Illinois from
artificiality to success in the transition to work.

The process undertaken in Illinois to formulate a JOBS plan
to implement the Family Support Act was marked by serious study
of the issues related to success in the transition to work.
Guided by the Act itself, the focus turned to accurate
assessments of the participants' barriers to work, including
assessing each participant's literacy, and of the participants'
supportive services needs, especially transportation and child
care. Each participant has an employability plan that addresses
these needs to the extent feasible. When a participant fails to
cooperate, the focus remains on success, and not on punishment.
Efforts are made to discover and resolve any problems the
participant may be having that are blocking participation, and
sanctioning is only a last resort.

Guided by the focus upon success, the central policy issue I
mentioned above -- the relationship between available money and
the level of participation -- has been resolved in the
implementation of the Family Support Act by letting the
employability plan, not the available money, dictate each
participant's level of participation. The availability of money,
in turn, dictates how many AFDC recipients will be able to
participate. Since the Act requires certain minimum levels of
recipient participation, the mix of participants with more
expensive and less expensive employability plans is adjusted so
that both state budgetary constraints and the federal minimum
participation levels can be met. In this way, the availability
of money and the federal participation requirements are both
accomodated without artificially tinkering with any participant's
employability plan. As long as sufficient funds are available,
the state can serve a proportionately large number of the harder
to serve populations, such as teenage mothers and others with
high child care needs, and still meet its federal participation
rates.

This change of focus was radical in Illinois, and the
recipient community did not immediately believe that the program
was no longer both ineffective and dangerous. But as the word
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passed along, and clients noticed their peers receiving
meaningful Services and a real chance to succeed, the.new
program, which was called Project Chance, became inundated with

volunteers. This was an unprecedented phenomenon in Illinois,
and it stands as eloquent proof of the intelligence and will to
work of the recipient population.

By January 1991, nine months after implementation, Project
Chance had approximately 18,000 participants, all of them
volunteers. 13,000 were in educrtion or training programs. Only

1400 were in job search. Up until this time, the Department of
Public Aid-had enrolled applicants in the program without regard

to the type of activity they were assessed for or their child

care needs. However, due to the program's popularity, DPA
projected that it was going to run out of supportive services
(child care and transportation) funds in April 1991, two months
before the end of the fiscal year.

To avert a shul:down of the program, DPA instituted cost
containment measures that included the following directives: no

new applicants with child care needs could be enrolled in the
program, no applicant assessed as needing education or training
activities could be enrolled in the program, and the education or
training of any individual who completed a component and needed
further education or training (e.g., the participant who
completes an adult basic education course and is ready to move on
to a GED preparation class) would have their participation

interrupted. Any person falling into one of these ca*egories was
either turned away from the program or, if they were Isrsistent,
placed on a waiting list. Within six months, at the end of June
1991, 6000 AFDC recipients were on the Project Chance waiting

list.

In July 1991, with 6000 hopeful applicants on waiting lists,
DPA began mandating participation by persons not on the waiting
lists, those assessed as near job ready. DPA concentrated this
call-in on recipients with older children not requiring child
care. DPA also set up a management model that limited the number
of available slots for persons assigned to education and training

and persons needing child care.

By September 1991, the percentage of program participants in
job search had increased from 13% to 38% in one year. No other
state in the country had such a large increase in the percentage
of participants assigned to job search. Yet, in the new federal
fiscal year, the department is faced with an increased federal
minimum participation rate requiring 14,000 participants in

qualifying activities. Thus the trend to less expensive and more
superficial programming such as job search apDears likely to
continue.

The JOBS plan has been in effect in Illinois for just over
two years. It did not have time to get to a point where its
success could be measured before it was beset by these problems.
Yet it had attracted initially more clients than it could serve,

all of them eager to participate. There are two very severe
problems that have caused the program to stall, and both are
problems that you can help us with immensely.

problem One: Need to Free Up Federal Tunds

As a result of state budget constraints, the Illinois JOSS
program is barely exceeding its mandated minimum participation
rates, even though far more recipients want to participate.
Illinois has been able to drawn down only 46% of the Federal
matching funds appropriated for is JOBS program. Approximately
$30 million of appropriated Federal funds have not been drawn

down. Nationwide, the median state draw down has been 65%, and
only 11 states have succeeded in drawing down their entire match.
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We urge you to support a relaxation of the federal matching
requirement that would enable the states to access
dollars available for this program. Including a relaxation of
the match requirement in an urban aid package would be an
efficient policy initiative, because the states have programs in
place and ready to serve recipients.

The freeing up of these federal JOBS funds is necessary in
Illinois not only to enable its JOBS program to expand, but to
prevent it from contracting. To meet the participation rates,
Illinois will serve fewer and fewer of the harder to serve,
essentially creating a program where only job-ready recipients
who need little or no supportive services, and who are the most
likely to find work without help, will be mandated to
participate.

We do not urge you to eliminate the federal minimum
participation rates. We support their purpose to require a
significant number of recipients to be served. However, we do
not think they were meant to be the single most dominant factor
in determining the mix of harder and easier to serve participants
that the JOBS program would serve. Unforeseeably, the states
have been unable to put up enough money to avoid this.

The freeing up of the federal JOBS funds is critical now.
The program is at a crossroads in Illinois. It can grow and be
given a chance to realize its substantial potential, or it can
and will stagnate and effectively shrink, moving farther away
from becoming a solution for harder as well as easier cases.

EM9b1O0 TWO' Eliminate the 20 Hour Rule

the face of much criticism, HHS proposed and adopted the
"20 hour rule", which provides that only recipients who
participate in program activities for 20 or more hours per week
may be counted as participants for purposes of determining state
participation rates. The final HHS rules permit states to
"combine and average" hours of participation, such that one 10
hour participant and one 30 hour participant, when combined,
yield two program participants for counting purposes.

Not surprisingly, because the Illinois welfare department
wishes not to take chances with its participation rate and,
moreover, has found the HHS "combine and average" system
administratively cumbersome, it has consistently directed its
caseworkers that only persons with at least 20 hours of weekly
participation can be counted as program participants.

In response to the pressure of meeting its first annual
participation rate minimum before the end of last fiscal year
(i.e., September 30, 1991), DPA issued a directive in August 1991
that all participants must be brought up to 20 hours per week for
September 1991 by adding more hours in their assigned activity or
adding a secondary activity. Only under extraordinary
circumstances could a less than 20 hour program be approved (the
only example given was of a person recovering from surgery and
under doctor's orders). This was, in large part, what caused the
dramatic increase in the number of participants in job search
activities in September 1991.

HHS defends the 20 hour rule with the contention that it is
not overly demanding, since 20 hours is only 1/2 of the standard
40 hour work week. This defense does not address the many
substantial defects cited in opposition to the 20 hour rule.
HHS' position is not overtly fact or research based and appears
to be simply ideological and arbitrary.

The Act is replete with provisions encouraging the
participation in educational activities. The 20 hour rule

J
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introduces a pronounced bias against all education programs.
Most literacy, adult basic education and GED classes are
scheduled for much less than 20 hours per week, including
virtually every such class offered by the single largest provider
in the state, City Colleges of Chicago. And yet, persons needing
basic skills who wish to enroll in these programs either are
denied access to the JOBS program or required to add "filler"
activities in order to bring their total time up to 20 hours.

The bias of the 20 hour rule against education programs is
particularly evident against any post-secondary education
programs. _A full-time post-secondary program is 12 hours per
week. Bebause HHS only permits scheduled class time to be
counted towards the 20 hours, a full-time student may not be
counted as participating in a JOBS education program by HHS'
definition. It is particularly unwise to discourage post-
secondary education when labor market studies show that in
today's more technologically advanced workplace, at least a two-
year college degree is required to earn a liveable wage in most

occupations.

The need to satisfy the 20 hour rule by adding "filler"
activities causes states to waste scarce child care and other
supportive services resources. These wasted child care,
transportation or other supportive service dollars could have
been used to fund another AFDC recipient who wants to attend a
less than 20 hour per week education or training activity. In
the context of the state's struggle to meet the participation
rates, this waste of resources is particularly senseless.

The 20 hour rule is especially destructive because it sets
up many participants for failure. Getting welfare recipients who
have never been in the labor force or have lost their connection
to the labor force onto the ladder back to the labor force is a
difficult and complex process. There is a growing body of social
science data that supports the conclusion that 20 hours is too
much too soon for many people. By forcing this level of initial
participation, the program is setting many participants up for
failure, leading to disappointment, discontent and frustration.

By requiring states to find a sufficient number of 20-hour
participants while staying within their child care budgets, the
20 hour rule has also had the effect of forcing states to focus
program resources on recipients with older and fewer children to
minimize child care expenses. This is another effect that
certainly was not intended by Congress.

The 20 hour rule has introduced a strong element of
artificiality into the JOBS program. For some participants 20
hours may be just right or, indeed, not enough as a level of
participation designed to make them employable and employed. But

for others it is too much and not right. The focus should be on
success and not on artificial requirements. We urge you to
require MIS to withdraw the 20 hour rule.

I wish to make two additional points, neither of which
specifically concerns the JOBS program, but both of which concern
the employment picture among the poor.

First, we are one of the states that has withdrawn its
financial support from single adults by severely limiting the
General Assistance program. There are about 50,000 predominantly
young, male and minority individuals newly cut off of safety net
support in this state, mostly in this city. The Governor says,
"let them get a job", conveniently ignoring the fact that few, if

any, jobs exist for them in this economy. The country, certainly
this state, is rapidly abandoning this generation of single
adults, many of whom are veterans of our armed services. We urge

- 5 -
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you to support the Boren bill or similar legislation creatingpublic service employment opportunities for these people. And weurge you'to consider that perhaps rt= 2 federalsolution to this problem, just as 20 years ago the SS/ program
was the appropriate solution to the widely varying state
treatement of the aged, blind and disabled.

Second, we must not forget the impact of unemployment and
chronic poverty on the way individuals behave and on the
circumstances under which they must live. While we work to solvethe problems of unemployment and

underemployment, we must notforget to deal appropriately with their effects. I am speakinghere of the strains on families and of the impact on children.We urge you to pass the Family
Preservation Act, H.R. 3603,

currently awaiting consideration by the full Committee on Waysand Means. It provides improved services and supports for
troubled families who are in need, and, where necessary, forimproved foster care.

Thank you again for bringing this hearing here to Chicago.

- 6 -
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Mr. Bouman. Mr. Downey
thanks you especially.

Ms. Willhoite, thank you very much. I want to publicly acknowl-
edge the fact that these meetings are held principally because of
your energies displayed some months ago. It took us a little while
to get here, but I am sure you are happy we are here taking your
testimony.

STATEMENT OF BETTY WILLHOITE, EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE.
LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS OF CHICAGO

Ms. WILLHOITE. Oh, well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I think
the testimony that you have heard so far has been very useful on
the situation in Illinois.

I am going to shorten the statement that you have in front of
you to try to keep it in the time limit. I am Betty Willhoite, League
of Women Voters of Chicago. The league has lobbied legislation
connecting employment legislation and escape from poverty for 30
years.

On behalf of 600 Chicago leaders, many thanks to you, Mr.
Chairman, your committee and your fine staff for this field hear-
ing.

When the intent of the act, the planning, the struggles of the
States, are all duly noted, the question now is, how many will get
jobs and at what wage. In Illinois, the answer to the first is compli-
cated by the State's deep fiscal crisis and policy cutbacks. The
answer to the second, what we know of attributable placements, is
very low; 32 percent below $4 an hour, 31 percent below $5 an
hour, 16 percent below $6.

We think the Family Support Act is due for a reality check. The
1992 stage is set. Welfare reform is being considered in broader eco-
nomic and political context. That is good. It is fundamental to the
American social contract. That the debate is polarized is bad; we
risk getting a dialog of the deaf. The political rhetoric about family
values begs the real question about family income. Still, in this
summer of an election year, facing facts could propel action.

We will argue that the Family Support Act JOBS cannot be re-
viewed in isolation. It must be part of a network geared to multiple
needs and on through to a stable income, and we think the crisis of
poverty fully warrants breaching the budget walls to fund the wel-
fare-to-work commitments.

While the battle rages on the underlying causes and policy direc-
tion, the basic facts leap out. Illinois lost 280,000 manufacturing
jobs since 1980 and 24,000 farms. Of the 10 job categories with lead-
ing growth potential, most are low skill, low wage, no benefits.

William Neikirk of the Tribune reports that lost jobs are gone.
"Leaner and meaner," "downsizing" of both public and private sec-
tors, are the buzz words. Seismic economic shifts have stranded
them and their communities. The labor market reality is the line
of 6,000 in front of the Sheraton for 1,000 jobs, the line around the
county building for corrections jobs, the line every morning at day
labor intake.

For the left-out, the welfare system copes grudgingly, and along
with its clients is blamed for something called dependency. The
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jobs gap, the skills gap are the real world out there. The maligned,
last-resort safety net is in tatters. Welfare grants down on average
27 percent since 1972, and sinking.

Illinois, about to sever the slim general assistance lifeline, is inthe bottom half of the 50 States in grant levels. Fair market rent
here is 142 percent of the grant. Fair market rent in Mississippi is
308 percent of the grant. Those are very poor conditions for chil-
dren, and obviously an underfed, ill-clad, ill-housed or homeless
adult, is not a good job prospect.

The Family Support Act waded into this set of conditions pro-
claiming a path to self-sufficiency, and it is part of that direction.
We were proud to participate in the shaping of the JOBS plan. We
agree with this panel's midcourse assessment and correction.

Our objections derive from our concerns when S. 1511 passed the
Senate in 1988. We much preferred the House bill, 1720, on several
counts, including funding at twice the level of the Senate bill.
There is a mistake there. It should be 3.3 billion out of the Senate,
which is what we got.

The Federal funding for 5 years is grossly inadequate, not to
mention the failure of "will and wallet" among the States. H.R.
1720 also recognized the cost of housing with a view to shelter sup-
plement.

The data so far, distressingly meager, bear out our concerns.
Project Chance ran out of money in 6 months. Participation nation-
wide is 10 percent. Illinois barely made the required 7 percent by
gutting the program back to its previously ridiculed state. The ulti-
mate goal of 20 percent of those eligible is hardly fundamentalchange.

Along with the basic principles and recommendations set forthby our colleagues, we will continue to lobby for, number one, a na-tional floor or standard which allows a realistic mix of earned
income and supports, housing, medical and child support. The gen-
eral assistance population must be included.

We note with alarm the plight of a whole generation of young
minority men, disproportionately in the prison system, a human
tragedy and a loss to the Nation.

Number two, implementation staffing at every level to assure
solid teamwork across department lines; above all, ties to the labor
market data and placement.

Number three, job creationyou will hear it againvia public
works, public service, and immediate plans to assure access for the
welfare population to action pending in Congress for infrastructurerepair.

We urge an FSA title for public works and public service to con-
nect to the JOBS plan. Senators Boren and Simon propose a WPA.
Good, if it guarantees first-source training and access for JOBS-eli-
gible people.

Number four, opposition to waivers for behavior modification re-
quirements, such as learn fare and new baby denial.

Number five, a renegotiated, realistic match. We propose 75-25,
Federal-State for income maintenance; waive State match for
JOBS.

The Joint Economic Committee hearings produced analysis and
legislation, including price tags and provision for cracking the

5
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budget wall. It is not too late, and they are a good start on the long
term, as John said, after the limited response, to Chicago and Los
Angeles.

Finally, we acknowledge that States and the private sector
should do better. But 50 unequal systems are not a commitment.
The FSA is a cul-de-sac without clear ties to the job marketcom-
munity and corporate--and public economic development. The only
source in scale with needs is Federal. The price of failure is high.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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Ways and Means Committee, the Honorable Dan Rostenkowski, Chairman
Human Resources Subcommittee, the Honorable Thomas J. Downey, Chairman

Field Hearing: Job Opportunities & Basic Skills Program (JOBS)May 29, 1992

I am Betty Willhoite, League of Women Voters of Chicago. TheLeague has lobbied legislation connecting
employment, education andescape from poverty for thirty years. On behalf of 600 Chicago Leaguers,

many thanks to you, Mr. Chairman, and your fine staff for this fieldhearing.

When the "intent of the Act," the earnest planning, the final
regulations, the struggles of the states are all duly noted, thequestion now, has got to be: how many will get'jobs - and at what wage?

In Illinois the answer to the first is blurred by abrupt change
and the state's deep fiscal crisis. The answer to the second (what we
know of attributable placements) is "very low" - 32% below $4, 31% below$5, 16% below $6. The Family Support Act is due for a reality check.

The 1992 stage is set: welfare reform is being considered inbroader economic and political context. That's good. It is funda-
mental to the American social contract. That the debate is polarized
is bad; we risk getting a dialog of the deaf. THe political rhetoric
about family values begs the real question about family income. Still,in this summer of an election year, facing facts could propel action.

We will argue that the Family Support Act JOBS cannot be reviewedin isolation. It must be part of a coherent continuum from dire needto participation in the economy. It must be linked resolutely to the
evolving labor market. It must include true cost-of-living goals. The
General Assistance recipient should be included in the eligible popu-lation. A public works/public service connection must be established,
providing an essential source of jobs and addressing neglected publicneeds. Finally, the crisis of poverty fully warrants breaching the
budget walls to fund the welfare-to-work comritment.

While the battle rages on underlying causes and policy direction,the basic facts leap out. Illinois lost 280,000 manufacturing jobs
since 1980 and 24,000 farms. Of the ten job categories with leading
growth potential, most are low-skill, low-wage, no-benefits. William
Neikirk of the Tribune reports that the lost jobs are gone; "restructur-
ing," "leaner and meaner," "downsizing" (of both public and private sectors)
are the buzzwords. The generation on our streets are the children and
grandchildren of people who came to Chicago for family-supporting jobs.
Seismic economic shifts have stranded them and their communities. The
labor market reality is the line of 6000 in front of the Sheraton for
1000 jobs, the line around the County Building for corrections jobs, the
line every morning at day labor intake.

To promote political responsibility through active and Informed partiCipatiOn of citizens In government
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For the left-out the welfare system copes grudgingly, and, along
with its clients, is blamed for "dependency." The jobs gap and skills
gap are the real world out there, and the maligned, last-resort safety
net is in tatters - welfare grants down on average 27% since 1972. -
and sinking. Illinois, about to sever the slim GA lifeline, is in
the bottom half of the 50 states in grant levels. Fair market rent
here is 142% of tne welfare grant for a family of three. In Mississippi
the FMR is 308% of the grant - very poor conditions for children; and,
obviously, an underfed, ill-clad, ill-housed or homeless adult is not 4 good

job prospect.

The Family Support Act waded into this set of conditions, pro-
claiming a path to self - sufficiency; and it is part of that direction.
We were proud to participate in shaping the JOBS Plan. We agree with
the first panel's mid-course assessment and correction.

Our objections derive from our concerns when S1511 passed the
Senate in 1988. We much preferred the House bill, 1720, on several
counts, including

- funding at twice the level of the Senate bill
($5.713 - House, $3.38 - Senate). The federal
funding for five years is grossly inadequate
- not to mention the failure of "will and wallet"
at the state level.

- 1720 recognized the cost of housing, with a view
to shelter supplement.

The data so far - distressingly meager - bear out our concerns.
Project Chance ran out of money in six months. Participation nation-
wide is 10%; Illinois barely made the required 7% by gutting the
program back to its previously ridiculed state. The ultimate goal
of 20% of those eligible is hardly fundamental change.

In addition to the basic principles and the recommendations
set forth by our colleagues, we believe 1992 demands a breakthrough:

a national floor or standard which allows a realistic
mix of earned income and supports - housing, medical,
child support - up to a livable total. The GA popula-
tion must be included. We note with alarm the discrimi-
natory factor in the loss of a generation of young min-
ority men to desperation, anarchy and bulging prisons -
a human tragedy and major loss to the nation.

- staffing at every level to assure solid teamwork among
lawmakers and bureaucracies on the critical elements of

housing, child care, counseling, education, training;
above all, ties to labor market data and placement

- job creation via public works/public service. Immediate
plans to assure access for the welfare population to
action pending in Congress for infrastructure repair.

We urge an added FSA title for public works/service, not

to duplicate new legislation, but to firmly connect the

BEST SPY AVAIIILE
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JOBS Program to a critical source of jobs. Senators
Boren and Simon propose a WPA. Good! - if it guarantees
first source training and access for JOBS eligible people.
It should include broad replication of proved models -
many in Chicago; for instance, the Horner Association
of Men who rehab derelict public housing units.

- opposition to waivers for "behavior modification"
requirements learnfare, new baby denial. Those pro-
ponents sound like the very folks who railed against
"social engineering" in the 60's and 70's.

- w ronv;otiated, realistic match. We propose 75-25, federal-
state for income maintenance; waive state match for JOBS.

We are fully aware of the fiscal blocks. But - literally - a
firebell in the night signals a larger reality. Internal and external
threats demand investment in people. Fairness demands serious resources
targeted to those trapped at the bottom.

The Joint Economic Committee hearings produced analysis and
legislation, including price tags and provision for cracking the
budget wall. It is not too late this fiscal year for the JEC proposals,
well-honed next steps beyond the emergencies of Los Angeles and Chicago.

Finally, we acknowledge that states and the private sector shoulddo better. But 50 unequal systems are not a commitment. The FSA is
a cul-de-sac without clear ties to the job market - community, corporate -
and public economic development. The only source in scale with the need
is federal. The price tag is high. The price of failure is higher.
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSEI. Thank you very much, panel.
Mr. Downey would like .:o ask you a question.
Acting Chairman DOWN EY. Mr. Chairman, let me just say that I

have been the subcommittee chairman of the Human Resources
Committee for more than 4 years and I have rarely had an oppor-
tunity to listen to five better witnesses to critique the handiwork of
our committee. And as one of the authors of the Family Support
Act, you have really given me a great deal to think about.

I might add, I was just telling Congressman McDermott, the pro-
visions that are most onerous to you, the 20-hour rule and the
levels of participationwere personally insisted upon by the then
President of the United States. Ronald Reagan insisted on the 20-
hour rule, and he insisted upon the levels of participation. They
were not desired. None of us thought for a moment they would
work. They would do what the old Project Chance did, simply re-
quire people to be functionaries and run through a system so you
had artificially high levels of participation.

Let me ask some questions. Ms. Herr, this research that you
have done is well-known to us. Could you give us some idea if the
work that you have done is finding merit in other places? Is this
something atypical, what you are finding here in Chicago, or do
you think it is typical of what other cities are finding in terms of
the problems of moving toward economic self-sufficiency?

Ms. HERR. There are very few programs that keep these statis-
tics, this longitudinal data. There are a few programs I can cite
that do support it.

One, there was a Chicago-based JTPA study, and they contacted
JTPA participants, and of the ones they could reach, they could
reach half of them, at 12 months only 40 percent were still work-
ing. So while it is a slightly different population, it is still a similar
outcome.

Also, there is a program called Enterprise Jobs. It had 16 pro-
grams in poor neighborhoods, and of the 1,440 participants who got
a job in 1989, 31 percent lost their jobs in I month, and 77 percent
by 6 months. So for those people who are keeping the statistics,
they seem to support our findings.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. What you are saying to us is that we
are going to have to keep the 20-hour rule, but if we can eviscerate
it, that would also be a useful thing to do. You say that you have a
whole Head Start parent council, support groups, adult literacy
all of these could count toward the 20-hour rule, and that we
should give you an hour of credit for every hour you are out of
school, so if you are in a 12-hour program, we will count it as a 20-
hour program. That would make sense to you.

Ms. Hartsfield, I was very impressed with your testimony. We
hope you will be one of the success stories. You already are. Can
you from your own personal perspective tell us if the other folks
that you know who are on public assistance and have children get
higher benefits?

Ms. HARTSFIELD. I think so. See, because I have older kids. That
is why they were really on me, because my oldest child is 11, and I
have been a welfare recipient for 16 years. So my trouble has been
getting low-paying jobs and not having a high school diploma. I
always read everywhere, but I needed the high school diploma to
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go along with it, and I have been in and out of proprietary schools.
and that made me have an outstanding loan.

So I had a lawsuit that is pending right now that I am trying to
hurry up and get a job so I can get off welfare, because I know they
were regulating my money, so I can pay my student loan so I can
go to college.

So it just varies the wayyou know, the system has you bound
up where you cannot move. Either you go forward, you are step-
ping on a mine bomb. You are in the mine field, and either way
you go, you blow up. If you are not a strong person like me who
has been through a lot, I have learned to fight the system back.
And so mine is, I am trying to help other people as well as myself.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Thank you.
Does any other member of the panel want to offer any comment

on this?
Part of the behavioral changes we may face is this idea that

somehow welfare recipients are having children for increased bene-
fits. Is that anybody's experience?

Mr. BOUMAN. I know that is not the case from looking at clients.
MS. HARTSFIELD. Truly not.
Mr. BOUMAN. The increment in benefits is minimal. It is $60 to

$70.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Mr. Russo raised the point before

that, we are talking about large numbers of people, 18,000 people
being served under the new Project Chance, but that still scratches
barely the total need of 200.000 cases.

If we were to give you all the money that you wanted, how many
of that 200,000 could we realistically expect to put into the labor
market? Had we learned from Ms. Herr's admonition that this is a
long-term process, not something to be done in 1 year but probably
more likely in 3 to 5, if we were to be patient and intelligent and
fully funded, how many people of the total do you think we could
get to work eventually?

Ms. HERR. I think a significant number.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. More than half?
Ms. HERR. The group that we serve areI think they would be

described as hard to employ. So I am talking about probably the
hardest-to-employ group, and those were our findings, and that was
also in the context of a very supportive, long-term program.

But I think Mary made a point I want to emphasize when I talk
about the problem of "help with transitions." It sounds like sort of
a nebulous concept, but it is really very significant. What tends to
happen is the way programs are currently structured, people tend
to cycle in and out of JTPA programs, the old WIN programs,
JOBS programs, because they have a short-term focus. And what
happens is, like Mary said, she has had several low-paying jobs.
She was in a proprietary school. What we need to do is put some
vehicle in place to make sense out of these isolated, disjointed expe-
riences.

What we try to do at Project Match is try to link these experi-
ences together and try to create some sort of coherent goal-directed
pathway to self-sufficiency out of these experiences. So that if Mary
quits a job or for some reason it is a low-paying job, we would view
that as something to build on. It isn't just a low-paying job. It is a

6
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job that you can learn from and it can be a stepping stone to a
better job. Without that transitional support, it becomes an isolated
experience.

Mr. BOUMAN. I would like to say also that probably over what-
ever of the caseload of 220,000 or so are pretty transitional recipi-
ents anyway. At any given time, more than half of the caseload has
been on the system less than 1 year. And the average of any person
who is on assistance is that they are on for, you know, 1 year and
change or something like that, 2 years. So we are talking, I think,
about 30 to 40 percent of the 220,000 that is the real intensive serv-
ices need.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. More than 6 years recipients?
Mr. BOUMAN. Something like that.
Ms. RAPHAEL. I think with that group you are going to seeif

the programs are properly conceived, as Toby is saying, and com-
prehensive services are put together and people are followed and
tracked and supported, I think it will be well over half.

And we are too new to give you that answer, but I also say that
all sorts of wonderful things happen. One person is in a program
and gets her GED, well, all of a sudden her sister decides she is
going to go back to school, the father of the children goes into a
JPTA program, and before you know it, you have made a change
throughout the whole family and you only have one Project Chance
participant. So it is something that has to start happening in our
low-income communities, because it has a ripple effect.

Ms. HARTSFIELD. I just wanted to say something about all the
barriers that a person has to go through as far as being a long-term
recipient. Public aid has so many requirements that you have to
break through in order to try to be educat,d, and you are looking
for a way out anyway, because me and my sister both were in the
Life Skill Training Program that is funded by Illinois Department
of Public Aid, and we were long-term welfare recipients. We just
needed the opportunity and the support in order to get into a train-
ing program and then help with all the other problems that you
have, like a death in the family, likeeven, I have got set out, le-
gally set out, thrown out in the streets, being on public aid. All
these things are just barriers that you have to go through. And you
have to have some kind of stability in order to make it over those
barriers, and you have to have some kind of support.

That is what we all need, some kind of support. Because people
on welfare, they are not living on welfare, not having children.
Most welfare recipients have 2.5 children. That is three children at
the most. It looks like the media always digs out that person with
those 10 children and puts them on television. And it is a lie. It is a
myth that is going around.

Ms. WILLHOITE. I was just going to say, you need combinations
workplace literacy, workplace training. And you also need to re-
member the combination of income sources. So that you have a
more prolonged combination of both work and training, and earned
income plus support.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Mr. Chairman, just this last point. As
we worry about the urban initiative, if we were to look forward to
doing one thing, if we were to restructure jobs and take away the
disincentives and try to make it more outcome oriented and give
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you much more money, would we be making a giant step in the
right direction?

I am worried that when we do this urban initiative, we will not
have this program in it. I think what you are telling us is that this
is a success story, because we know it works.

Ms. RAPHAEL. The structure is there. It needs to be properly
funded. But the funding needs to go to properly packaged services
that can take someone like Mary and follow her through. If you do
that, it is spectacular. And as I said, it is contagious, it has a ripple
effect. And it is intervention into a low-income community that is
like no other I can think of.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Russo.
Mr. Russo. Let me just say that the perception in our business

becomes reality. The perception is that welfare parents have chil-
dren to get bigger checks. It may be a myth, but that is the percep-
tion and it has to be dealt with.

Sometimes when you talk about these roadblocks, you have to
understand you have had an administration for 12 years, Mary,
that doesn't want to see these programs really succeed. The more
roadblocks in your way, the tougher it is for to you succeed. There
are regulations that make absolutely no sense, because I don't
think the administration wants to see these succeed.

MS. HARTSFIELD. Me, too.
Mr. Russo. Let me conclude by saying, your testimony is great,

you make a lot of sense, and changes need to be made, but you
have to deal with the political reality. The balanced budget amend-
ment will decrease all these resources in the future. People like the
mayor of Chic ago and Dick Phelan, who wants JOBS to help
people, aren't gct,z to have the dollars to do it.

You are facing problems today. If you think there is a roadblock
today with regulations, wait until the balanced budget amendment
goes into effect. It will make sure that the people who need serv-
ices the most, get the least.

Ms. WILLHOITE. We are opposed to it.
Ms. HARTSFIELD. Right. And I had the opportunity to meet Gover-

nor Edgar and he told me to get a job at McDonald's, and I resent
that. So I had the opportunity to talk to him.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. We don't want to get into a debate on
the balanced budget amendment.

Mr. Russo. Things were going a little slow here.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. The fact of the matter is, if we had the

chemistry in Congress to meet our obligations and recognize the
problems that we have and put the revenues together that are nec-
essary to solve the problems, we don't need a balanced budget. But
that is not what is going to happen, in my opinion.

Doctor, did you want to
Mr. McDEamorr. No. Good testimony.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you very much. Most helpful.
Welcome, commissioner, to this hearing. It is always a pleasure

to have you representing our county. You do an outstanding jobI
know this because I am on the telephone with you quite a bit. Wel-
come to the panel.

If you are ready to present your testimony, we are ready to pro-
ceed.
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD J. PHELAN, PRESIDENT, COOK COUNTY
(ILL.) BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

Mr. PHELAN. My name is Dick Phelan. I am president of the
Cook County Board of Commissioners. I want to thank Chairman
Rostenkowski for giving me the opportunity to talk about the
JOBS program, Congressman Downey, Congressman McDermott
and my friend and colleague, Congressman Marty Russo.

Cook County is a stakeholder in all of this. We are the second
most populous county in the United States. There are 5,200,000 -
plus people who live within the borders of this county. You may
not realize this, but we have the poorest cities in the United States
in this county. You might suspect they were in Mississippi or Ala-
bama, but the three poorest cities in the United States are Robin-
son, Ill., Dicksmore, Ill., and Fort Heights. They are so poor that
they are almost in bankruptcy.

One of the them, Congressman Downey, does not even have a
public telephone.

So while we don't administer the JOBS program, everything that
has to do with JOBS affects us directly. We have an interest in pro-.
grams that affect the health of our inner cities because we adminis-
ter the Midwest's largest health care system, along with the Na-
tion's largest unified criminal justice system.

Inner cities like Chicago are in trouble, as well as the suburbs of
the city of Chicago are also in trouble, as demonstrated by the in-
creased use of two programs for which I am responsible. The first
one is that more and more people are using the Cook County
health care system, which is not just indigenous to the city of Chi-
cago, it covers the Cook County area, inoculations, clinics, and hos-
pitals that serve our suburban counties. Last year in Cook County
alone, we served more than 11/2 million people.

Crime has exploded in the 1980s here in the county. When Con-
gressman Rostenkowski was elected in 1958, I began law school. In
1961, when I graduated from law school, we had 13 public defend-
ers in this county. Today we have 550. In 1961, we had about 125
State's attorneys in this county. Today we have over 870. In 1961,
we had eight criminal court judges. Today we have over 52.

In 1961, the grand jury handed down 2,200 felony indictments.
Last year the grand jury handed down 37,700 plus felony indict-
ments. In 1 month last year, the month of August, 3,000 people
were arrested in one police district in the city of Chicago.

Just to give you some idea, 70 percent of all the people that are
arrested and are jailed at Cook County, where we now have about
8,700 people, are on cocaine. The balance of the people are on
heroin or some other form of substance abuse.

The drug epidemic has showed up in our courts, so the percent-
age of all of our cases, those 37,000 indictments, well over 56 per-
cent of them are simply drug cases alone. The balance, perhaps 50
to 60 percent of them, are drug related. Where the drug-related
AIDS cases increase, the number of crack babies strain our ability
to respond.

Were it not for the fact that Chairman Rostenkowski and others
were interested in seeing to it that we would have some matching
funds, we would now be spending over $500 million for health care
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in this county for which we receive precious little from the State,
and unfortunately, but for the intercession of Congressmen Rosten-
kowski and Russo, slightly more from the Federal Government.

Our trauma problems here in the city of Chicago have jumped
from 2,446 to 4,313 between 1981 and 1991. We are the largest
single trauma care center in the Midwest. If you are unfortunate
enough to have a couple of bullets in the head, we could probably
save you at Cook County Hospital.

Increased demand for county services has forced to us spend tens
of millions of dollars more every year simply to keep pace at a time
when growth in Cook County revenues has frankly been flat.

I should add we should have spent millions more if it weren't for
the legislation that originated with Congressman Rostenkowski inthe Ways and Means Committee. In fact, the demand for service
has so completely outstripped our revenue base that we had to
enact, after 14 months of being a politician, the first ever sales tax
for the county in the county's history, as I know that Congressmen
Rostenkowski and Russo are aware.

Uninsured and unemployed people have been caught in the
middle by forces far beyond their control. The testimony here is so
dramatic, to the point that I see this every single day. I have 2,000
people who every year abuse and neglect their children and simply
abandon them. Those children remain with the State and with thecounty. It is our job to sort out how and when these childrenshould be raised. We are increasingly seeing more and more
women who are simply turning their backs on the children because
of cocaine and cocaine-related deaths.

So when you are talking about family and jobs, all I hear, evenwhen I go to Washington as we did this week to talk to the Presi-
dentwho didn't come in to see us although he had invited us
the most important thing was jobs.

Because counties like Cook have been caught in the middle of
problems of uninsured and poor people on the one hand, and the
problem of States on the other, I am here to plead with you to tem-
porarily waive the State matching requirement of the JOBS pro-
gram. Primarily waiving that will free up literally millions of dol-
lars for Illinois. I think it is about $26 million that remains in a
checking account out there in Washington.

This money will help get thousands of welfare recipients back onthe road. And I am not afraid to say "welfare recipients," because
most of those welfare recipients are people like the lady that you
just heard from this morning. This will get them on the road, hope-
fully, to self-reliance through job training and eventually employ-
ment. This money will help those of us caught in the middle.

Poor people and the uninsured are caught in the middle. When I
am talking about uninsured people, Congressman McDermott, I am
talking about people who come, like from your district, who are out
in our suburbs, who have been laid off, people who otherwise
thought they had secure jobs, flaw they have no insurance because
they have a preexisting ailment. They find themselves coming to
our hospitals because they cannot afford to go to a local hospital,
who will not take them because they have no insurance.

The poor and the uninsured have been caught in the middle,
squeezed by profound demographic shifts beyond their control. New
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new job creation has been occurring, unfortunately, outside of the
inner cities and literally outside their reach.

Parts of our county, south suburban areas that Congressman
Russo is very familiar with, we are having a hell of a time simply
trying to get industry back to where we had some of the Heavy in-
dustry that marked the Northeast, the Midwest, at the turn of the
century.

Mark Alan Hughes of the Ford Foundation estimated that two-
thirds of all new jobs in large metropolitan areas were located out-
side of the central cities. In the Chicago area, all of the job growth
occurred unfortunately outside of the Chicago city limits.

The Reagan and Bush administration's dramatic cuts in assist-
ance to the inner cities, such as the 70 percent reduction in hous-
ing assistance in the 1980s, have only made things worse. The in-
accessability of the type of new jobs that could potentially bring
poor people and the uninsured into the economic mainstream and
the slash-and-cut domestic agenda of the Reagan and Bush admin-
istration was bad enough. Then the recession came, and Illinois's
welfare rolls swelled in the last year just reflecting a national
trend.

Mr. Chairman, more people than ever are being squeezed, and
more people than ever need your help. The State, frankly, is
caught in the middle. The States have always been caught in the
middle.

The National Governors' Association recently testified in the
Senate Finance Committee that States face a triple bind. Welfare
rolls have swollen, fewer jobs are available, and budget deficits
have forced them to cut back so-called discretionary programs.

In Illinois, the Governor's decision not to provide an adequate
match for the Federal JOBS program has made the situation even
worse. The inability to access the full JOBS appropriation means
tha 'c. more people will have to remain on welfare, more potentially
productive workers will simply remain idle.

Frankly, we are caught in the middle as well. Cook County, the
inability to access the full JOBS appropriation means that more
people will remain on welfare and our county health care and
criminal justice system will continue to be strained to the breaking
point.

One thousand people every single day are simply brought to
Cook County jail for processing. That is on an every-single-day
basis. The JOBS program is a tool to help our inner cities.

The fact that poor people in States and counties are being
squeezed did not attract much attention, frankly, until Los Ange-
les. Suddenly the American public and even the President rediscov-
ered the plight of our inner cities. We have seen policymakers and
pundits in the last week search for some new grand idea to save
our cities.

Mr. Chairman, I cannot stress enough that there is no reason to
reinvent the wheel. The Federal JOBS program is already in place
as a tool to help our inner cities.

On Tuesday, when we were supposed to meet with the President,
we met with Sam Skinner, who most of us here in Chicago know. I
practiced law with Mr. Skinner, and he did listen. Twenty of the
largest counties in the United States had one thing to tell him.

6
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And that was: We bear all of the costs of the recession when people
are out of work and they are on welfare. It is paid for by the
county. When people have no money to go to a hospital, it is paid
for by the county. When people have no other place to go and they
commit crime, it is paid for by the county. And thus, we need jobs.As if they didn't know that.

We spoke, we think, eloquently to that program. The cities canarrest people, the cities can recommend that people go to hospitals,
but the biggest public health hospital system in the United States
is run by the counties of this United States.

This JOBS program was the product, as you know, of an historic
bipartisan compromise on welfare reform. The JOBS program is atool to help our inner cities because, first, it reconciles our desiresto help those in need with our desire to have people be self-suffi-
cient. It firmly establishes the idea that families could and can be
self-supporting. And it encourages States to design flexible, innova-
tive programs.

JOBS' holistic approach provides programs for those making
transitions from welfare to work. The promise of JOBS is to get
people out of the cycle of welfare and into the cycle of self-reliance.

Early reports demonstrate that when policymakers are commit-ted to the program, it can work. The New York Times recently re-ported that the participants in California's JOBS program earned
more than those who did not join the program, and even the Chica-
go Sun Times and our historic conservative business group, Crain's,
both voice support for the JOBS program.

The irony of JOBS not being fully funded by cash-strapped Statesduring a recession is not lost on this committee. The programs
should not be allowed to fall by the wayside during this recession.I think even though our Governor has decided to cut this, among
other things, to cut this program was not a wise choice.

I am here again to ask the Ways and Means Committee to tem-porarily waive the State's matching requirement, overriding hisfrugality as far as this JOBS program. And I am not asking for
new Federal money. Rather, I am asking that this committee re-lease money that has already been appropriated.

Waiving the matching would allow us to access $29 million, the
majority of which would go to the Chicago area. The Voices for Illi-
nois Children estimated that if Congress relaxed the match, Illinoiswould be able to provide a quality training and support program
for between 10,000 and 15,000 additional unemployed parents nextyear.

It is not just welfare advocates that are trying to havj the match
lifted. The National Governors Association and the National Con-
ference of State Legislatures, the representative bodies of the elect-
ed officials who implement the JOBS program, both want to see
the match temporarily waived.

And I might add, Mr. Chairman, that at the meeting the Presi-dent didn't show up at, I was lectured by Mr. Porter, who I amsure you all know, who is the
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Our colleague?
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. No, Roger Porter.
Mr. PHELAN. And he, Mr. Chairman, gave me a lecture on eco-

nomics 101, which I received when I was a freshman at Notre
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Dame, and in it he told me about how he didn't have the resources
to do this and that and so on, until finally the chairman of Wayne
County raised his hand and said, Mr. Porter, I am here to under-
stand what the Government can do for me, and what I can do for
the Government; I am not here to become lectured about econom-
ics. I share his remarks.

So finally, Mr. Chairman, I hope my pleas here do not go on the
deaf ears they did in Washington. Poor people need the tools to
achieve self-sufficiency.

Cook County, whose health care and criminal justice system are
strained to the breaking point, and the entire State of Illinois will
all benefit from the release of additional JOBS money. We cannot
remain squeezed in the middle very much longer.

I appreciate the opportunity to be here today.
[The prepared statement follows:]

62-L89 0 - 93 - 3
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD J. PHELAN, PRESIDENT,
COOK COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

IntroductionMy name is Richard J. Phelan and I am President of The CookCounty Board Of Commissioners. Thank you Mr. Chairman for givingme the opportunity to talk about the federal JOBS program

Cook County Is A Stakeholder
Although Cook County does not administer the JOBS program, wehave an interest in programs that affect the health of our inner-cities because we administer the midwest's largest public healthcare system and the nation's

largest unified criminal justicesystem.

Inner-cities like Chicago are in trouble, as demonstrated byincreased use of two programs for which I am responsible:--More and more people use Cook County Hospital every year--ahalf million people used it last year alone.
--Crime exploded in the 1980s. Felony cases, for example,increased 88% between 1978 and 1988 in Cook County.--The drug epidemic showed up in our courts--where thepercentage of drug cases as a portion of all felony casesjumped from 33% to 56% in the 1980s--and in our hospitals- -where the drug-related

AIDS cases increased and the number ofcrack babies strained our ability to respond.
--The health and crime problems of Chicago converged in ourtrauma center where the number of cases--often the result ofgunshot wounds--jumped from 2446 to 4313 between 1981 and1991.

The increased demand for County services has forced us tospend tens of millions of dollars more every year just to keeppace--at a time when growth in County revenues was flat. [I shouldadd, parenthetically, that we would have spent millions more ifit wasn't for legislation
that originated in the Ways and MeansCommittee.] In fact, the demand for County services has socompletely outstripped our revenue base that we had to enact ourfirst-ever sales tax, as I'm sure you're aware.

I am here today because poor people and the uninsured havebeen caught in the middle by demographic forces beyond theircontrol; because states have been caught in the middle by arecession that busted their budgets; and because counties likeCook have been caught in the middle by the problems of poor peopleand the uninsured on one hand and the problems of the states on theother.

I am here today to ask the Committee to temporarily waive thestate match requirement of the JOBS program. Temporarily waivingthe match will free up millions of dollars for Illinois. Thismoney will help get thousands of welfare recipients get on the roadto self reliance through job training and, eventually,employment. This money will help those of us caught in the middle.
Poor People And The Uninsured Are Caught In The MiddleThe poor and the uninsured

have been caught in the middle,
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squeezed by profound demographic shifts beyond their control. New
job creation has been occurring outside of the inner- cities --
literally outside their reach. Mark Alan Hughes of the Ford
Foundation estimated that two thirds of all new jobs in large
metropolitan areas were located outside the central cities. In the
Chicago area, all of the job growth occurred outside Chicago's
city limits. The Reagaa and Bush Administrations' dramatic cuts
in assistance to the inner cities--such as the 70% reduction in
housing assistance in the 1980s--made things even worse.

The inaccessibility of the type of new jobs that could
potentially bring poor people and the uninsured into the economic
mainstream and the slash and cut domestic agenda of the Reagan-Bush
Administrations was bad enough. Then the recession came.
Illinois' welfare rolls swelled in the last year, reflecting the
national trend.

Mr. Chairman, more people than ever are being squeezed and
more people than ever need help.

The State Is Caught In The Middle
The states have also been caught in the middle. The National

Governors Association recently testified to The Senate Finance
Committee that states face a "triple bind": welfare rolls have
swelled; fewer jobs are available; and budget deficits have
forced them to cut back so-called discretionary programs.

In Illinois, the Governor's decision not to provide an
adequate match for the federal JOBS program has made a bad
situation even worse. The inability to access the full JOBS
appropriation means that more people will have to remain on
welfare, more potentially productive workers will remain idle.

Cook County Is Caught In The Middle
The inability to access the full JOBS appropriation means that

more people will remain on welfare and the County' health care and
criminal justice system will continue to be strained to the

breaking point.

The JOBS Program: A Tool To Help Our Inner Cities
The fact that poor people, states, and counties are being

squeezed does not usually attract much attention. Until Los
Angeles. Suddenly, the American public--and even the President- -
rediscovered the plight of our inner cities. We have seen
policymakers and pundits in the last weeks search for some new,
grand idea to save our cities. Mr Chairman, I cannot stress
enough that there is no reason to reinvent the wheel. The federal
JOBS program is already in place as a tool to help our inner-
cities.

The JOBS progre was the product of an historic bipartisan
compromise on welfare reform. The JOBS program is a tool to help
our inner-cities because it: reconciles our desire tb help those
in need with our desire to have people be self-sufficient; firmly

,J
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establishes the idea that families can and should be self-
supporting; and .encourages states to design flexible, innovative
programs. JOBS' holistic approach--it provides transitional
childcare and medical benefits for those making the transition from
welfare to work--is also to be applauded. The promise of JOBS is
to get people out of the cycle of welfare and into the cycle of
self-reliance.

Early reports demonstrate that when policymakers are committed
to the program, it can begin to work. The New York Times recently
reported that participants in California's JOBS program earned more
than those that did not join the program. In Illinois, the
Chicago Sun-Times and Crain's Chicago business both voiced support
for Illinois' participation in the JOBS program.

I am sure that the irony of JOBS, a potential pro-growth
tool, not being fully funded by cash-strapped states during a
recession is not lost on the Committee. The program should not be
allowed to fall by the wayside during this recession.

Cutting The States Some Slack
I am here today to ask The Ways And Means Committee to

temporarily waive the states' matching requirement. I am not
asking for new federal money. Rather, I am asking this Committee
to release money that has already been appropriated. Waiving the
match would allow Illinois to access $29 million dollars, the
majority of which would go toward the Chicago-area.

Voices For Illinois Children estimated that if Congress
relaxed the match, "Illinois would be able to provide a quality
training and support program for between 10,000 and 15,000
additional unemployed parents next year".

Its not just welfare advocates that are trying to have the
match lifted. The National Governors' Association and The National
Conference Of State Legislatures--the representative bodies of the
elected officials who implement the JOBS program- -both want to see
the match temporarily waived.

Mr Chairman, poor people and the uninsured--who need the
tools to achieve self-sufficiency; Cook County--whose health care
and criminal justice systems are strained to the breaking point;
and the entire state of Illinois would all benefit from the release
or additional JOBS money. We can't remain squeezed in the middle
very much longer.

7u
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Mr. President. I think I
can express at least this panel's view that you are preaching to the
choir.

Mr. PHELAN. I hope so.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. We are probably more enthusiastic

about eliminating that match, if only temporarily, than anyone
else.

And I am pleased to hear that you met with Mr. Skinner, be-
cause Mr. Skinner, as my colleagues know, is chairman of the task
force appointed by the President with respect to the urban prob-
lems that we see evidenced. We are going to meet with him in the
middle of next week. We have met with members of the Urban
Task Force on the House side this last week, and certainly the sus-
pension of this match is on our agenda.

You know as well as I do, Mr. President, we all want to invest in
our citizens, and Ms. Hartsfield's observations with respect to the
mine field she has to live in are things that are coming into focus
in Washington.

But it is always money. It is priorities. It is where you get the
money, and if you do raise the revenue, what are the priorities
with respect to investment.

I can think of no greater values than the human values espoused
here that we really ought to see that we create an atmosphere of
help from the Federal Government, and that we try as hard as we
can to serve people who are enthusiastic about getting a job.

Mr. PHELAN. In our meeting with Mr. Skinner, I think he indi-
cated he wanted a dialog with us, and I think knowing Sam as you
and Congressman Russo have for many, many years, he under-
stands that the problems here are just frankly overwhelming, and
we are being cut out of moneys that the State promised us, the
cities and counties, and everywhere it seems we have to turn back
and raise revenues here.

But this is one program where if you waive the matching re-
quirement, there is no new money required and this money is
going to one thing I think everyone agrees on. Even Mr. Porter,
God love him, would agree that jobs will occur here, and this is the
one thing that is needed to drive the engine of this economy.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Russo.
Mr. Russo. Mr. Chairman, we can save the State of Ill'nois $1

billion a year in health care costs if a single-payer nationa health
care system were adopted. There are sways of doing it, if we are
willing to bite the bullet and make some major changes, but I don't
see that happening right away.

There is nothing that gives a person more pride and dignity than
having a job and being able to make it on their own. It is frustrat-
ing having a congressional budget of $1.5 trillion, but not having
the sufficient funds to help take care of the citizens who pay taxes
in this country.

There is a big battle going on in the appropriations process con-
cerning, 20 B-2 bombers. We don't know who we are going to use
them against, but we are going to build them at a cost of $25 bil-
lion.

Mr. PHELAN. Maybe we can sell them to Yugoslavia.
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Mr. Russo. SDI spending went up to $6.5 billion, the space sta-
tion will cost $100 billion.

The question is, where are the priorities? I don't think it is a
question, Mr. Chairman, of not having the resources: $1.5 trillion is
a lot of money. The question is how you allocate those resources.

The money is there, we need to change the way we spend it. Pro-
grams that work are not receiving the funding they deserve.

If Toby Herr had more money, she could help more people who
see no light at the end of the tunnel, or have goals. We are going to
nickel and dime a program to give American people dignity, but
spend billions to put bombers on runways. This is the problem, this
is the mes3age the people have to give the elected officials.

I will save you $100 billion very easily. H R. 1300 is the way to do
it.

Mr. MCDERMOTT. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
I want to assure Mr. Phelan, the two Members from Chicago

have already stolen my speech.
Mr. PHELAN. I don't mina hearing it again.
Mr. McDERmorr. I was bo.n in Chicago and spent 4 years living

in 4127 West Bolert in the medical center and trained at Cook
County, so I know firsthand what this city has gene through.

The interesting thing about what both of you have said and what
Mr. Anto lin said before, is that health care is sucking an enormous
amount of wasted money, or we are wasting money because we do
not have a universal system in this country that could be used for
other things. And that is one of the reasons why I think Marty's
proposal for H.R. 1300, a single-payer system, is so crucial to solv-
ing the JOBS program.

Our lack in this country of a national health insurance program
is really integral to the whole of our competitiveness in the world.
And it is obvious from just the problems you describe here in the
State of Illinois and specifically in Cook County.

Mr. PHELAN. I would be glad to tell all of the residents and in-
terns at Cook County, the thousands more of them, that you are in
Congress.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you very much.
Mr. PHELAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Jerry Stermer, Kathy Flynn, Shelley

Peck, Kathleen Kelly, and Gordon Johnson, please. Welcome, gen-
tlemen, ladies, to our panel. We appreciate your taking time out of
your schedule to join us and give us your views on what we can do
to help those people that are most in need. I believe Ms. Flynn

Ms. KNAUSS. I am Jenny Fnauss, the executive director of the
Illinois Caucus. I am replacing Kathy Flynn.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Fine. If you would like, we would like
to seriously try to limit your observations to 5 minutes so that we
can get to colloquy.

Ms. Knauss, if you are taking Ms. Flynn's place, would you
begin, please?

,
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STATEMENT OF JENNY KNAUSS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR.
ILLINOIS CAUCUS ON TEENAGE PREGNANCY

Ms. KNAUSS. Yes. The Illinois Caucus on Teenage Pregnancy is a
statewide membership organization which has been monitoring the
impact of the FSA on parents in Illinois since implementation
began. We have developed a number of proposals on improving de-
livery of services over time.

I want to talk about teen parents because I think it is very im-
portant, because they are a target group under the act. They do
have some special needs. The needs of teen parents are the sort of
boiled-down needs of the rest of the population; they have those
same needs but more so, and are even more needy in many ways.

We have suggested that teen parents need specially trained staff
who understand them, and we have advocated with the department
of public aid in Illinois to get those specially trained staff. We
trained them. We are not being used anymore because there is no
funding to keep them going.

We concur totally with Toby Herr. We think teen parents even
more than other people on public aid need case management and
support services. It is absolutely critical to keep them on the job.

You have in teen parents the opportunity to intervene in at least
two people's lives, maybe more. I agree with what Mr. Antolin this
morning said about the importance of assessing the children too,
because this is an opportunity to reach children for whom there
may not be many opportur.ities to reach them.

And lastly, I want to get to the question that you raised about
the motivation not to get pregnant with the last panel. I want to
say, as somebody who has been watching teen parents all over the
State of Illinois for the last 10 years, it is the absence of a job, not
the presence of a check, that makes young women get pregnant.

The JOBS program in many ways is the best lifeline to give
young women the motivation to go ahead with their lives and not
to get pregnant. And I want everybody to understand that very
clearly. That is underpinned by all kinds of international data in
countries which have a much higher maternity benefit and child
support benefit than this country has, where the teen pregnancy
rate is 50 percent as high.

So I know that we have a lot of work to do in getting that piece
of public education, but jobs are the answer, and not just jobs for
young parents, but being put on a course that leads one toward a
job, accompanied by management and support services.

Only 3,000 teen parents right now are being served out of the
26,000 who are eligible. That leaves somewhere in the State 23,000
eligible teen parents who are, at minimum, getting just a check; at
maximum, getting a few parents to assume services that are avail-
able but are not necest.a-ily integrated into what is happening to
them through the welfare system. That is a lot of young mothers,
and they also represent a lot of children who are not getting ade-
quate services.

So in terms of numbers, we think there are a lot of deficits.
There are also deficits in the kinds of services which are offered.

So far, in the history of the Family Support Act in Illinois, no
new services have come about through the Family Support Act.
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There is one case in which a program which was previously funded
by other Federal funds, which were exhausted, is funded with State
revenue that is Project Advance. We have seen no new services for
this group come about.

I agree with what Mr. Anto lin said this morning about the im-
portance of looking at programs like Project Pride and considering
making them matchable under the act. But I want to say that
before we move to programs which are essentially prevention pro-
grams to prevent young women from getting pregnant, we need to
make sure there is a stable funding base for the young parents who
are a target group. You must not slough them off, because this act
was designed for them.

The 20-hour rule has been talked about all morning. I think that
it particularly hurts young parents, because the kinds of GED
classes, alternative school programs, community college course
work which are not matchable, which are not included under the
20-hour rule, are particularly what a young parent needs because
they are often alienated from their schools. They may have been
forced to drop out. So what this has forced the State to do is to
focus on young parents who are in traditional 35-hour high school
programs rather than dropouts, and it is dropouts who are the
most needy. The State has been forced to take the easy way out,
and many of those 3,000 are actually still in school, and really the
cream. So I think that is an important thing to think about.

We also want to point out that the 20-hour requirement does not
include a precomponent for young parents which would enable
them to get a proper assessment, case management and counseling,
which they often need before going directly into a program, and we
advocate that the Federal Government include that in any reform
of the 20-hour rule.

The FSA has been hampered from without as well as from
within. The reality is that Congress has been withdrawing support
from such families rather than investing in their future.

One example is the grants for licensing and monitoring program,
which Illinois used to enhance child care services for teen parents.
That has been eliminated. There is another example of legislation
which would help, and there is still time to pass it, and that is the
Family Preservation Act, which goes hand in hand, because it
would help prepare young parents for the JOBS program. And it is
absolutely critical that you see them both as a pair, and that this
be passed. We urge you to pass it.

Finally, we go along with the other Illinois advocacy groups in
calling for major change toward a Federal grant program or
toward more flexibility in waiving the match. We would like to see
a permanent positive change, not just one for the years of reces-
sion, because what is broken is not just broken because of the re-
cession; it has been made worse by the recession.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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Nwer
Ommovi The Illinois Caucus on Teenage Pregnancy (ICTP) is a

statewide membership organization. For the past fifteen years ICTP

has served as a public education and advocacy organization on

adolescent pregnancy and related issues, such as drop-out

prevention, family life education, and the welfare-to-work

transition. The ICTP has followed the passage of the Family.

Support Act and the development of its regulation, advocating with

other interested parties for policies that promote the well-being

and needs of young parents. We have monitored the implementation
of PSA as it impacts adolescent parents in Illinois and have

developed a number of proposals for resolving problems in the

delivery of services.
Because of state budget limitations, Illinois has been

unable to fully fund its JOBS program, Project Chance. In February

1992, IDPA estimated that there were less than 3,000 teen parents

participating in JOBS. There were an estimated 26,000 who were

eligible. We have just released a report on Project Chance, and

its impact statewide on young families (see addendum). For this

report we talked to service prov'Alers
throughout the state, young

parents and Department of Public Aid (DPA) youth program staff. We

reviewed all of the available information from DPA.

The findings were disheartening, even though young
families were a priority under both the federal and state JOBS

program. We found a number of problems stemming from funding match

requirements and budget limitations. For example, because Illinois

never drew down its full Federal match due to state budget
constraints, new services to young parents were limited. In fact,

we found no new monies being spent on these young families with the
implementation of Title IVA other than the inclusion of an already

existing demonstration project--Project
Advance--under the Project

Chance budget. The tracking information required by the federal

government provided us with no specific information about the

services provided to teen parents. In fact, other than the records

kept in two model programs in Chicago--the
aforementioned Project

Advance and the Young Parents Program--
Illinois has no way of

knowing exactly how many teen parents utilized Project Chance.
Secondly, the twenty hour rule for participation rates

required by the federal government excludes from the participation

'count' some of the most appropriate education programs for teen

parents seeking an education - namely GED classes, alternative

school programs held after school hours, and co,tunity college
coursework. This has forced the state to focus on young parents in

traditional thirty-five hour high school programs, rather than

their often more disadvantaged counterparts in alternative

schooling. For example, there have been cases of dropouts wishing

to return to education have been denied child care and other
services because they did not fit into the 'formula.'

Finally, the twenty hour participation rate should also

include a pre-component for teen parents which includes the case

management and counseling often need to
stabilize a young parent's
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life. Many young people need this component to prepare them forthe employment program and IDPA has been providing
these serviceswithout being able include them in the participation

'count.'Although Chicago has two
very strong programs for teenparents which existed before

the implementation of Title IV A, theYoung Parents Program and
Project Advance. they by no means meetthe needs of the entire state. We are very concerned

that althoughthe federal government
acknowledged the sp,ti.al needs of youngfamilies by making them a priority, the Family Support Act hasprovided little if

any new opportunities for this population inIllinois. For example,
Congress eliminated the Grants for Licensingand Monitoring Program
which Illinois had used for enhanced childcare referral service for teen parents in JOBS. This illustratesa pulling back rather than

an investment in young families.
A system must be developed

which provides real numberson usage and outcome or we cannot meaningfully
evaluate themillions of dollars spent

on Illinois' JOBS program. The quotanumbers required for meeting
federal participation rates do littleto help us as advocates

understand the successes and failures ofour state JOBS program.
States must have adequate financialsupport from the federal
government to enable progress to betracked, not just enrollment.

In conclusion, the twenty hour rule is a problem forteen parents. It does not have the
flexibility to count as fulltime participants students

in 12 hour GED or college
programs. TheJOBS program must allow

for alternative educational programs ratherthan penalizing students.
We know that the Illinois

Department ofPublic Aid has advocated with the federal government thatstructured study time be counted to make the twenty hourrequirement. We support this recommendation.
We also recommend the addition of a new component foryoung parents which includes

case management and counseling oftennecessary before a teen parent can begin and education or trainingprogram. The current risk is that with severely limited funding,caseworkers will have to forgo working with those who areessentially "pre-component"
- leaving those most in need outsidethe system of services.

We join with other Illinois
advocacy groups in urgingCongress to rethink the

matching requirement for state programs. Inearly 1991, the state
suffered a shortage of funds for the program.There were severe cutbacks to services. The big losers wereclients, particularly teen

parents who were not able to get thechild care they needed
to re-enroll in school. Providers notedthat during this period,

"budget cuts made people drop-out ofschool" because they were unable to access supportive
services.Drop-outs are so very vulnerable

and yet when the state was unableto fund programs, they
were the first to lose.

On a related issue, we would
also like to comment on theFamily Preservation Act.

Families who should be benefiting from theJOBS program often have more serious
problems that have to beaddressed first. Illinois has made an important

start with theFamily First Program, but
the expanded resources in the FamilyPreservation Act are urgently

needed so programs like these canreach many more children and their families.
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Ms. Peck.

STATEMENT OF SHELLEY PECK, ADVOCACY ASSOCIATE, DAY
CARE ACTION COUNCIL OF ILLINOIS

Ms. PECK. Hello, my name is Shelley Peck of the Day Care
Action Council. We have been around since 1969 as a nonprofit ad-
vocacy group.

Our membership includes parents, providers, and other folks con-
cerned about the expansion of quality child care in the State of Illi-
nois. Because so many of our members provide care to the State's
lowest income family, we felt a special obligation to monitor the
program and keep an eye on the child care needs of JOBS clients.

Recently, the Illinois Department of Public Aid released a study
it had commissioned on the child care needs of its recipients. Of
the 2,800 single-parent AFDC parents studied in this study, 42 per-
cent said child care problems prevented them from working full
time, 39 percent said child care problems prevented them from
going to school, and 20 percent said they had to return to public
aid because of child care,mblems.

So clearly, having child"care is vital to getting these programs to
work. Getting child care is another question.

As you heard before, State budget constraints have been brought
about primarily because there haven't been enough funds for child
care within Project Chance. As a result of cost containment meas-
ures, Project Chance for a while found itself in the absurd position
of telling parents of young children who volunteered for the pro-
gram that they had to wait, while mandating participation for
people who didn't want to be there but were cheaper to serve be-
cause they didn't have child care needs.

Like all parents, AFDC and former AFDC recipients are greatly
concerned about the quality of care to which they entrust their
children, but these parents are at the greatest disadvantage when
they have to go out into the marketplace to find that care.

First, there is just a dearth of licensed care in the State. The
DPA study referenced earlier found that statewide, there is about
12 children for every licensed slot. In those areas of the State, the
ZIP Codes with the lowest income in inner city areas, that ratio
goes to 18 children for every slot.

Then, too, providers are often hesitant to accept subsidized chil-
dren into their programs simply because State rates paid for child
care are too low.

Finally, utilization of JOBS child care programs are hampered
by the quality and types of communication between the depart-
ment and clients. And this is most prevalent in the transitional
child care program. There are still so many parents in the State
who have no idea of the existence of transitional child care.

Recently, the department tried to correct this, and there is a new
procedure implemented that said that if a family is being terminat-
ed from its cash grant, the family is supposed to receive a notice
about transitional. Clearly this has work ?A because since this pro-
cedure has been in place, State spending for transitional child care
has increased dramatically.
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So it is fine for those who get the notice, but there are still so
many who don't get the notice. For instance, if you are coded
wrong in the computer, you will never receive the notice and you
might never find out about the existence of transitional child care.

We have been trying unsuccessfully to get the State to notify all
families who are leaving AFDC regardless of the reason about the
existence of transitional child care. We have no doubts that here
again, State budget constraints inhibit the State from more aggres-
sively marketing the transitional child care program.

We have a lot of work to do in the State but there are some ways
the Congress can help, too. We join the others on the other panels
who urge Congress to either suspend or reduce the State matching
requirement for JOBS.

We also urge Congress to take a look at the possibility of doing
the same thing for transitional child care, or at least you might
want to consider doing a pilot project in one State, maybe Illinois,
for instance, to see if utilization rates for transitional increase. We
bet it will.

Congress could require States to notify all families who are leav-
ing FTC regardless of the reasons for transitional child care. We
would urge you to do so.

Finally, Congress must repeal arbitrary regulations that set a
low ceiling on the reimbursement rates that can be paid for child
care. Instead, we would urge Congress to require States to pay
rates that are acceptable in the marketplace, and that give parents
real choices.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF SHELLEY PECK, ADVOCACY ASSOCIATE,
DAY CARE ACTION COUNCIL OF ILLINOIS

Established in 1969, the Day Care Action Council of Illinois (DCAC) is a not-for-profit
organization of parents, child care centers, home day care providers, educators, and others who
are dedicated to the promotion and expansion of quality child care services in Illinois.

Because so many of our members provide child care to the state's lowest income families, DCAC

has felt a special responsibility to monitor the Illinois JOBS program, Project Chance, with a
particular focus on the child care needs and problems of AFDC and former AFDC families.

Two years after Illinois first implemented its JOBS program under the federal Family Support
Act, the state is still learning some tough lessons in just how important safe and reliable child

care is to the effort.

According to a study commissioned and recently released by the state Department of Public Aid

(DPA) entitled,
finding and affording reliable child care may be the single most important factor for parents
seeking to get off and stay off welfare in Illinois. Of the 3,800 single-parent familiessurveyed,
42 percent said child care problems prevented .N nil from working full time, 39 percent said child

care problems prevented them from going to school, and 20 percent said they had to return to
public aid within a year because of child care difficulties.
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Yet access to vital child care services by these families are hampered by many factors.

Inadequate funding of child care services has restricted access to the JOBS program in

Illinois.

The accessibility of JOBS child care programs requires adequate funding at the state and federal

levels. Nowhere is this illustrated more graphically than with Project Chance, the Illinois JOBS

program. Project Chance was beset by child care problems just a few short months after its

implementation problems that had far-reaching implications for the entire program.

Demand for child care and other supportive services in the new Project Chance far exceeded
anyone's expectations. In the fall of 1990, DPA realized that at current rates of spending, it
would tun out of supportive services dollars by April. State budgetary constraints inhibited the

infusion of new state dollars into the program, thus stringent cost containment measures were
implemented.

Cost containment was effective in that DPA did not run out of money in fiscal year 1991 and
that commitments to current participants were maintained. However, closing voluntary intake

meant Illinois had great difficulty meeting the federally mandated participation rate. The state

met this participation rate only by abandoning its 'volunteer first" approach and mandating
participants into the program. As a result, DPA found itself in the absurd position of telling
recipients with young children who wanted to volunteer for Project Chance that they must wait

while mandating participation for individuals who did not want to participate but were less

expensive to serve because they did not have child care needs.

Access to safe and reliable child care by AFDC and former AFDC recipients is hampered

by many factors.

Like all parents, current and former recipients of AFDC are greatly concerned about the quality

of care to which they entrust their children. Unfortunately, these parents are often at a great
disadvantage when it comes to finding the quality care that they prefer for their children and that

they need to get a job or get into school or training.

Over 65 percent of those surveyed in the DPA child care study who were using child carerelied

exclusively on informal home care arrangements-77 percent were using informal arrangements
as some part of a mix of different child care arrangements.

RFST roFy mg7 %IF
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- Lay Care Action Council of Illinois -

This is due, in large part, to the type of workand school arrangements public aid recipients mostoften fintl. Low paying jobs, part-time jobs, and jobs that require working nights and weekendshifts are all typical of the kind of employment most fund while they are on welfare or after theyleave welfare. Not surprisingly, these parents need the least expensive and most flexible kindof care, leading to greater use of informal care, the use of multiple providers and to frequent
changes in providers.

However, reliance on informal care has important ramifications. It can make full-time work
difficult or impossible since informal care arrangements are very likely to be undependable andbreak down frequently. Thus, AFDC parents are often trapped in a debilitating cycle. The typeof work they can get often dictates the type of child care they must rely on. In turn, this typeof child care makes it more difficult to work full-time or complete an education or trainingprogram.

Although most parents in the study used informal care (primarily relatives and license-exempt
homes), it was not necessarily their first choice. Over half the parents who were using someform of child care at the time of the survey said they would have preferred to use a child carefacility such as a center, nursery school, or a before and after school program. Many expresseda strong interest in an early educational experience for their children.

Head Start and the state's Pre-K programs for preschoolers at risk of academic failure provide
the enriched early childhood education parents seem to be looking for. Yet because these
programs generally only operate for part of the day, they are of no help to working parents or
those in school or training.

In addition, nearly 60 percent of those interviewed said that it was important to them that theirchildren be taken care of by a provider licensed by the state. While some license-exempt
situations are of high quality, often they are informal arrangements that offer children littleenriched educational or emotional attention. Licensed facilities, at least, have to meet certainbasic health and safety standards and are more likely to include enriched educational components.

However, there is a serious dearth of licensed care in Illinois, especially for poor families wholive in the inner city. Data from DPA child care survey shows that statewide tl-ere were1,886,700 children under the age of 11 in 1990 and 157,616 licensed child care slots. Thisyields a ratio of 12 children per slot. Areasof the state (designated by zip code) with the highestincomes had a ratio of 10.3 children per slot. in areas with the lowest incomes, the ratio was16.1 per slot. Within these poorest areas, the ratio for inner city zip codes was 18 to 1, whilethe ratio for rural areas was comparable to the state average.

In addition, the demand for infant and toddler care is greater than for older children given the
supply. This leads to serious problems for teen parents who are required to participate in JOBSregardless of the age of their children.

The inadequate supply of child care combined with a lack of transportation are serious issuesaffecting the child care choices of AFDC and former AFDC families. However, the mostimportant constraint on child care selection is the high cost of care. The cost differential
between relative or license-exempt care andcenter care is leading many low income families torely on less expensive informal arrangements.

The importance of JOBS child care assistance programs is very apparent in this context. The
DPA study demonstrates that the child care actually selected by parents participating in statesubsidy programs more closely resembles their stated preferences. in short, childcare assistancethrough the JOBS program has promoted parental choice. Nearly all those surveyed who werereceiving child care assistance described it as a vital source of support. A significant majority
said they would not have been able to work or go to school without a child care subsidy.

Yet, utilization of t ..iLe programs is not what it should be. Of the three DPA programsexamined by the study (the Earned Income Disregard, Project Chance, and Transitional Child
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Day Care Action Council of Illinois

Care), only about half of those eligible reported that they were receiving help in paying for their
child care.

DPA provides child care assistance through no less than eight different programs. According
to the study, differences in DPA procedures, forms and payment processes for these programs
cause confusion among both parents and providers and lead to underutilization of JOBS child care

programs. Even in the best of circumstances, a parent making the transition from welfare to
work will have to ask three different workers in two different agencies four different times for
child care assistance. She will have to fill out different forms certifying her provider's legality
three times, and she will have to master four different monthly reporting mechanisms and three
different payment mechanisms. A parent must request child care for each stage of her eligibility
and at precisely the right time or risk an interruption in her child's care.

Then, too, providers are often hesitant to accept subsidized children because the rates paid by
the state are too low. More frequently than any other factor, the state rate paid for child care
was cited as a barrier to serving more subsidized children by providers in the DPA study. Half
of the providers said the state rate did not meet their actual cost of care, falling short of their
actual costs by an average of 23 percent.

If parental choice of child care is going to he more than just a slogan, current and former AFDC
recipients must have adequate child care assistance that will allow them to buy quality child care

at market prices.

Utilization of JOBS child care programs is also hampered by the quality and types of
communication between the Department and clients.

There is no doubt that Project Chance caseworkers were very aware of the cost containment
efforts during recent Project Chance budget crunches and therefore were very stringent about the
approval of child care services for Project Chance participants. Callers to the Day Care Action
Council community child care referral line reported incidents of caseworkers who misinformed.
misled or mishandled cases. For example, one parent was told that Project Chance would not
pay for center-based child care, which of course is more expensive. Another was told that her

eight-year-old could stay at home alone.

Despite a new notification procedure started by the Department in state fiscal year 1991, too
many parents still seem to be unaware of the existence of Transitional Child Care assistance.
Under this fairly new procedure, persons who leave AFDC because their income from a job
makes them ineligible for public assistance are supposed to be sent a letter explaining their
possible eligibility for transitional child care assistance.

The letter has dramatically increased utilization of TCC in Illinois which is reflected in state
expenditures for the program. In state fiscal year 1990. Illinois spent about 53.2 million fur
TCC. In FY 1991, it spent nearly $5 million.

The notification procedure clearly works for those who receive (and understand) the letter. But

many potentially eligible clients never do. A recipient who starts a new job but is coded as
being cut off aid because "the client requested termination" will never receive a notice or
application. Likewise, recipients who begin to work and are terminated when they fail to keep
an appointment or to submit a monthly report might also be eligible but are not given the

opportunity to apply.

We believe the DPA should notify all clients about to he terminated from AFDC. regardless of
the reason, about the existence of Transitional Child Care. We continue to he told by the
Department that, "Because there are such a large number of reasons for the cancellation of public
assistance cases...it would not be appropriate to provide notification of transitional benefits to
all individuals whose cash benefits are terminated." We cannot help but think that state budget
constraints inhibit the Department from more aggressively marketing Transitional Child Care.

8
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Project Chance deserves the time and money it needs to succeed.

In Illinois, it is clear that the Family Support Act has not worked out the way Congress and state
advocates had hoped. But that does not mean that the basic premises and goals of the Family
Support Act are flawed. By now, we all are aware of the promising results of a recent study of
the California SOBS program by the Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation.

Indeed. Project Chance in Illinois shows some very promising signs of succeeding if given
adequate time and money. Project Chance has never received the funding necessary to provide
services to all individuals who want help with education, employment training, and support
services, like child care.

In addition, intense political pressures for politicians to reform the welfare system may not allow
Project Chance the time it needs. Unfortunately, it seems as though the state and federal
governments have unrealistic expectations of what it takes to move from welfare to work and
have designed a JOBS program that expect results in justa year or two. Yet, our experience in
Illinois shows that it takes much longer, perhaps as long as four or five years, for very
disadvantaged families to make the transition from welfare to work.

Lawmakers must look at welfare-to-work policies as a long term investment, providing the
money and stick-to-it-ness this effort requires.

Recommendations.

Many of the issues we have discussed are issues that state government must resolve. However,
we believe it is important that Congress understand bow the laws it passes are being played outin the states. For example, if utilization of the Transitional Child Care program is not what
Congress expected it to be, part of the reason may be cumbersome state application and payment
procedures that act as barriers.

However, there are important issues that Congress can address, and we strongly urge
Congressional action on the following points:

Largely due to the recession, Illinois and many other states are under tremendous budget
and fiscal pressures. As a result, the states have not been able to draw down all the
federal funds that have been allocated to the JOBS program. Congress should suspend
or reduce the state match requirement for JOBS, providing Illinois with about S30 million
that will allow the state to run a better JOBS program.

o We believe that it is state budget constraints that also inhibit the states from more
aggressively marketing the Transitional Child Care program to potential recipients.
Congress could eliminate the state matching requirements for TCC, or at least, develop
a pilot program eliminating the match to determine if TCC utilization rates increase.

o Congress should require the state to notify all families who are about to leave public aid
about the existence of the Transitional Child Care program.

o Congress should repeal federal regulations that place an arbitrarily low ceiling on child
care reimbursement rates and instead require states to set reimbursement rates that are
acceptable in the market place and give parents real choices.
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Ms. Kelly.

STATEMENT OF KATHLEEN N. KELLY, GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS
ASSOCIATE, UNITED WAY OF CHICAGO

Ms. KELLY. Hello. My name is Kathleen Kelly. I am here repre-
senting the United Way of Chicago. I will try to keep my remarks
brief, but first of all I want to thank you for coming to Chicago and
holding these hearings. This is evidence of your commitment to
and interest in effective implementation of the JOBS program. And
we at United Way share that commitment.

We have been involved with welfare reform initiatives since
former President Reagan called for welfare reform in his 1988
State of the Union speech. We have worked at the Federal level
monitoring and commenting on proposed regulations and legisla-
tion, and at the State level we have collaborated with other human
service professionals. And at the invitation of the Illinois Depart-
ment of Public Aid, we helped develop the framework of what we
consider a model welfare-to-work program.

This programmatic framework, which has been largely adopted
and which has been referenced several times, called for up-front,
comprehensive assessments of participants' education and training
needs, their employment goals, and their supportive service needs,
including child care and transportation, and significantly, their
other social service needs.

Many of these recipients need substance abuse treatment, domes-
tic violence intervention, self-esteem counseling, life skills training,
parenting classes, et cetera. As a result of these assessments, cli-
ents are to be referred for their education and training needs, and
for their other social service needs. And significantly, clients were
to be assigned case managers that could help keep all of these sup-
ports together and keep them flowing.

As has been said, IDPA began implementing this in 1990, and
Project Chance, Illinois's welfare-to-work program, probably had its
finest hour in the fall of 1990. At that time, opportunities were
available to clients for both their education and for their social
services needs.

A survey of participants at that time revealed that these welfare
recipients did indeed feel positive that they had these opportunities
and they very, very much wanted to get their lives together and to
take steps toward self-sufficiency. Unfortunately, due to funding
constraints, the State implemented cost containment measures at
the beginning of 1991, which have been in effect ever since.

Based on these measures, the State has restricted intake, and
has mandated some participants into job serve components.

The key words that I would like to underscore here are "funding
constraints and restricted intake." The effect of these cost-contain-
ment measures has been a decline in opportunities for welfare re-
cipients, and with fewer opportunities to go into education and
training.

This may be classic case of a program that is not allowed to
achieve its legislative goals duct to inadequate funding levels.

,
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State officials have told us repeatedly that the State match re-quirement for the drawdown of FSA dollars is the obstacle to ade-
quate funding for Project Chance, and that because of the State's
fiscal difficulties, the State cannot afford to take full advantage of
this Federal funding extreme.

As a result, the State has not increased State expenditures suffi-
cient to draw down its full FSA dollars. Rather, the State has de-
creased State funding for Project Chance over the last 2 years. And
I can provide you with specifics, if you like, if that is important to
you, and the State proposes to reduce funding even further forfiscal year 1993.

And just as has been said before, Illinois has been allocated $52.7
million in FSA JOBS dollars for fiscal year 1992, and according to
the regional office of HHS, is expected to draw down $19 million ofthose funds.

The proposed decrease in funding is coupled with the Governor's
proposed reorganization of Project Chance, which will involve
giving primary responsibility for its operations to the community
college system, and eliminating all welfare-to-work programs in 52
counties, that is over half of the State, and laying off about 300
IDPA staff that have provided case management to these partici-
pants.

At this time, it is not clear who will provide case management to
these participants, and they very much need case management.
Welfare recipients are not your typical students walking into an
educational program. They are living below the subsistence level in
terms of their income. They are trying to keep life and limb togeth-
er and they are trying to get food on the table for their children.

These layoffs of caseworkers and the elimination of the programin 52 counties are cost-cutting measures and they are examples of
how funding constraints are thwarting the achievement of the leg-
islative goals and congressional intent.

The bottom line is that welfare reform can work if it is adequate-
ly funded, which has been demonstrated in Illinois.

We again urge you to waive the State match requirements sothat States can draw down their full allocation of FSA dollars. And
we further urge that based on the dramatic unmet needs, thatthese dollars be made available as soon as possible.

We also want to emphasize that we are seeking Federal funds to
support positive approaches to welfare reform as opposed to the pu-
nitive approaches like the new baby penalty. Positive approaches
respect individuals' dignity and recognize their strengths, and pro-
vide the necessary supports. If we do -welfare reform in the right
way, the positive way, we are convinced many other problems that
are facing our society in both our city and our State as a whole will
also be addressed.

And finally, positive welfare reform is cost effective. We have
heard discussion here about the Federal budget constraints. How-
ever, I want to emphasize that research has shown that there is apayback, there is a dollar payback for good welfare reform, thatthe programs can break even in 2 years, and that there can even
be up to a $5 million profit, if you will - -I don't know if that is theright wordin 5 years.
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And if you remember, regarding the new baby penalty, that is
the business about restricting a mother's welfare grant based on
the births of additional children, no data supports this. I under-
stand that perceptions sometimes become realities, but this is a
classic case of a myth that needs to be broken.

And finally, not only will good welfare reform be cost effective, it
also can be the basis for stronger, healthier families and communi-
ties.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY
COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES
HEARING ON THE JOB OPPORTUNITIES AND BASIC SKILLS (JOBS PROGRAM)

MAY 29, 1992

Presented by: Kathleen N. Kelly
United Way of Chicago

Hello. My name is Kathleen Kelly and I represent the United Way of
Chicago. First, I want to thank you for coming to Chicago and holding
these hearings which are evidence of your commitment to and interest
in effective implementation of the JOBS Programs of the Family Support
Act so that the intent of the legislation -- to support AFDC
recipients' transition from welfare to work -- can be realized.

UWC shares in that commitment. As a leader in Chicago's social
services delivery system, UWC provides funding to about 250 local
human services agencies which support a wide range of essential social
services which address the needs of all age groups. It is UWC's
mission to help support those individuals who are truly dependent and
to help those who are able to become self-sufficient to the greatest
degree possible.

It is within this context of supporting programs that promote
individuals' self-sufficiency that UWC has been actively involved with
welfare reform initiatives since former President Reagan called for
welfare reform in his 1988 State of the Union speech. At the federal
level, we monitored and commented on legislative proposals and
proposed regulations. At the state level, we collaborated with other
human service professionals and, at the invitation of the Illinois
Department of Public Aid (IDPA), developed the framework of a model
welfare to work program as a basis for the state's implementation of
the Family Support Act. This programmatic framework which IDPA
largely adopted called for upfront comprehensive assessments of
participants' education and training needs, employment goals,
supportive service needs -- including child care and transportation --
as well as social services needs such as substance abuse treatment,
domestic violence intervention, self-esteem counseling, life skills
training, parenting classes, etc. As a resumer of these assessments,
clients were to be referred to education or training programs, as
appropriate, including, for example, adult basic education, literacy
classes, GED preparation, vocational training, or college programs,
or, if they were job ready, to a work preparation or job search
program. Significantly, clients were also to be assigned to case
managers to assure that they received the supports they needed in
their transition from welfare to work.

IDPA began implementing the Family Support Act JOBS program in April
1990, based on this programmatic framework. Illinois' welfare to work
program, which has been called Project Chance, perhaps had its finest
hour in the Fall of 1990. At that time, opportunities were available
to welfare recipients who volunteered for education and training
programs that were appropriate for their educational needs and
consistent with their career goals. Additionally, child care and
transportation assistance were available to them which enabled them
to take advantage of these education opportunities. A survey of
Project Chance participants at that time revealed that these welfare
recipients felt positive that they had these opportunities and
supports -- that they wanted to get their lives together and take
steps to move off welfare and into paid employment.

Unfortunately, due to funding constraints, the state implemented cost
containment measures at the beginning of 1991 which have been in
effect ever since. Based on these cost containment measures, the
state has restricted intake or -If- recipients wishing to pursue
educational goals and, in order to meet federal participation
requirements. has mandated some recipients into job search components.

c r,o
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The key words I would like to underscore are funding constraints and
restricted intake. The effect of these measures has been a decline in
opportunities for welfare recipients to move toward self-sufficiency
with fewer numbers of participants able to obtain the education and
training that they need to meet the current work force demands.

This may be a classic case of a program not allowed to achieve its
potential goals due to inadequate funding levels.

Significantly, state officials have repeatedly stated that the state
match requirement for draw down of the Family Support Act/JOBS dollars
is the obstacle to adequate funding for Project Chance -- that because
of the state's fiscal difficulties the state cannot afford to take
full advantage of this federal funding stream.

As a result, the state has not increased state expenditures sufficient
to draw down its full share of FSA dollars and has taken advantage of
less than half of those funds available to Illinois. For example,
Illinois has been allocated $52.7 million in FSA JOBS dollars for FY92
and is expected to draw down about $19 million of those funds.
Furthermore, the state has even decreased state funding for Project
Chance over the last 2 years. Now the FY93 state budget proposes to
reduce state expenditures for welfare to work activities even further
by $16.2 million to that minimal level of state spending based on the
1986 state spending floor in order to be in compliance with federal
requirements.

This proposed decrease in funding is coupled with the Governor's
proposed reorganization of the state's welfare to work programs which
involves giving primary responsibility for its operations to the
community colleges system, eliminating all welfare to work activities
in 52 counties, over half the state, and laying off about 300 IDPA
staff that have provided case management to the participants. At this
time it is not clear who, if anyone, will provide case management to
help assure that participants receive the supports they need to
successfully move off welfare. Consequently we expect program
effectiveness to decline even more.

These layoffs and elimination of the program in 52 counties are cost
cutting measures and are examples of how funding constraints are
thwarting the achievement of legislative goals and congressional
intent.

The bottom line is that welfare reform can work if it is adequately
funded, which has been demonstrated in Illinois. We therefore urge
you to waive the state match requirements so that states can draw down
their full allocation of FSA JOBS dollars and can provide the supports
welfare recipients need to become self-sufficient. We further
emphasize that, based on the dramatic unmet human service needs that
exist in our city and state, that these dollars are urgently needed as
soon as possible.

We also want to emphasize that we are seeking these federal funds to
support positive approaches to welfare reform as opposed to punitive
approaches that have been implemented in some states. Positive
welfare reform approaches respect individuals' dignity, recognize
their strengths and weaknesses, provide the necessary supports to
address their needs, and result in real opportunities to achieve
permanent self-sufficiency and independence.

If we do welfare reform in the :ight way, the positive way, we are
convinced that many other problems facing society will also be
addressed. Finally, positive welfare reform is also cost effective.
It will result in reduced welfare costs, increased tax revenues, and
stronger healthier families and communities.

REST
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Ms. Kelly.
I am going to ask unanimous consent that Mr. Stermer's testimo-

ny be included in the record, along with the entire statements of
all the panelists.

[The statement of Mr. Stermer follows:]
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VOICES FOR ILLINOIS CHILDREN

Statement by Jerome Stermer
President

Voices for Illinois Children
208 S. LaSalle Street Rm 1580

Chicago, Illinois 60604
(312) 456-0400

Subcommittee on Human Resources,
Committee on Ways and Means,

U.S. House of Representatives
Ralph Metcalf Federal Building

May 29, 1992

Good morning. My name is Jerry Stermer. I am President of Voices for
Illinois Children, an independent statewide public interest advocacy
organization dedicated to improving the lives of children in our state. Voices
is governed by a group of civic and business leaders from across Illinois and
works collaboratively with other civic and community groups as well as
government to design and promote innovative ideas and positive policies to
enhance the life chances of at risk children and their families.

Prior to joining Voices for Illinois Children I served in the early 1980's as the
staff director of the Legislative Advisory Committee on Public Aid, a joint bi-
partisan committee of the Illinois General Assembly with statutory oversight
for AFDC, Medicaid and other social services programs in Illinois. I have
worked closely during the past twelve years with both the legislative and
executive branches of Illinois government as our state deliberated and
adopted new public policies about many of the issues that are central to
today's hearing including work and training obligations related to AFDC, child
care. health benefits and child support enforcement.

I am speaking today on behalf of Voices for Illinois Children and our
organization's concern that in Illinois we have far too many children growing
up poor, growing up without the basic economic security that we believe is
fundamental to growing up healthy. We applauded the adoption of the
Family Support Act (FSA) in 1988 and played a leadership role in our state's
planning body, the Social Services Advisory Committee which guided the
development of Illinois implementation plan.
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Reacting to the double jeopardy of the economic recession and the intolerable crisis of
poverty most recently expressed in the Los Angeles riots, many commentators have talked
about our lack of national vision, the absence of consensus and empty pages in the chapter
that would be called "strategies for change." Many of us who call ourselves advocates for
children and families don't buy the theory that America has no vision or that there is no
national strategy for economic improvement. The Family Support Act of 1988 does in fact
provide a comprehensive framework for one of the most frustrating and complex problems
in our country. The FSA is a very good blueprint that states can use to create some of the
critical bridges that are vital for the journey from welfare to employment.

This morning I would like to make three critical points about the relationship between
Illinois children and families and the Job Opportunitiesand Basic Skills (JOBS) provisions
of the FSA. First, the scope of programming must be expanded. Second, Illinois state
government is not able to adequately fund this program. And, third, Congress should
continue to work on companion policies to enable working parents to escape poverty.

Not quite 18 months ago our Illinois AFDC program announced that parents who
volunteered to enroll in education and training programs in the Project Chance (the Illinois
version of JOBS) were turned away and put on the proverbial "waiting list." Project Chance
became over-enrolled with volunteers during the first year of implementing JOBS. Illinois
has in excess of 230,000 families receiving AFDC and if good education and training
opportunities were available (together with quality child care) the vast majority would enroll.
As you have heard. Project Chance today serves less than 20,000 persons or less than 10%
of the target population. In order to make even a perceptible dent in the Illinois poverty
rate, the scope of the program must be expanded. We recommend that Congress act
immediately to spend the unspent appropriation for JOBS by relieving states of their
obligation to provide additional matching funds to draw down their allocation of the JOBS
funding. In addition Congress should expand the JOBS appropriation with the goal of
enabling greater numbers to enroll in quality programs.

The Illinois waiting list phenomenon serves to convince many of us that the JOBS and
Project Chance framework is conceptually sound but must be more adequately funded. Just
like taxpayers and political leaders, AFDC families do not like AFDC. They want out.
They want a better life for themselves and their children. They recognize the complexity
of the journey out of welfare and the need for help with day care and health care. AFDC
families are no different from any other families in America. Everyone is clamoring for
help with child care and health care. We do not need social policies that demand and
require welfare recipients to participate in employment and training programs. There is no
need for the stick approach. During the first year of implementation the Illinois JOBS
program was fully enrolled. Since that time, despite the inevitable glitches in program
design and operation, Project Chance and its collection of supports and training
opportunities has served as a hope to literally thousands of parents in Illinois that they will
be able to walk over the bridge between welfare and a decent job. It is our hope that
today's hearing will bring attention to the over 200,000 Illinois AFDC families who are

9'j
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unable to take advantage of the kinds of supports offered by Project Match and other
responsive programs. We believe the scope of JOBS should be significantly expanded.

Secondly we believe that Congress should recognize the fiscal crises being experienced by
virtually all states and should suspend the requirement for the states to provide a state
match for the unspent federal appropriation. As previous speakers have emphasized, Illinois

would be able to increase programming by approximately $30 million to respond to unmet
need. Our state's fiscal crisis has been especially damaging to the dreams of many of us

who had hoped to see more adequate investments in early intervention, preschool, education
and other social programs. The disastrous budget crisis we are experiencing has spawned
proposals to eliminate the general assistance program, close downpublic aid offices in 17
counties, eliminate or reduce Project Chance services in 76 of our 102 counties. There can
be little doubt that our budget crisis is real and no one can seriously predict without a
significant boost in the income tax rate the state will be able to invest new monies to draw

down all the available federal monies for JOBS. Voices for Illinois Children applauds the

efforts of Chairman Rostenkowski, Congressman Downey and the other members of this
committee for your interest in this issue and urges you to act quickly to more fully
implement this critical component in your plan to reduce the numbers of people_dependent

on AFDC and to help parents move successfully across the bridge from welfare to work.

Our third recommendation is that Congress should continue towork on companion policy
proposals to make sure that even when parents begin to cross the bridge from welfare to

work, they are able to improve household income rather than make it worse. In reviewing

our national AFDC policies, you are engaged in a very complex enterprise. Just like middle
income families are faced with the costs of child care, transportation and health care; so too,

AFDC families and policy makers who affect their familybudgets must consider a variety

of factors. Even if we assume that a tow income family can access assistance for quality
child care (only about 10% of families who would be eligible in Illinois can get such
assistance for lack of sufficient funds) and health care benefits, most parents who work at
low-wage, entry-level jobs cannot lift their families out of poverty. Despite Illinois' relatively

low AFDC monthly grant levels (grants for a mother and two children in Cook County are

now $368 per month - lower than New York, C-11ifornia or our neighbors in Michigan,
Wisconsin and Minnesota) many AFDC recipients who take minimum wage jobs, especially

part time jobs find that the bottom line for their family budget is worse than if they did not

work. The recent expansion of the federal earned income tax credit (EITC) was a critical

step in changing this counter productive policy. We believe, along with the National
Commission on Children. that the EITC should be significantly expanded as it is clearly the

best available tool to ensure the economic security of the nearly 750,000 Illinois children
who are growing up poor. In addition, this committee should revisit the policies affecting

AFDC and earned income and change the formulas so that no parent who takes a full time

job will be worse off than if she or he had remained on AFDC regardless of their state of

residence.

9 I.
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In closing, I would like to spend just a minute on another issue of great importance tovulnerable children and families inour city and across Illinois - the Family Preservation Act,which is currently pending before your committee. We are eadted by the prospect of newfederal support for family preservation services this year. It is urgently needed. In the pastseveral years we have seen dramatic increase in the numbers of children entering out-of-borne care in Illinois a 42 percent increase between 1988 and 1991. Of particularconcern is the growing number of infants. Infantsaccounted for a full 25% of all childrenin foster care in Cook County in 1989. Many of these young children enter care becausethere are not yet adequate resources in place to get help to these families and avoidunnecessary placements. Yet once they are in care the costs to the state are significant.

Illinois has been a leader in the family preservation movement But given the growingdemands in the state our Family First program cannot even come close to keeping up withrequests for such services. The Family Preservation Act will help us do that It will alsoincrease the resources available to meet the special needs of families with substance abuseproblems, a growing percentage of our child protective services cases. Many of thesefamilies have strengths and with intensive services can be helped to nurture, support andprotect their children. We thank you for your leadership to date on the Family PreservationAct and urge you to help ensure that it is enacted this year. Our children and families arecounting on you. Thank you.

4
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Johnson.

STATEMENT OF GORDON JOHNSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, JANE
ADDAMS HULL HOUSE ASSOCIATION. CHICAGO, ILL.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you. Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee, thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak to the
present concerns facing all of us, the self-sufficiency in JOBS.

Jane Addams' Hull House has established the first citizenship
preparing classes, juvenile court, and organized five labor unions,
and also provides programs for training welfare recipients as day-
care home providers. We have six community-based centers
throughout metropolitan Chicago delivering services to approxi-
mately 50,000 people.

Chigacoans, as I suspect other cities, do not want to have a
repeat of Los Angeles's riot in our city, now or ever. We believe the
State and Federal Government have a role to play along with foun-
dations in public America to protect from further harm our daily
way of living.

We have aid and social policy procedures, and we support, like
everyone else, of course, the waiving of the requirement for the
match.

We also would like to see the State change its position and
become more aggressive in supporting that waiver. The city is
facing staggering statistics facing our Afro-American youth. Al-
though black students make up 15 percent of school populations,
they account for 30 percent of school expulsions or dropouts. A
black young man today has a greater than 1 in 17 chance of being
the victim of a violent crime, and a 1 in 24 chance of being impris-
oned while in his 20s.

A black young lady today has a 1 in 45 chance of dropping out of
of school, and a 1 in 4 chance of being unemployed, and a 2 in 45
chance of having a child before reaching her 20th birthday.

These statistics reveal that we have a generation of Afro-Ameri-
can youth who at this moment are guaranteed to be ill-prepared to
meet the demands of an increasing technological world.

It appears very clear to us that this is not the time to cut back
on public investment, employment, and training. There will always
be people who because of handicap, poor education, racial discrimi-
nation or because they live in economically distressed areas or
neighborhoods who cannot find a job without public intervention.

A coordinated public policy is needed to overcome the barriers to
a decent job. Enterprise zones can create jobs, but community-
based organizations must play a major role in developing sufficient
training programs to meet the needs of companies relocating to a
different area or a different area in the suburbs. While at the same
time, we need to play a role in monitoring the project to ensure
that the company is in compliance with goals and conditions of des-
ignated programs.

Public service employment has been criticized by many, but it re-
mains an important source of employment for minorities. We stand
to benefit from expanded infrastructure repairs, expanded daycare,
health programs. education, et cetera.
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Economic policy is not the only solution to economic crises in our
communities. The community, family, and church must also play a
role in addressing these issues. In our community, the church is
the only indigenous body recognized by many in our community.

We are fortunate in this city that leaders in the private sector
are taking steps right now to address major and immediate prob-
lems that face Chicago. The Chicago Community Trust and the
United Way have convened an action committee made up of city
officials and nonprofit agencies to make things happen now for
Chigacoans.

In closing, we see the need for immediate action by all. Our solu-
tions are home grown and effective. Reinventing the wheel is not
needed. Collaboration with Federal, State, and local efforts will go
a long way toward saving our city.

We also go on record supporting the Family Preservation Actand its passage.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, thank you for giving
me the opportunity to speak to present concerns facing all of
us. Self sufficiency/Jobs.

104 Years ago, Nobel Prize Winner, Jane Addams purchased a country
rouse in Chicago from the Hull Family,

Jane Addams Hull House has established the first, to site a few:

(1) Public Kitchen in Chicago0,0 1 0
(2) Public playground in Chicago
(3) Citizenship preparation classes
(4) Juvenile Court
(5) To organize 5 labor unions
(6) Program for training welfare recipients as day careMw0uwa

home providers14
'"^.= we have six community based centers throughout Metropolitan Chicago,

delivering service to approximately 50,000 people,

Chicagoians, as I suspect, other cities, do not wan tot nave a
w. repeat of Los Angeles riot in our City, Now, or ever,
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we believe that the Federal, State, Local Government nave a role
to play, along with Foundations and Corporate America to prevent
further harm to our daily way of living.

The Federal Government has a responsibility to aid in Social
Policies and intervention procedures that will support current
and new family structure and the reality of changing economy.
The Federal Government needs to quickly eliminate the JOBS match
requirement. This action will immediately unlock about 22 million
dollars for Chicago, meaning 11,000 jobs and 34 million for the
State of Illinois.

The State Government needs to spearhead this effort for match
elimination.

This city is facing staggering statistics facing our Afro-American
Youth.
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Althougn Black students make up 15 percent of school population.
they account for 30 Percent of school expulsions.

A Black young man today has a greater than 1 in 17 chances of be:ng
the victim of a violent crime ano a 1 24 chance of being imprispneo
while in nis twenties.

A Black young lady today has a 1 in 45 chance of dropping out
of school and a 1 in 4 chances of being unemployed and a
2 and 45 chance of having a child before reaching her 20th
birthday.

These statistics reveal that we have a generation of Afro-American
Youth who at this moment are guaranteed to be ill prepared to
meet the demands of an increasing technological world. It appears
very clear that this is not the time to cut back on public
investment in employment and training. There will always be
individuals because of handicap, poor education, racial
discrimination, or because they live in an economically
distressed neighborhood, cannot find a job without public
intervention. A coordinated Public Policy is needed to overcome
the barriers to a decent job.

Community based organizations must play a major role in developing
sufficient training programs to meet the needs of companies
relocating to a given area. While at the same time, we need to
play a.role in monitoring the project to ensure that the company
is in compliance with the goals and conditions of designated
programs.

Public Service Employment has been critized by many, but it
remains an important source of employment for minorities. We
stand to benefit from expanded infrastructure repairs, expanded
day care, health programs, education etc.

Economic Policy is not the only solution to economic and
employment crisis within our communities. The community
institution of the Family and Church must also Play a role
in addressing these issues. In our community the Church is
the only indigenous body recognized by many in the community.

we are fortunate in this city that leaders in the private
sector are taking steps to address some immediate problems.
The Chicago Community Trust and the United Way have convened
an action committee, made up of City Officials and Non-Profit
agencies to make things happen for Chicagoians now.

In closing, we see the need for immediate action by all.
any of our solutions are home grown and effective, "reinventing
the wheel" is not needed. Collaboration wich Federal and State
efforts will go a long way to saving our city.

Thank you
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Mr. Johnson.
Mr. Downey.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. I have no questions.
I want to thank Mr. Johnson and Ms. Knauss for the plug for the

Family Preservation Act.
Ms. Peck, we will do what we can to make sure that notice of

child care is part of any changes we make.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Well, let me say to the panel, we cer-

tainly appreciate your participation. I don't want the impression
left here that I am not for the Family Preservation Act. I am the
fellow, however, who has to put the money together, and we get all
these brilliant ideas and all these wonderful solutions to our prob-
lem, and if we had the money, I don't think that there would be
any problem with us funding it.

Don't misunderstand me. I am ready to raise revenues. I am
ready to ask people that are enjoying the largesse of our society to
make a larger contribution in order to help those that are less for-
tunate. I am afraid we don't have that chemistry in the Congress
in the United States *hat feels that we should raise the revenues.

But I think the Family Preservation Act and other programs are
the best investment we can make for the future of this country. I
am not just talking about domestic tranquilityI am talking about
competitiveness in the world. If we don't educate these young
people, if we don't give them the incentive to be competitive, this
country is on a slippery slope toward second and third rate. I don't
think the American people want that.

And so one daythis is not a political speechbut one day we
are going to see somebody in the White House with the courage to
stand up and not be afraid to lose, but stand up for principles that
in great measure will help this country survive.

Thank you very much.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Connelly, Mr. Wuest, Mr. Dob-

meyer, Mr. Donahue, and Mr. Le Von Calhoun. I thank you very
much, gentlemen, for joining us.

I think you have been in the audience long enough to understand
what the rules are here. If you would be kind enough, if you have a
longer statement, we will include it in the record. We would like to
have you summarize it now so we have time for some conversation.

Mr. CONNELLY. Mr. Chairman, if it is agreeable to you, could Mr.
Dobmeyer begin? He has a chart that I think pulls our testimony
together.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS C. DOBMEYER. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
PUBLIC WELFARE COALITION. CHICAGO. ILL.

Mr. DOBMEYER. Mr. Chairman, I have been listening carefully to
the testimony and the rules, and I am going to try to invoke the
thous nd-word rule and have several pictures that we would like to
try to talk about a little bit. You do have a statement, and I would
appreciate it if it was included in the record.

There are a couple of things I want to follow up on on the discus-
sions held this morning. I think it is important to get a little bit
fuller picture of public aid in Illinois and the impact it is having.
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We are going to use Illinois as an example because we are here,
but I would probably argue that what you are going to see and
what I am going to talk about is true in many other States, in
some degree or manner, and I think that that creates momentum
for action.

What you see over here are three different maps, from 1984 and
1989 and 1991, that shows a level of public aid in 102 counties in
the State of Illinois. What I think those maps in summary will
show is, red being the worst category, the highest category of per
thousand population of public aid, there has been massive growth,
and the other parts of the State normally are perceived or seen by
the media and maybe many policymakers as not being heavily im-
pacted.

It is basically a Chicago issue. In fact, what we see in southern-
central Illinois is a massive growth because of lack of opportunities
in that section of the State.

It is important, as we address how we can make improvements to
the Family Support Act, that I think we keep that kind of picture
in mind to understand that there is a need to increase the re-
sources throughout the State.

There is a second map in your packet of testimony, I assume you
have it, that also speaks to this particular issue, and that is a map
that you would see, second to last page of my testimony, it is a map
of the new opportunities program, the refining of the Family Sup-
port Act in Illinois, that basically, according to the plan that has
been laid out at this point in time, is at 75 percent of the counties
in the State of Illinois that you see up there in that 1991 map will
receive a minimal or no program. And I think that that is the
wrong thing to happen in this State or any other State.

Any kind of program to provide for employment and training of
individuals in this State needs to be a program that focuses on
where the need is. And I don't believe that these two maps coincide
very well.

The Public Welfare Coalition supports all the testimony that has
been heard up here, the waiver or getting rid of the match and
more of just a grant to the State, but in doing so we would hope
that there would be the requirement that there be a statewide pro-
gram to meet the needs of those counties that are heavily impacted
in the red.

The second map that I want to point out to you is on the last
page. That is a mapI hope your eyesight is good, I apologize for
the small printthis is a listing of all the counties of Illinois with
all the unemployment rates. Those are listed on the right-hand
side.

On the left-hand side is a map of Illinois where you see penciled-
in figures. Those penciled-in figures represent the downstate coun-
ties that have people on general assistance, cases of general assist-
ance. These are both February figures. And what we see here again
is that many of these counties have extraordinarily high unemploy-
ment, above the State average of 7.8, and I believe above the na-
tional average.

Again, there is a high need throughout the counties of Illinois to
have a program that works for them. Not only an employment

n
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training program, but a JOBS program, where employment and an
alternative to public aid can be brought into those areas.

I think it is important, again, for the committee to see those fig-
ures.

The second thing I want to talk aboutand again, I will be brief
abk.ut this, and I have one more map hereis that in this State, we
did battle during the last legislative session, and now during the
current legislative session, as in some other States, Michigan, Ohio,
it is being currently fought out in California, on the issue of remov-
ing general assistance or, as they renamed it in the State, transi-
tional assistance.

What that has translated into is that 51,000 people in this State
have been recategorized as employable. At the same time, we have
extraordinarily high unemployment. We don't have jobs or some-
times job skills for people to be able to step into jobs that may be
available. And other members of this panel will talk about that in
more detail, but I thought it might be important for you to see one
more map.

I apologize it is not professionally done, but you do what you do,
right?

This is a map of the city of Chicago. The pink areathis is all by
ZIP Codes in the city of Chicagothe pink area is the ZIP Code
areas that had the highest number of people on transitional assist-
ance or general assistance, and three of you are familiar with Chi-
cago, I believe, and Mr. Downey, I don't know if you are or not, but
I will explain this briefly.

This is the West Side, the South Side, and North side. And the
West Sides and South Sides are the most economically devastated
areas of the city. This also happens to be the area where we have
the highest concentrations of people on transitional assistance.

The pink represents between 2,500 and 5,600 people who are on
transitional assistance, and approximatelysomewhere between 50
and 70 percent of the people will be cut off by the end of June.

This is also the area where there is the least amount of jobs.
There is the least amount of opportunities. We are trying hard to
save some semblance of the program for those that the Governor
has said are employable. We are trying to work with the Governor
right now in terms of trying to keep some semblance of an assist-
ance program if jobs are not available. I think that is a key issue.

So I thought it would be important for to you see. This if you
want to examine it closer, we can have that made available.

There are several recommendations that come out of what we
think should happen in Illinois, and again, I am not going toI do
not want to repeat what has been said, we agree with it. But my
recommendations are on page 4.

One is provision for full funding of the JOBS program, with no
State match.

Two is changes in the HHS rule that reduces the requirement of
20 hours per week. I think there has been a thorough discussion of
that.

Third is a requirement for States to increase the dollars for the
State.

Fourth is the passage of pending Federal legislation that would
provide public sector jobs and assistance to our cities, and this leg-
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islation should be structured to guarantee jobs for single people
who are cut off of GA.

And the fifth is, I think, an important change to the Family Sup-
port Act. And I would hope that you will give very strong consider-
ation to it. And that is the inclusion of single people in the Family
Support Act, so they too can receive the opportunity for better eco-
nomic support.

I think that we have had the politics of divide and conquer in
this country, and I am not saying that is true of the Congress, but I
think it is important to note that we have connoted people who are
single as some of those kinds of people and people who are families
as some of those kinds of people, and it gets picked up in political
campaigns and the rhetoric of the times. I think it is important to
really examine the issue and to turn it around. And our presenta-
tion today is to initiate that, and we hope we can have followup
discussions.

Our coalition will be very happy to work with your staff and the
members to try and bring that about. That concludes my remarks

[The prepared statement and attachments follow:]
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PublieCition
FOR A HUMANE PUBLIC AID PROGRAM IN ILLINOIS

Douglas C Oabmeyer

Executive Director

may 29. 1992

Testimony of Douglas Dobme-er, Executive Director of the Puoiic welfare Coalition (PWC) oefore

tne Subcommittee on Human Resources of tne Committee on ways ana means.

ine Puplic welfare Coalition is a coalition of over 200 organizations ana indivioual memoers

from all over Illinois. PwC represents tne Interest of ounlic ale recipients, religious

groups. numan service proviaers. iaoor unions. ana otner civic minaea organizations. we

provide oirect aovocacy services for tnose on puolic aid tnrougn our notline, eaucational

activities for recipients ana otners seeking information aoout welfare. ana puolic policy

advocacy on local, state ana national levels. Our goals are to improve puolic ale programs for
people who are participLting in tnem ana to aavocate for economic opportunities for low income

People in oraer to provide tome with better alternatives to puolic aia.

I come oefore tnis committee tociay fresh from the fignting welfare oasning activities in our

state's capitol tFis legislative session. Trie moon in this state is not positive for poor

motners. cniloren, ana single people. Tnere is great fear mat wnat nas Peen napoening in otner

urpan areas may soon erupt in Cnicago.

I also come oefore you with my personal history of working to esteolisn tne economic
opportunities, mousing, ana rignts for irw income people. mucn of my experience nas Peen

working with nomeless people in need of employment ana afforaapie mousing. i nave served as a

airector of an emergency overnight smelter. oas time arms in center. ana have naa tne

Privilege of organizing the higniy successful Lakefront SRO Corporation, Cnicago's leaning not

for profit oeveloper of single room occupancy motels.

I could easily give you anecaotes from my experiences aoout tne Diverse range of people tnat

I nave met fleecing government assistance to survive -- whether it is in tne form of neip to meet

costs of mousing. guioance in finning a job, meoicai care, or face stamps to feea family

memoers.

THE GROWING NEED IN ILLINOIS

If we review the Department of Public Aia's statistics for all programs over tne past few

years. we fin° tnat inaeeo, tne mummer of people meaning nelp in Illinois is growing. in 1964,

if counties, or 174 of counties in Illinois, naa 90 or more recipients of puo,ic all per 100u

people. wnen tne JOBS program was tieing creatoa in 1966. It was i3 counties. o, 32%. At tne

close of 1991. hi counties, or 51;. nap 90 or more public ale recipients per 1000 people.

yes. we nave a crisis oefore us. and its not just in our cities. As you can see from tne maps

we nave nere toaay. as well as me encioseo fact sneet with ana 1991 map poverty is e reality

rnrougnout Illinois.

.1e must ask ourselves some tougn auestions ao0Ut tnese increases. Popular opinion nas Peen

quicn to cite penaloral reasons to explain wnv more People are 'on tne rolls. Tnis tnetoric

incivaes 'seas aoout a culture of poverty me aeterioration or traaitional family values. tne

loss of worn etnic. tne inn of self- control or respect for otners. with enough protest

against tnese stereotypes from concerned groups and inciviauats. we were aoie to reacn sme

reasonaple arounc aocut tne real reasons perira tne reed Tor welfare. uut tnis lona

...truggie. cane some of tne first steps with tne passage ci me i'amiiy Support vet

IngSmulht.lotean;Merl.n,:anenlinvi5AKICM;'.3128245568.FAX8:n948'
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The Family Support Act tnat estaplisoea tne JOD Opportunity ano Basic Skills tJOBS, program
appearea as a partial message of hope In a very dark. mostile political ana social environment
for poor people. Tnis legislation demonstrates at least some measure of commitmient on tne part
of tne feoeral government to continue tne -war on poverty- that began in the mio-Ells. we
clearly nave not won tee war ana, as we witnesses in Los Angeles, a oifferent type of warfare
against poverty nas emerges.

THE SITUATION IN ILLINOIS

Rattles to end poverty continue on otner fronts. The implementation of tne JOGS program in
Illinois. as seen in Project Cnance, nas lea to puolic alp recipients tieing piaceo on waiting
lists for services.

Recipients must persist against tne everpresent frustration of trying to survive in a less than
numane puolic al° aelivery system. Tney must cope with tne aespair tnat comes witn naming no
Jon options oecause of iimiteo skills or tne lack of aecent JODS avaliaole to tnem, even after
Participating in current training programs.

As mentionea earlier, much of tne poverty In Illinois is rural poverty ana non-uroan counties
will oe nurt tremendously Dy oroposea cnange in tne Illinois implementation of tne JOBS
program. Over 75% of counties in Illinois will nave minimal or no services, oue to tne
geogreonic limits of the Community Colleges system. isee artacnea map,

In mum, wrille PwC strongly supports pulling tne remaining amounts on reaeral match money
to improve tee current delivery system of JOBS. we also strongly support cnanging tne language
and implementation of tne JOBS program in oraer to mace tne orogram more accountaoie ana less
punitive. Trie program neeas to oe accessiDie to more recipients - -those AFOC motners on tne
waiving lists. as well as former ana current single unemployeo people wno are in oesoerate need
of help.

Illinois' assistance program for single unemploveo men ana women, callea General Assistance
:GA', nas nas a questionaole commitment from tne state. oesoite more ana more resiaents calling
upon tne program in recent times of economic narasnio. In fact, tne number of people on G.A.
in Chicago. Jumped 15%. oetween November 1990 ana November 1551. from 60.091 to 90.vam persons.
many current G.A. recipients were worcing last year. out because of cnese tougn economic times.
now cannot not find emotoyment. In amition. tnere are approximately anotner lo.u00 in o6
downstate townsnios receiving assistance.

Budget cuts last Spring resulted in a two category system of cash ana meaicai benefits weicn
aliowea lc full montns of benerits for persons aeemea not empiovapie . aria oniv 9 montns of

oenefits for tnose consiaerea empioyaole . Neeaiess to say, over 50.000 people oecame
employaole' regardless of many oovious factors--nign unemployment rates. lack of eoucation ano
SKIiiS, inapiiity to pay transportation costs. inapility to lino taw incoming mousing. In

Fr92. tne Derby for receiving benefits for tne employable category was reaucea to only six

montns.

in January of 1992. Governor lager sought to reauCe all CA grant levels oy eons for tne
remaining rive montns of tne state fiscal year. me was successful in reoucieg most GA grants.

from slo6 per month to $15 tne same level as 1965.

l0 2
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In April. Governor Eager proposea tnat G.A. oe eliminate° completely in Fr93 for tnose cleemea

-employaole , citing tnat tne money simply was not tnere. Tne cuts nit tne minority

communities very nara: Tnere were over 91,000 people in tne City of Cnicago receiving General

Assistance: of tnese Pax are Africar American. 7x Hispanic, ix wnite, ano kTa. women. Most

recipients live in neavily impoverisnea zip cope areas of tne soucn ano west sloes or Chicago.

WHERE ARE THE JOBS ?

I explain cnis aesoerate situation oecause I urge tne committee to inciuoe single people, like

tnose i nave oescripeo. unaer tne JOBS program. we cannot forget aoout tnis growing population

in as mucn neec of feaerai intervention as otners living in poverty.

we must 100K ObTe5t1Vely at tne fluctuating status of our economy ano tne cnanges in our urr-

areas in oroer to uncierstano now urgent tne expansion or tnis program to single people ..

Over tne Past oecaoe. Cnicago nas lost more tnan .koci.oac, blue-collar Joos, wnile tee

s'Jrrounoing counties nave gaineo an equal numoer of ,loos. Tnere nas Peen a markea snift to

service sector employment wnicn usually offers minimum wage at Pest ano little room for career

oevelopment. in Cnicago, tne cost or living is so Aign tnat a job tnat pays at least ST.00 is

neeoeo to afforo a one oeoroom apartment.

JOOS also nave moveo out to tee suouros. wnicn is great for suouroan resiaents out aifficuit

for those living in tne city woo op not nave access to transportation
tnat will get tnem to tne

jobs.

Tne attacnea map witn my testimony snows tnat tee counties tnrougnout
Illinois nave nigh

official' rates of unemployment. ine unofficial
rates are even niener. Tnis is not a map tnat

oescrioes a state tnat can meet tne employment neeos OT people on puolic alp witnout aaaitiona!

nelo.

THE CALL TO ACTION

During tnis orastic snift in tee nature of employment. people nave peen turning to government

assistance for nelo. Tooxy, in Illinois 1.4 million people or lzx or tne state's POpuiation

aepena upon puoiic assistance income. for some measure of state c 'clic support. Tne nelp tney

really neeo to emerge from poverty in tee form of coniprenensive
support services for entry into

the workforce. noweve,. nas not peen tnere. Tne maximum montnly case grant of sz61 for a

family of tnree on AFOC ano 1154 for an Inaiviauai on General Assistance lin Cnicagoi is only

40x or tee Feoerai poverty level ano only 4:7: of tne
state's own estimate of wnat a rawly or

inolvicuai must nave to meet tneir most panic neeos.

we are snortcnanging our citizens ano our economy Py not tapping tnis pool or numan resources

tnat is, for tne most part. axle ano more roan
willing to atteno eaucational programs or Soo

training to acouire employment icr a accent iivaoie wage. According to a ly41 report from toe

Governor's Lass Fore on Human Resource Development. Illinois will face a lapor snortage oy tne

end of the oecaoe if marginalize° woro.ers ao not enter tee active iaoor pool. Tnis report went

an to say tnat. ...pusinesSes can no longer afforo to ignore puosic aid recipients. prison

inmates. ano toe oisaoleo as potential wo,kers...we
must reclaim tnese aoults ano oronipe tnem

witn tne necessary svilis for success in toe mooern workplace. especially tne oasic skulls

necessary '7or entry-leve: empicvment at i'vaoie wages.
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We can bring this apanaoneo ana marginalize° population back into me mainstream witn tne
commitment of the feaeral and state governments oy expanaing tne JOBS program oeyono AFDC
families. They deserve our attention ana may so.,n aemand our attention in Illinois as
conditions for tne poor get increasingly worse.

The time has arrived for tne feaera) government to tame a leap in creating boos for unemployea
single people. The states nave cut benefits, now is the time to create economic alternatives
tnat proviae a living wage.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Tne Puplic welfare Coalition recommenos tne following:

1.1 Provision of full feaera) funning for the JOBS program with no state matcn;

2.) Cnanges witn tne present HMS rules tnat reauces tne requirement Tor 20 nour per wee
participation;

New requirements to tne states to proviae service to all areas of a state:

4.) The passage Of penoing feaerat legislation tnat will provide DUCO1C sector joos ana
assistance to our cities. Tnis legislation snouia also oe structure° to guarantee )OOS for
single people cut off of GA: ana

5.1 The inclusion of single people in tne Family Support ACC. so tney too may receive an
opportunity to nave a oetter economic future.

Tne Public welfare Coalition would oe nappy to wore witn tne ways ana means memoers ana stair
to fashion a program tnat meets tne needs of poor people in Illinois and otner states.

Inane vou for tne opportunity to appear Deform tnis suocommittee.

1 0
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FACTS ABOUT PUBLIC AID IN ILLINOIS

There are over 1.3 million Public Aid recipients in Illinois, an increase of 17% in two years. This
number represents 12% of the state's population, the highest ever;

Of the $4.5 billion budget for Public Aid in FY92, a significant amount went for the following items:
64.6% for medical, 26.7% for income assistance, and only .004% for employment and training. Medical
costs jumped by16.8% over the previous year, while employmenVtraining funding decreased by 25.6%;

Half of the recipients are children. Half of the children are age 6 and younger;

The average Public Aid family includes 2 children;

Despite a basic 7.5% increase in 1990, a recipient receives a cash grant providing only 43% of the
State Standard of Need (state's poverty index). There has been only one increase since 1985, when
the grant provided 54% of the Standuql. In 1992, Transitional Assistance recipients had a reduction
from $165 to $154 a month. The cost of living in the Chicago Metropolitan Area alone has gone up
by 29.7% from 1985 to 1992;

A mother with two children only has $11.90 a day in cash assistance to support her family;

The buying power of the Public Aid recipient's dollar is 52% less than it was in 1970;

An increasing number of Public Aid families are spending 80% or more of their cash grants on
housing costs. Less than 19% of recipients have subsidized housing;

There has been a large growth in homelessness among families. The number of homeless people
in Illinois is estimated to be over 80,000, compared to 40,000 in 1986;

97% of Illinois counties have increased in Public Aid levels per 1000 population between 1989 and
1991; and

The highest rates of Public Aid are found in Alexander, Hardin, Massac, Union, Pulaski and St. Clair
counties. Rural poverty is a growing economic fact in Illinois.

(

SAMPLE PUBLIC AID GRANTS AND OTHER BENEFITS IN ILLINOIS COMPARED
TO THE STATE STANDARD OF NEED AND THE FEDERAL POVERTY LEVEL

FAMILY 9992 CASH MAXIMUM FOOD MAXIMUM TOTAL 1992 STATE FEDERAL
SIZE GRANT STAMPS BENEFITS STANDARD OF NEED POVERTY LEVEL

1 $154 $111 $265 $379 5552

3 $367 $292 $659 $844 $928

The grants listed in this table are the highest payment levels, in 14 counties. In other counties the
payment levels are even lower. The Cash Grant only provides 43% of the State Standard of Need for
AFDC and 42% for Transitional Assistance as of February, 1992.

The map found on the reverse side shows the level of Public Aid per 1000 population by county at
the end of 1991. The map shows that the levels of poverty continue to grow in Illinois.

Sources: Illinois Department of Public Aid, US Department of Labor
3/92

PublieCition
THE

FOR A HUMANE PUBLIC AID PROGRAM IN ILLINOIS

100 Sf:uth Morgan Street
Cncago, Minors 50507

312-E29-5504 FAX 829.9481





A
B
S
I
$
1
.
.
.
6
8
 
1
1
 
l
o
u
.
.
5
7
A
C
E
 
I
L
L
I
.
v
1
5

C
6
a
8
1

u
u
6
a
,

8
8
2
8
.
.
.
.
 
1
2
1
2

t
I

tu
r.

'

L
=

--
1)

r-
,

_1
71

;I
I

I

f

O
F
F
I
C
I
A
L
 
C
s
f
r
:
1
1
.
1
1
2
:
8
1
.
7
 
P
A
T
E
/
1
6
 
C
A
S
E
S
 
B
Y
 
C
O
U
N
T
Y
.
 
F
E
W
C
A
R
Y
.
 
1
1
1
2

C
O
U
N
T
S

I
 
9

L
=
I
c
e

1
3
 
I

C
2
.
.
.
Z
.
a
.
.
-
2
 
.
.

C
.
_
.
1
.
.
a
.
a
l

c
r
.
-
.
.
1
-
2
.
r
a
L

A
l
e
x
a
^
9
4
:
r

3
5
 
5

1
9
0

L
e
a

I
C
 
6

$
2
,
d

I
:

L
l
y
1
6
,

1
2
5
6
.

8
.
2

!
!
!
!
'
:
u

'
;
:
-
:
;
1
.

I
I
 
6

/
 
5

:
:
:
:
:
:
1

1
3
 
7

I
C
 
1

$
 
9

93
'
;
'
,
i
i
E
l
n

I
I

I

I
C

S
IT

!

1
!
 
5

4

9
6
,
6
9
9

1
1
 
S

h
.
:
:
;
:

1
1
 
.

5
I

N
a
S
o
n

1
2

5

:
:

.
/
I
 
0

'
C
'
I
'
a
r
y
'

I
T
 
9

M
c
D
o
n
a
.
5
5

T
 
6

I

I
.
 
S

6
 
2

C
.
a
a

c
a
.
f
a
r
l

C
m
b
e
r
l
a
.
d

D
e
 
K
a
i
t

I
.

2

1
:

5

8
 
t

3
1

'
 
5

'
'
'
'
'
 
'
'
'

,

!
!
!
:
+
,

P
a
n
t
o
.

N
1
.
8
6
0

:
7

;

1
2

!

9
)

D
e
 
1
2
1
8
8

I
C
 
0

,
0
.
1
6
!
r
e

9
 
8

C
o
n
i
e
s

E
t

I
O
g
l
e

1
:
 
1

D
a
 
8
6

1
6

6
4

6
 
.

7
9
0
.
1

0
1
,
4
9

:
:

!

?
f
r
y
.

w
a
r
c
s

2
1

S

E
d

.
.

.

?
I
v
,

S
LU

T
1
2

I
0
3
3
5
0
5
4
.

1
.
 
1

P
op

.
I
S
 
2

1
5

F
.
1
2
2

:
:

-
'
s
:
;
1
1

.
:

1
1
 
C

F
o
r
d

.
1
5
 
4

:
.
.
'

f
r
a
.
,
1
1
,
-

I
t
 
:

.
2

I
I
 
1

1
6

1
,
1
1
2
9
1
.

1
9
 
2

1
9

8
1
,
6
1
2
-
4

G
r
o
a
n
.

I
I
 
6

1
9

n
:4

'
1
'

P
T

'
:
:
l
f
[

1
1
 
9

.
.

1
2

H
a
n
c
o
6
6

2
6

!

!
.
.
.
.
1
2

1
9
.
1
4
.
.
.
.

0
6

1
4

j
e
c
e
s
e
r
.

A
 
.

:
I
d

S
t

:
l
a
"

.
e
f
f
e
r
2
)
.

9
3

S
'
'
'
'
'
:
!
-
'

J
A
S
;
O
T

:
:

V
e
C
1
:
:
 
.

1
6
 
.

.
1

2

l
a
 
D
a
y
1
.
1
.
4

8
!

.
4
4
6
4
;

I
S

I

l
o
a
n
.
.

2
'
'
'
.
 
'
'
'
'
'
 
.
.
.
;
'
'
'
'
'
'
'

1
6

:

1
1

1

/
e
t
a

L
a
t
e

1
.
4
5
a
I
l
e

.
1

:

1
2

!

.
.
.
.
.
.
1
1
.
1
5

4
!

0
:
4
[
[
4
l

1
1
1
1
,
6
1
.
2
 
1
8
,
8
8
:
-
.
.
8
 
.
1
 
2
.
.
2
1
.
!
 
4
.
1

T
O
(
1
1
:
 
S
W
0
 
A
v
e

6
 
1

.
-
-
 
:
i
.

1
 
t

19

B
E

ST
 C

O
V

i '
A

V
A

IL
A

B
L

E



103

STATEMENT OF JOHN D. 'ONNELLY. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
JOBS FOR YOUTH/CHICAGO (ILL.), INC.

Mr. CONNELLY. I would like to add my thanks to the others here
today for the committee to come here to Chicago for these hear-
ings. It is very important to us. We appreciate it. I will keep my
remarks brief, because you are at the point where you begin to
glaze over, I think.

Of course, we need more money. Of course, we have a terrible
problem, and we have got to do something about it, and we have to
face it. We have to face it with the will to solve the problems. But I
would like to focus on just a couple of other things with respect to
how we use the money we have.

When you guys in Congress write these laws, even with the best
intentions, sometimes I think we wind up creating jobs programs
for bureaucrats. Let me show what you I mean.

With respect to our programs that are directed to the disadvan-
taged under JTPA, for example, we nowlet me back into this. If
you went to Harvard Law School, you would have to fill out a 5-
page application. If you went to the University of Chicago, you
have to fill out a 6-page program. To get into a JPTA program, you
have to do 42 pages of documents.

This is some of the money that you people are allocating for use
to solve problems. This is where a hell of a lot of it is going right

now.
When it comes to formulas that are devised to bring resources,

say, to the city of Chicago, like you do with your summer jobs
money, the formulas are set up right now so that the three largest
cities get 7.2 percent of the summer moneys for jobs.

This stuff, as you know, Mr. Rostenkowski, was set up in the
1960s as a response to urban unrest. Right now, of $682 million
currently in the pipeline for summer jobs, 1.7 percent will come to
Chicago because we have a formula that looks at unemployment, it
does not consider poverty rates.

And, you know, the unemployment levels, that is an accountant's
dreamhave you given up work, are you still looking for jobs. It
doesn't reflect the level and the depth of the problems in the vari-
ous areas.

I would hope that the committee and the Congress could look at
adjusting those formulas so the money goes where it was intended
to go.

Last, I would like to say that there are a lot of good things going
on, whether it be targeted jobs, the concept of enterprise zones, the
JOBS program, but these things are generally not coordinated. On
the one hand, we have got the enterprise zones, which some people
think is the greatest thing in the world, and on the other, you have
got the JOBS program or JTPA; but nowhere in the legislation is
here any way to coordinate these resources so we can pull them

together, and they can support and help each other.
One more thing. The funds coming under JOBS, which is a great

idea, and we work with a lot of people under JOSS, are well-in-
tended, delivered from Congress, come to the State of Illinois, after
3 years the Illinois Department of Public Aid has some experience
delivering these moneys effectively, helping programs get going, as
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you heard from testimony today, helping people make a difference
in their life.

We now have a Governor in Illinois that wants to change every-
thing. We have got one bureaucracy that is set up, has learned to
do it well. He is saying, Let's set up another committee, give it to
an entirely different bureaucracy and let them learn to do it well.

Congress has to exercise some real careful oversight after you al-
locate the money to see what the heck happens to it by the time it
gets down to the State and is used.

That is the end of my formal comments, but there were a couple
of things you said, Mr. Downey, that I would like to comment on.

I have been in human services and education for almost 25 years,
almost exclusively working with poor people, with disadvantaged
people. In 1969, I was working in the CCUO at 42d and King Drive.
And I have never, ever, ever yet met the young woman who said, I
had a baby so I could get more welfare payments. I have never met
that person.

We did 25 life histories at random of young women in our pro-
gram who were single parents, and not once in those life histories
did it come up that "I had a kin because I wanted a welfare pay-
ment." Not once. I would be happy to send you a copy of those
transcripts.

Also, a couple of members of the committee asked if there is re-
search saying what programs work. The Rockefeller Foundation
has a wonderful book called "Programs That Work," and they did
the opposite of what Congress is doing generally. Instead of trying
to find the philosopher's stone, they went down to the grassroots
and identified programs that were doing an effective job, and wrote
about them.

It would be wonderful if funding were set up in such a way that
you identified programs that ran well and then provided money to
keep them running well, instead of starting at the top with the
grand idea, 5 years later doing the study to see if the grand idea
panned out or not.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, Gentlemen, I thank the Committee for
this opportunity to provide testimony regarding the JOBS

program. Our organization, Jobs For Youth/Chicago is a
nonprofit and charitable agency whose mission is to help

young men and women from low-income families
become a part of the economic mainstream; and, in the

process, provide the business community with motivated
entry-level workers. We are now in our 13th year of
operation, and, this year alone, we expect to serve 1,200

people, ages 17 through 21, 800 of whom will be trained

and placed in unsubsidized, private-sector jobs, with
another 100 earning their high school GED diplomas in

our Learning Center. All of our young clients arc from
low income families, with about 80 percent of those

coming from homes receiving public assistance. In other
words, for many years prior to the Family Support Act,

Jobs For Youth has been providing those very services

specified in the Act. I should add that a small portion of
our funding is now being provided for our services under
the Act. However, our total budget is about $1.4
million, with almost 50 percent coming from private
sector contributions.

Also, before I go any further, I should tell you something
about ,ay own experience, as it shapes much of what 1

have to say here today. I am a fourth generation
Chicagoan and have been working in education and

human resources for more than 20 years. in fact, my

1.c 2
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first teaching job was in the inner-city, working in a federally funded
summer education program in 1968. I have taught young people from
elementary grades on through university level, and the great majority of
my students have been from low income homes. In addition to working
on behalf of urban inner-city programs, I have also done work in rural
areas as well. As an administrator, I managed both private and publicly
funded programs here in Chicago and elsewhere. In short, I have seen
quite a few poverty and remedial programs up close, including some
notable failures as well as some very successful initiatives. What I have to
say today draws largely on this experience.

I understand that Congress is considering adjusting its matching require-
ment for jobs funds in order that Illinois may qualify for an additional
$36 million or so to support the JOBS program. Of course, I strongly
support such an action, and appreciate your efforts on behalf of Illinois
to adjust the matching requirements so that we can receive these funds as
a grant. As you know, Illinois is in the process of substantiaP7 cutting
back on welfare funds for its residents. Most lately, the Governor and
the legislature have begun to eliminate General Assistance payments to
upwards of 60,000 of our residents with absolutely no support in terms
of job training or job seeking assistance. Now, more than ever, we need
this help.

Here, I would like to offer some commentary on related matters that are
before Congress, and to ask for your help. As you know, recently the
Senate passed a Bill in response to the problems in Los Angeles to
provide emergency funds to help Los Angeles and other cities. Of
course, we welcome this help and urge your support of these efforts.

Here, in Chicago, a coalition was recently formed under the auspices of
the Chicago Community Trust. It is called the Chicago Initiative, and it
is comprised of representatives from the Mayor's office, business, non-
profit groups, educators and a range of public and private parties who
share a deep concern about our city's future. We have set up several task
force; and I am a member of the committee on jobs. What follows arc
concerns both of Jobs For Youth and the Committee.

We are particularly concerned about summer jobs money under JTPA.
As things currently stand, the JTPA allocation formula does not focus on
the greatest needs in terms of relative rates of pov,rty. Here is what I
mean. As things now stand, out of $682 million currently in summer
jobs monies, Los Angeles will receive 1.7 percent, Chicago 1.8 percent
and New York 3.7 percent. However, urban poverty is, by far, most
intense in these and a few other cities such as Detroit and Newark.
Unless this formula can be changed, these monies will not be directed to
areas that have the most severe problems now. This should be addressed
immediately.

!
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Also, with respect to any federal funding that is allocated to help
impoverished areas in our major cities, I implore that you work to

streamline the delivery, coord nation and application of these funds to

our cities. For example, we teed money for summer jobs right now.
With respect to JTPA and ether programs, we have established a sort of

jobs program for bureaucrats who invent and review a mind boggling

and seemingly endless (and costly) stream of documentation, rather than

directing the money to those who are meant to be served under these

laws. Further, although there are many strategies being offered to address

urban poverty, ranging from Targeted Jobs Tax Credits on through
Enterprise Zones, there does not seem to be any coordination of these

efforts. For example, Enterprise Zones in the inner-city need to be

coordinated with job training strategies. The solutions being offered

should complement and support each other; our efforts should be more

focused.

Even initiatives which have run for several years, like JTPA, have taken

on qualities which run counter to its purpose. For example, currently, it

takes five pages to apply to Harvard Law School and six pages to apply

to the University of Chicago. However, to get someone into a JTPA

program here it takes 42 pages of paperwork -- which I have here before

me as an example. This is crazy and makes a mockery of your intent in

funding these programs.

Related to this, we urge far more congressional involvement in policy

development to administer the monies that you appropriate now and in

the future. You have to keep an eye on things both to make sure the

funds flow smoothly and that they are doing what they should do. On
this, the concept of block grant program funding has accomplished the

opposite of what was intended. Before, one federal department would
administer programs through regional offices covering all 50 states.

Now, under the block grant idea, structures, in addition to federal

administrators we have added 50 state administrators plus whatever local

entities are needed to deliver funds for services. This means that we have

at least three layers of bureaucracy, each with its own rules and require-

ments touching these monies before they hit the street. By the time it

gets to us, the people who work with those being served, the only one
who comes out ahead are the folks who print the forms.

Last, we urge that we work to move beyond containment strategies for

our inner cities and look at funding to retrieve the millions of Americans

who are living in poverty and under worse conditions than most third

world countries. We must view this need as a capital investment in
human potential, as something we must do to make our nation strong.
Really, it is something we don't have a choice about. Thank you.

Ids
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STATEMENT OF JACK WUEST, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR.
ALTERNATIVE SCHOOLS NETWORK, CHICAGO, ILL.

Mr. WUEST. I am Jack Wuest, with the Alternative Schools Net-
work. Thank you for coming out here and listening to us.

Let me throw some numbers at you Of the black youth in the
country, 87 percent are unemployed. It is not 33 percent. The way
they do statistics is that only 20 percent of black youth are consid-
ered to be looking for jobs. That means 80 percent don't exist. In
the inner city of Chicago, most of those kids are unemployed. You
take two-thirds of that 80 percent, and you have got 87 percent un-
employment of black youth.

You have 900,000 adults in Chicago who don't have a high school
diploma; 600,000 of those folks can barely read. You have got ap-
proximately 1 in every 3 young black men in Cook County arrested
and jailed in 1989. If you said what country would that happen in,
you might have said in South Africa. In Cook County, 29 percent of
every black male in Cook County was arrested and jailed at some
point in 1989, and that continues year after year.

Last, 15 people were killed in one weekend, in 2 days, in Chicago,
during the riots in L.A. At that rateand most of those people
were in the inner cityat that rate, you have got the same death
toll in L.A. Which is just to say that the kind of mahem that
occurs, people who don't have jobs, it happens all the time. L.A.
was just an expansion of what happens all at once.

One way we have to think about poverty in this country is to
think of it in terms of individuals. And there is a lot of stuff I have
read that the Japanese are extolled in terms of their economic
system, because of many of the systems they learlIed from Ed Dem-
ming, who was born and raised in Iowa. If people are not doing
well in Japan, the poor, they try to look at the system they devel-
op. We have to look at the economic system and the manpower
policies in the same way. If we don't, we won't get at the issue of
poverty in any way.

Certainly it is a problem. I have got three daughters that are 11,
7, and 5. And I have to tell you, I don't know what kind of world
they are going to come into. I don't know what kind of safety they
are going to have. I don't know what kind of world they are going
to look at.

The income rates cf people in this country are falling. The econo-
my is not very health;. This is the reason that Ross Perot is very
interesting to a lot of people, because he is looking at a system. He
is looking at what is wrong industrially with this country, what is
wrong with the fundamental problems of this country.

What does this have to do with the Family Support Act? We can
shift some deck chairs on the Titanic here, and that is what I think
we are doing.

It is important to try to get as much money out, and one of the
things I have talked about is that we hale got the Family Support
Act, with the tax changes you guys made in 1988, the child care
tax credit, it is now generating $2 billion a year, and we are only
spending between the child care provisions of the Family Support
Act and the JOBS portion, only $1.1 billion, so we are paying off
the Federal deficit off of the tax changes we made there.
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Congressman Rostenkowski had a question: Where is some of the
money going to come from? From the changes you guys made 4
years ago, we have got some money in there some way, and we
ought to put our hooks into it and bring it back to the FSA, and at
least $2 billion.

The match requirement, if I could convince you not to do it 90-10
but to do it 100 percent, I don't think we could convince Jim Edgar
to put even $3 million, as 10 percent match for the money we are
losing. I don't think a lot of States would be able to do that.

Fundamer tally, the areas I talk about briefly here would be jobs
and employment. It is interesting to look at the unemployment
rates I mentioned; 87 percent for black youth across the country.

In 1933, actually in December 1932, Jack Reagan was laid off on
his jobthat is Ronald Reagan's father. He had a hard Christmas
that year and his son Neal was laid off too. From January of 1933

to about the middle of 1934, Jack Reagan and Ronald Reagan's
father and his brother Neal worked in Dixon, Ill., through the
WPA In his biography, he talks about the importance of those pro-
grams that it meant to his family.

We have a condition much worse in the inner city now, with an
unemployment rate far above the 25 percent that we had in the
country at that point. We need a transitional program for these
people, or else we are going to see what we are seeing in Los Ange-
les getting bigger and larger.

But one of the issues is, we don't need to have jobs run by the
Government. When the workers in New Groton, Conn., fight for
the Seawolf submarine, that is Federal money that comes through
the private sector and provides jobs.

In the 1970s, there were youth employment programs and adult
employment programs run through Chicago here that led to a thea-
ter renaissance, private theaters that just burgeoned all over the
community. Private community groups ran the programs. There
were 50 percent placement rates for people without trying to place
them. Once they had a job for 11/2 or 2 years, they went out and
found jobs.

Government sector money doesn't have to be government-run
jobs. It can be money that goes through the private sector. The
whole youth act developed under the Carter administration had
private jobs that could be paid for by public dollars in private com-
panies

I think we need to rethink how we provide jobs for people. We
need those kinds of jobs.

An immediate action to look at is doubling summer youth em-
ployment, which I think the Senate is looking at right now. Hope-

fully you guys can do something about that.
The youth act died in 1980. I know it works, because we have

still got the multicolored books generated from that. We needas
bad as the economy was going in 1980, for 1 billion in school, 1 bil-

lion out of school, that bill died. We need some kind of youth act
like that that combines that and maybe that will look at some of
the restructuring in JTPA.

So in terms of jobs, just employment, we need to come up with
short-term employment for kids as well as long-term employment
for youth and adults. If we don't, we are not going to seeI am

G
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going to continue to have my worries and I think other people here
in this building and in this room will have worries about what kind
of world their kids are coming into, because it is just going to get
worse.

I will make a couple of more comments and then be done.
In terms of education and training, as I said before, we need to

eliminate the match for the Family Support Act. The political re-
alities are you can eliminate the match for unexpended moneys.
You can eliminate the whole match because a lot of States are an-
teing up the money don't want to see that happen.

I would hope it would go 100 percent. I don't think we will be
able to convince Governor Edgar here to put his $3 or $4 million
up, especially in light of cutting out of the millions of dollars for
general assistance.

And again, the money is there. The money is being generated by
the tax changes you made in the child care tax credit in 1988.

Also, in closing, I will say that we need to expand some kind of
and develop some sort of industrial policy in this country. There
has been an excellent series of articles by Dick Longworth last
week about the loss we are suffering in our computer industry.
MIT has done a book called "Made In America," and a lot different
reports have said how we are losing ground, industrial ground,
losing our jobs, and losing our competitiveness.

The fundamental thingswhen I proposed we have governmen-
tal moneys to run through different private and public sectors to
provide jobs, that has got to be primary. We have to In ve a healthy
economy. The only way we are going to do it, I think Lhat again is
part of the reason why Ross Perot appeals to people, because he
talks about doing some restructuring of the economy in a way that
makes it work.

We need to look at some kind of industrial policy that is going to
make us more competitive, or we won't have jobs that will pay the
wages. As we see, there is no real upturn in the economy, because
people don't have the money to buy stuff.

In closing, it is good you guys are out here to take a look at this
stuff. I am encouraged about talking to your staff about the move
to eliminate the match or reduce it, this urban aid package, if you
can do that quickly, and also the summer jobs money.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF JACK WUEST, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,

ALTERNATIVE SCHOOLS NETWORK

Thank you Mr. Chairman for the chance to talk to the sub committee

today. I am Jack Wuest executive director of the Alternative

Schools Network a coalition of 45 community based organizations

educating 3,000 children, youth and adults in a community run

schools in the inner city neighborhoods of Chicago.

Hereare some numbers:

87%

900,000
600,000
1 in 3
15 in 2

What do these nunbers mean?

Very serious trouble.

87%?

87% of black youth are unemployed.

How? Only 20% of black youth are considered to be in the labor

market - looking for work. And only 213rds of that 20% is employed

- 13% of the total is employed. So 87% are unemployed

900,000?
600,000?

Over 900,000 adults in Chicago did not finish high school. They don't

have a high school diploma. This is 1 out of every 2 adults in

Chicago.

600,000 adults in Chicago cannot read simple books or add basic

numbers. Their reading and math skills are below the 7th grade

level. They are functionally illiterate.

1 in 3?

In 1989 nearly 1 in 3 of every black man (age 20-29) in Cook County

was arrested and jailed. The exact figure was 29% - of all the black

men age 20 to 29 in Cook County.

15 in 2?

During the weekend in Chicago, while the riots went on in Los

Angeles, 15 people were killed mostly in the inner city of Chicago -

and in Chicago there were no riots. The L.A. riots just expanded to a

huge scale the murder and mahem that regularly happens in inner

city neighborhoods across the country. In fact the rate of 15

murders in 2 days would nearly match the LA riot murder rate in 5

days.

Pretty bleak. But this is the reality of our country

What to do about it?
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My remarks will try to outline what must be done and most likely
won't be done to get a handle on these problems. I'll call these long
term action. I will then fall back to "harsh reality" and outline
some more "practical" actions to take.

The fundamental problem of poverty is an economic problem - people
who are chronically poor are failed by the economy i.e. it is the
failure of our economic system and its manpower policies to bring
people into the mainstream by providing training and jobs that pay
enough to allow people to take care of themselves (housing, food,
transportation, clothing, entertainment, etc.) and to eventually have
the option to raise a family.

The three basic approaches we should take would focus on:

1) Employment/Jobs
2) Education and Training/Human Resource

Development
3) Income and other Supportive Services.

I'll take these three areas separately.

First: Employment and Jobs

Certainly there is a economic depression in the inner city. In 1933
among the many people unemployed were Jack and Neil Regan -
konald Reagans' father and brother. They found work in Dixon
Illinois but not in the private sector. They had jobs in the Federal
Emergency Relief Administration and the Civil Works
Administration. These jobs got both of them over their difficult
times and a year later they found other jobs.

We should do for the people in these communities what we did during
the depression - provide jobs.

We have much higher unemployment rates in the inner city and many
rural communities across the U.S then we had during the depression.

We must provide good paying jobs with strong fringe benefits so
that adults and youth can make a contribution while they earn some
money - enough money to take care of themselves and to eventually
to raise a family. How should we do this? Through government
funding directed through the private for profit and not for profit
sector and the public sector.

Government funding must become the means of last resort
transition employment for people who are unemployed
longer than 4 months.

But let me be clear.Government should not be the employer of last
resort. But government funding flowing through other sectors must
be the way of employing people. We must help long term unemployed
people in the same way that Jack and Neil Reagan were helped during
the depression.

This is a long term solution.
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A short term action would be to double the summer youth
employmeht money and to have this ready to go by June 15th

Very simply, to avoid and prevent more riots jobs must be made
available on a massive scale, in the way I mentioned above to people

who need and want them.

We also need more incentives for the private sector to hire people to

create one or two jobs.

We also need a broad based, clearly outlined and implemented
industrial policy to rebuild a long term solid economic foundation to

create high skill/high wage jobs. Many of the parts to this policy
are outlined in the reports I mentioned earlier.

Second: Education and Training/Human Resource

Development

We need to provide effective comprehensive education/training

programming - to develop a comprehensive system - to far better

prepare youth and adults for high skill/high wage jobs.

Some immediate actions to speed this along would be to change the

state matching requirement for the FSA/JOBS program into a grant-

for the remaining unspent funding that the state have not drawn

down.

Make this a permanent change- not one or two years. We would

immediately free up $500 million to the states - $34 million

Illinois ($22 million of this to Chicago).

And the kicker to this recommendation is that the 1988 FSA child

care tax credit changes is now generating $2 Billion to the federal

treasury while the FSA/JOBS and Child Care programs are only

spending about $1 Billion. The 1988 FSA is helping to retire the

federal deficit.

Let's at least spend this $2 Billion on FSA/JOBS and Day Care. Its

only fair. Let's stop balancing the federal deficit on the poor.

A long term action must be to significantly expand FSA/JOBS and

Day Care funding to $10 Billion.

We also need to pass the 1980 Youth Opportunity Act. Its needed far

more now than 1980 when it passed the House overwhelmingly but

was never voted on in the Senate.

The America's Choice report has a good set of specific

recommendations to address our economic needs for a human

resource development system.

Third: Income and Support Services
We need to provide adequate income health care and other support
services for people who are incapable of working. The goal of these

support services would be to help people to move eventually into

jobs.

120
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Three Things:

1. Jobs
2. Education and Training
3. Income and Support Services

What I'm going to say is caught between the problem we are all
caught in: between what may be or is possible versus what must and
should be done to take a real crack at solving the enormous problem
of poverty in our country by providing people the opportunity to hold
a job, earn enough money to take care of themselves and to have the
chance to raise a family - to contribute and work, to earn money
through working day in and day out, to dream and hope and to be able
to make those dreams and hopes a reality.

When you're poor and unemployed its your personal problem. But the
cause of the wide spread poverty in our country is a fundamental
failure of the economic system

These days the effectiveness and success of the Japanese economy
is held in great esteem. Their emphasis is on the system. If a
corporation fails they don't blame the individual workers they look
at that company's leadership and they look at the management
system that that company operated under. The same outlook holds
true for the way that they organize their entire economic system. If
there are breakdowns, then the entire system must be changed and
improved.

The overall system must be analyzed, innovations constantly made,
and improvements implemented. The system se.-ves the workers at
the shop floor to best serve the customer.

Its funny but they learned this from an Iowa born and raised
management consultant, Ed Deming, when he taught them this
emphasis on changing systems instead of blaming individuals.
Deming worked in Japan as part of the U.S. occupation forces after
WWII. And the Japanese leadership learned well.

We have some relearning to do!

Reports like America's Choice: High Skills or Low Wages America in
the New Economy. Made In America. Gaining New Ground: Technology
Priorities For America's Future to mention a few, outline the
challenges and changes facing our country and how we must change
how we run our economy. And these reports are coming from the
business community.

The broad and extensive increase of poverty in this country has been
blamed on the poor. They are lazy, or lack get up and go, are stupid
or whatever. We can learn from the best run countries and
corporations, we can learn from the leaders of these countries and
corporations that we should fix our systems - our economic system
and our human resource development policies - if we really want to
tackle this problem of poverty successfully. We should stop blaming
individuals.

Incredibly we are decreasing income and support services at an
alarming rate at the state level. Here in Illinois and many other
states tens of thousands of adults are being taken off general
assistance payments and yet there are no jobs for those people.



115

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Mr. Donahue.

STATEMENT OF JOHN A. DONAHUE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
CHICAGO COALITION FOR THE HOMELESS

Mr. DONAHUE. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, thank
you for coming to Chicago, or returning to Chicago, as the case
would be.

I hope that thisI hope you understand this comment. I hope
this is not just another congressional hearing. People are hurting
in Chicago, and something has to be done. And I hope that you will
not go back to Washington and talk about this, but actually scream
for us, because people, as Jack Wuest was saying, L.A. happens in
Chicago every day.

I understand that this hearing is specifically on the job opportu-
nities and basic skills program. My remarks go beyond that, for the
problem at hand is not a welfare system or a program that doesn't
work. It is an economy that is shot.

A lot of people go through the Project Chance program in Chica-
go, get a service job that pays minimum wage with no benefits, and
they work less than 40 hours, and they are back on the street
again, back on the welfare rolls again, because they can't make it.

A friend of mine worked for Sara Lee bakery for many years
making $11 an hour. Sara Lee closed the bakery a year ago in De-
cember. He was collecting unemployment benefits, and finally took
a job for $4.50 an hour. He has got five children. He is not going to
make it. He is going to be homeless.

In the city of Chicago, the median rent for a two-bedroom apart-
ment is $560 a month. According to the General Accounting Office,
anyone who pays over 30 percent of income on rent is in financial
jeopardy. In order to pay $560 a month on rent and not exceed 30
percent of income, one would have to make $10.77 an hour and
work a 40-hour week. According to these figures, my friend is not
going to make it.

And indeed, a lot of people who are on welfare won't take a job
at McDonald's, as Mary Hartsfield said, precisely because there are
no benefits. So the income might be more, but the scary thing is to
be left out there with children with no benefits.

I support Mr. Russo's universal health care plan, and I think we
should all realize that that is part of this package. If we want to
talk about real possibility of people moving from welfare to main-
stream, universal health care is absolutely necessary.

The downward spiral from industrial jobs to service jobs to job-
lessness and homelessness will this year, in the city of Chicago, see
over 50,000 people homeless in the city of Chicago, and over 100,000
people statewide now, over 40 percent of those people are women
and children, and 30 percent of those people are veterans. We have
even seen two veterans from Desert Storm homeless.

Add to this over 60,000 people who will be cut off of general as-
sistance in order for Governor Edgar to balance his budget.

Currently, the unemployment figure nationally is 7.7. This
month in the city of Chicago it is 7.8. But a recent study indicated
that over 40 percent or close to 40 percent of the unemployed
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aren't even counted anymore. And our African-American and
Latino communities in Chicago, the unemployment rate is estimat-
ed at 35 percent. And 45 percent of Latin American, African-Amer-
ican, and Asian renters are paying over 70 percent on rent.

Now, we are not talking about homeless people. We are talking
about the about-to-be-homeless. So there is an enormous need to
create jobs now, and the Federal Government can provide and
must provide the yesources to do it.

On March 10 oT this year, I asked the mayor of the city of Chica-
go that on April 1 he declare Chicago a disaster area, considering
the 60,000 people who would be cut off of public aid. He didn't do
it, but Marshall Fields got their feet wet and Chicago was declared
a disaster area.

That kind of disaster will occur over and over again all over this
country if we don't get about rebuilding our infrastructure. This
could put thousands of people back to work on real jobs, and we
urge you to look at some of the legislation in Washington now. Sar-
banes and Sasser have some bills to address this problem. If they
are not the answer, some other bills should be passed to rebuild
our infrastructures and put people back to work.

I also urge you to oppose free trade legislation that is being con-
sidered. This would give corporation- license to gain outrageous
profitsI am not against profitsbut to gain outrageous profits by
stealing jobs from our communities and ripping off workers in
Mexico and other countries.

Chicago has lost over 280,000 industrial jobs, and those, jobs that
pay a living wage. Oscar Mayer, over a hundred years in the city of
Chicago, in Cabrini Green, is closing down, 675 jobs. Leaf Gum, on
the West Side, Cicero and Division, closing down 1,000 jobs. Brachs
candies is teetering, 6,000 jobs. I mean, it is endless.

Specifically on the JOBS program, Illinois is losing approximate-
ly 35 million Federal funds. This was said over and over again.
Hopefully you will remove the match so those funds can come in.

The other point on this is that if they do come in, we should
make sure that those go into programs that are training people for
jobs that pay a living wage. Federal funds are being sucked up by
cosmetology colleges that teach people to paint nails and not gain a
living wage. There were 7,000 metal industry jobs last year that
went begging, that pay over $20,000 a year to start, because we in
Chicago only trained 500 people for those jobs. It doesn't make
sense.

Finally, the Coalition for New Priorities promoted a referendum
in Chicago last year that called for a 50-percent reduction in the
budget for military spending. Seventy-three percent of the voters in
Chicago voted in favor of that referendum. I imagine that a nation-
al referendum would yield the same result.

I urge to you break down the budget walls and spend the peace
dividend on putting people back to work, generating a sense of
hope, and solving the problem of homelessness.

If $130 billion can be found to bail out the S&Ls and $7.7 billion
can be spent on Star Wars, SDI, I am sure that moneys can be
found to save our number-one national resource: People.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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CHICAGO COALITION FOR THE HOMELESS

TESTIMONY CF JOHN A. DONAHUE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
THE CHICAGO COALITION FOR THE HOMELESS, PRESENTED
TO THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES, COMMITTEE
ON WAYS AND MEANS, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVE'S
FIELD HEAPING, IN CHICAGO, ILLINOIS ON MAY 29, 1992.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, I would like to
commend you for bringing this hearing on JOBS to the City of

Chicago. Although I understand this hearing is specifically on
the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills program, my remarks go

beyond that. For the problem at hand is not so much a welfare
system that doesn't work, but an economic system that shuts

people out of work. JOBS, or Project Chance as we know it in
Illinois, has provided education, job training and employment

services for people to escape welfare and poverty. It has not

been overly successful because of State budgeting constraints,
lack of adequate federal funding, but most of all because there

just aren't enough jobs that pay a living wage. Chicago nas

lost over 180,000 industrial jobs and has replaced them with

only approximately 83,000 service jobs. While industrial jobs

pay an average of $11 an hour and provide benefits, service jobs
generally pay minimum wages based on less than a 40 hour week,

and provide no benefits. Antonio, a friend of mine, father of 5
children, worked for Sara Lee, a bakery in north Chicago. He

received $11 an hour and benefits a year ago. Sara Lee closed

down its plant. Antonio, after receiving unemployment benefits
for several months and continually searching for a job, ended up

taking a job paying $4.50 an hour and no benefits. He's not

going to make it. He's going to end up homeless and his family

will to torn asunder.

In the City of Chicago, the median rent for a 2 bedroom

apartment is $560 a month. According to the General Accounting
Office, any one who pays over 30% of income on rent is in finan-

cial jeopardy. In order to pay $560 a month on rent and not

exceed 30% of income, one would have to make $10.77 per hour and

work a 40 hour week. According to these figures, Antonio is
making less than half what he needs to survive.

The downward spiral, from industrial jobs, to service jobs,

to joblessness and homelessness will, this year, affect over

50,000 people in the City of Chicago and over 100,000 in the

State of Illinois; add to this, over 60,000 people who will be

cut off of General Assistance in order for Governor Edgar to

balance his budget. Currently, the national aemployment figure

is 7.7%, but in the City of Chicago, it is ..8%. A recent study

revealed that 40% of the unemployed are no longer counted. In

the African-American and Latino communities in Chicago, unem-

ployment is estimated at 35%. Also in the African-American,

Latino and Asian communities in
Chicago, over 40% of ren.ers are

paying over 70% of their income on rent. Considering these per-

centages, we should also talk about the "about to be homeless."

So there is en enormous need to create jobs NOW, and the

Federal government can provide and must provide the resources to

do 1,.

On March 10th of 'his year, I proposed to the Mayor of

Chicago to declare our city a disaster area on April 1st because

of the 60,000 people who would be cut off of public aid, with no
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income, no medical benefits and an emergency service system al-
ready strained to the limit. He didn't do it; but when Marshall

go' its feet wet due to the flood, Chicago was declared
a disaster area and Federal funds were found to pay for it.

The same kind of disaster will occur over and over again
all over this country unless resources are made immediately
available to repair our infra-structure and this could put
thsusands of people back to work on real jobs.

I als.: urge you not to approve the "Free Trade" legislation
that is being considered. This would give corporations license
to gain outrageous profits by stealing jobs from our communities
and "ripping off" workers in Mexico and other countries.

spenifically on the JOSS program, Illinois is losing
approximately $35 million in Federal funds because the State
.an't :ore up with the match. I would ask you to remove the
i,quii.ment of a math and make a direct grant. I would also
advise yn tn insure that these monies are being used to train
people for jobs that pay a living wage. Last year Chicago
trained cn:y 500 people for 1,000 jobs available in the metal
industry. These jobs pay over $20,000 to start. On the other
hand, nor-et-logy schools sucked up federal fun.ls, training
.h,-usands of Ieople to "pain' nails" for minimum wages and
:ittl. j-b -ppertunity.

F,nally. th. Coalition for New Priorities promoted a refe-
:.ndum in -hi:ag: last year that called for a 508 reduction in
'e budget for military spending. 738 voted in favor of the
1-fel4nd - : imagine that a national referendum would yield
th. same result. I urge you to break down the budget walls and
:Tend the peace dividend on putting people back to work, gene-
ra,In3 n ,s! hope and solving the problem of homelessness.

F ".-- :an be found to bail out the S 6 Ls and if $7."
"an b. , pent on Star Wars (SDI), I'm sure that monies

4n h. f-..nd to save our number one National P.source
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Mr. Calhoun.

STATEMENT OF LeVON CALHOUN, FORMER GENERAL
ASSISTANCE RECIPIENT, CHICAGO. ILL.

Mr. CALHOUN. My name is Le Von Calhoun, and I am an individ-

ual who has been talked about all morning. I was one of those
60,000 cut off of general assistance. And I am sorry that I don't
have any written testimony that I can submit to the committee,

but I would like to make a few comments on what I have heard

this morning.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Please do.
Mr. CALHOUN. OK. Some of the problems with that JOBS pro-

gram, and I assume this is the JOBS program that has been fund-
ing Project Chance, and this is something else that I put together
this morning from the testimony that was given, is that it really
doesn't go far enough. Like Mr. Donahue just said, you have a lot

of corporations out here who are wearing the lamb's wool of edu-

cating somebody without really giving them the meat, and devour-

ing the individuals who are coming in to utilize those services, and

not providing them any real service, that is, to get them into a

paying profession.
I am an individual myself who has been out of work for 2 years.

And I have put out thousands of rules, gotten back a few responses,
and everybody says, "No." Yet I have a Governor, who I did not
help elect, I vote for his opponent, who basically tells me there is
some type of job tree out there that will provide me a job. And I
haven't found it yet. I wonder if he can.

However, I noticed looking at the State budget, he has been able

to find money to increase expenditures to give race horses drug
tests. But he can cut me off of general assistance.

So what I am illustrating is that we have a really bad problem

with priorities here. And like Mr. Donahue and other panelists said

this morning, our main priorities should be people, because people

are the ones that help make this country one. People are the ones
that help provide taxes to do things this country can do, as well as

pay the salaries of most of people this this building.
And there is a real needto speak specifically about the JOBS

programthere is a real need to eliminate the 20-hour component,
because one of the things I have seen, and I speak from experience

as being a human service professional, when I was employed in the
organization on the West Side, is that persons that were brought in

under that particular JOBS program were basically brought in for

such menial tasks that they might as well have just been out on
the street doing that for somebody who would give them a living

wage instead of basically doing it to keep their grants going, which
is how it has been set up in this particular State.

Another thing is that it allows these places to abuse them. In the

2 months I spent with the senior services agency working in a staff
position, I never once saw any of these individuals who were
coming in with Project Chance work experience being offered any

type of real position inside the agency. Rather, they were used to
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clean bathrooms and sent over to a local politician's office to help
clean his bathrooms.

Another thing is that there is a need to increase the target group
for this JOBS program to individuals who are single like myself. I
mean, Dan Quayle got a lot of political mileage, probably the
wrong way, in speaking about Murphy Brown recently. There are a
lot of us gentlemen out here who have tried to be responsible with
their families. In my particular case, I don't have a family. I am 35
years old, and I don't have a child. There are no Le Von Juniors
running around. The reason is, if I can't support myself, how can I
support my family? Makes sense, doesn't it?

We have a program basically set aside to promote qualities, but
within these various groups. All I have seen so far is basically a
zero-sum game. To cite the State budget again, for example, you
have a situation where Governor Edgar is cutting out moneys to
help women with children, you know, get their teeth fixed so they
can go on employment interviews. Well, there are a lot of men out
here that need their teeth fixed also so they can go look good in
front of an employer, but there was never any money allocated for
that.

And also, the support services that are necessary, for example,
you have homeless people, you have long-term general assistance
recipients, persons who went through the education system and
can't really read at a level to fill out a job application. With the
change of Project Chance into opportunities, it seems to me those
folks will not be able to get any opportunity at all to get work. So
therefore, it is incumbent that the Federal Government steps in
and does something to assist these particular people.

I am not talking about just those who are part of the jobless
rolls, the job statistics, because like the census, I am not counted in
the jobless statistics, because I am on welfare. Therefore, I am not
considered looking for work. But there are a few people on this
panel and some of the people in this room can tell you that that is
a full-time job for me.

And I really would like to see an initiative that would basically,
aside from the one we are discussing today, that would basically
make welfare a truly transitional program.

Issues have been raised this morning about standard of need in
the State of Illinois and the standard, you know, Federal poverty
standard of the United States. And $154 meets neither, OK?

And I am pretty sure that if those moneys were increasedand I
am talking about totally new legislation herethat if those moneys
were increased to basically give individuals like myself opportuni-
ties to be able to go out and wear a suit, for example, and shine
their shoes and cut their hair in order to make themselves very
presentable to an employer in hopes of getting a job and not have
to worry about homelessness or lack of availability to eat or be able
to get the materials to help market themselves to get a job, I am
sure that a lot of these people will look at the welfare program as
something that is stealing their dignity, and go out and get those
jobs.

But there also, on the other `,.and, has to be a way to increase
the available jobs. Like Mr. Donahue said, and I live in the neigh-
borhood that he has illustrated, the jobs are leaving our neighbor-
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hood, and they are running out like the roadrunner, out to other
countries, simply because the companies feel there is more profit
for them to take it across the border, pay somebody $1 an hour for
the same type of work, instead of paying $12 and $13 an hour so
somebody can have a living wage and provide for a family here.
For me that is ridiculous.

There should be legislation that keeps these American companies
in America, and if they decide to leave, they should pay a pretty
heavy tax for that, in the neighborhood of 70 percent. So if they
make dollars overseas, they will have to help support social pro-
grams that are much needed by people in these areas.

I would like to thank you for the time speaking this morning,
and I would be happy to answer any questions you might have.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Mr. Connelly, we started out the program, some 25 years ago,

and the Federal Government started to feel, that grant and aid
programs were not going to work. I was always under the impres-
sion, even as a young legislator, that some of the problems in Los
Angeles don't necessarily match with the problems in Chicago.
Mayor Daley was cognizant of the fact that cities like to be islands
unto themselves, but there was always this suspicion in Washing-
ton when we gave money to the local mayors and local county com-
missioners we didn't follow the money, they became a little promis-
cuous with it, and so we enter into revenue sharing.

And don't misunderstand me. It wasn't an isolated case. Mem-
bers on the panel would say that we should regulate the dollar
every inch of the way. So you make the comment that the prob-
lems aren't on the top, with the ideas trickling down. The problems
should be solved from the bottom up because that is where you are
seeing the functioning of the operation, whether it is good or bad.

Would you think that we are overregulating? You certainly pick
up 21 pages

Mr. CONNELLY. 42.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. 42. Do yoo chink we are overregulat-

ing, and is it because we don't trust the local government, or is it
because we feel it is Federal dollars, so then we should totally con-
trol it?

Mr. CONNELLY. I don't think it is so much an issue between the
Federal Government and the local governments. I think, rather, at
the Federal level, from my perspective, and I am a service provid-
er, I go to Washington occassionally, and I can't speak with any au-
thority, but from my perspective, it is as if there are a number of
good ideas being pulled in a bunch of different directions. There is
no leadership coming out at the Federal level now. That is pulling
things

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. But let me tell you something. Every
program, good or bad, winds up with the protective coating. We
can't destroy it, we can't get rid of that program. There are occa-
sions where we would like to eliminate a program. Boy, oh, boy,
pressure groups coming from everywhere. And the media won't
talk about our trying to integrate this program into another pro-
gram. They just say, Oh, you are eliminating this program.
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You become frustrated when you are trying to do somethingworthwhile, you are criticized for it, and then you throw your armsup and surrender.
One illustration, in the 1990 5-year Deficit Reduction Act, the 19managers made the recommendation that in the health area, wecut $60 billion out of the program. Well, members on this panelweren't going to buy that. We sat at Andrews Air Force Base andargued, and it got to a point where it was so vociferous that people

were leaving the room. But the fact of the matter is, we argued toa point where we only cut $42 billion as opposed to $60 billion overa 5-year program.
We are criticizedit is not suggested that we did some good bysaving $18 billion. Instead, we are criticized for the $42 billion that

we cut. These are my colleagues sitting here saying, We are notgoing to cut that much. And it is so easy for the administration tosay, Here is where we want to cut, knowing that we won't tolerateit. But then they say, if you want to do something else, you assumethe obligation for finding the money for saving the programoneof the two. So it winds up being Members of Congress that aresaying, We can't do this, but we don't have the votes to protect it.
Mr. CONNELLY. You are being pulled in all kinds of different di-rections.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. The senior citizen that is being some-what preserved, in a fashion, because we are only cutting $42 bil-lion as opposed to $60 billion, is not saying, I am grateful they areonly cutting $42 billion. We are not credited with trying to save the$18 billion. That becomes very frustrating to those of us in Wash-ington.
Mr. CONNELLY. We work with 1,200 inner-city kids a year, andfrom my point of view, working with JTPA, and maybe 40 percentof the funds is JTPA, and about 50 percent is private money, thankGod. And with JTPA I got a deal with the city of Chicago that istrying to interpret what a State of Illinois bureaucracy wants,

which is trying to interpret what a Department of Labor bureauc-racy wants, and they say, We are going to write these amendments,
let's change it, and by the time it trickles down to me, I am leftwith 42 pages of paperwork.

And I think that really is part of the problem. This great blockgrant stuff, and Lord knows the Governors love it because I havegot a whole bunch of new patronage jobs
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. There you are. We look at every politi-cian with the patronage, but is the politician trying to do the job?This is history. I don't want to bore you, but Richard J. Daley wasa very controversial mayor. I was part of his early operation. When

we took over city hall, they expected us to take screwdrivers andtake the doors off. The difference was that he curbed and guttedeverything. People started to say, By God, this is great. Richard J.Daley would think, I don't want control from Washington about
programs that I am going to run in the city of Chicago, but it isinterpreted as patronage.

Sometime we have got to start having a little faith in some ofthe public officials that we have administering our programs. AndI think you are better served by a local organization, because we



123

are 630 miles away, and I think the reaction is felt more when it is
the local operation doing things.

Mr. CONNELLY. It is frustrating all the way around. The local op-
eration is coming up with 42 pages reacting to what they think the
Federal operation wants. And it isI think if we did have that
leadership in the administration, which I don't believe -ve have,
that said, Look, we have got this problem, let's get all this stuff we
are doing on the table, let's pull it together and see how we can
direct it toward solutions, and that is probably going to be, let Chi-

cago do it one way, but this is what they have got to come up with.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Wuest.
Mr. WUEST. The leadership fromthe Presidential level has pro-

vided no real leadership. I have worked in social services, employ-
ment and training, and what happens with those programs is,

there is not much protection for those, so everybody carves out
their own little niche and they fight like hell to hold that niche,

and everybody screams when the cuts come down. That is the kind
of defensiveness that everybody is in.

In the last couple of years, I read the MIT study on industrial
productivity and some other stuff in termsit outlined eight basic
industries in this country that have been declining for the last 25

years, and it is shocking, because looking at the machine-tool in-
dustry, for example, after World War II we had a clear idea of

what the machine tool industry was in terms of national security.
Yet when they wrote this report back in 1989, 1988, and 1989, they
said, we are in a national security crisis in terms of the machine-
tool industry. There is a CIA report written in 1983 that said this.

I have to tell you, I scratched my head and said, we understand
leadership has not been for social services, and we are dividing the
poorer classes from the middle classes, and that has been a win-
ning strategy for the Republican Party for 25 years. But just from

a national security point of view, these guys can't get their act to-
gether just on the issue of machine tools and how to continue to
make bombs and tanks and weaponry. If they are not organized on
that level, it is pretty frightening, because they are certainly not
going to be organizedbecause that is an essential part of the Re-

publican Party.
You have got George Fisher from Motorola who wrote a report

and said, We are in deep trouble on technology, and there has bee.44.-....

no response from this administration whatsoever and the leader-
ship is not there whatsoever. Your frustration, I see, you are talk-

ing about social services and everybody is just beating the hell out
of you guys, of course, that is going to happen. When the overall
leadership is not there, it is crazy.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Somebody referred to enterprise zones.
They are a great idea. But the minute we start talking about an
urban enterprise zone, we have got a rural errprise zone. In addi-

tion to having 10 urban area enterprise zones, we have got to have

35 rural area enterprise zones. When you start putting the legisla-
tion together, you say, Where do I get the votes, and we are still a
rural-oriented legislative process.

Mr. WUEST. This is why I take it to the Presidential level. If you

don't have Presidential leadership-
1 3 (,)
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Mr. DONAHUE. You can't solve the problem of schools by throw-
ing money at it, as the President has said, but you can't have the
education without the resources. I go back to that.

There are resources in this country to solve this problem. It is
the big picture. Why should we look at welfare scams when we
have the Keating scam and the Millken scambig bucks. You
know, where are our priorities? We need to put the resources in,
and then we don't have to fight over whether one program works
the reason we have 42 pages to qualify a person for JTPA is to dis-
courage people from running programs. Let's get the economy back
on track.

It is not the welfare system. I mean, if that woman had health
care, daycare, and a job, she wouldn't be on welfare. Let's go after
the economy and get the resources into it.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. I wanted to say that one of the things
we have tried to doand I think we have heard you loud and clear
and I think you have had a big impact all day on the way we are
going to put together this urban initiative and the changes we
want to make in the Family Support Actis that we really do ap-
preciate that you want to have outcomes. You are interested in
achieving goals.

We want to broadly define those goals at the national level, and
we want to reward people who are doing a good job, and we want
to help those people who aren't doing a good job. Hopefully, I don't
want to sound too much like a cliche, but the 1990s will be about
this reinvention of government you have read about and heard
about, because the distinctions between State, local, and Federal
are lost on the people. I mean, they just want the help. If we can
get private companies and businesss to do good things for people,
let's let them, let's help them.

The point you made, Mr. Dobmeyer, is interesting, and it goes
against the grain. I am not a States righter, but I would prefer to
trust the States and to give them broadly defined goals and give
them the resources to do things, because you are right in saying
that things you would do in Chicago are different than what we
would do in Seattle or New York.

In your testimony you imply that we should require that the
entire State have a JOBS program, not just some counties.

Mr. Calhoun, you made the point it should be for single individ-
uals as well. And the first thing that came to me is that it makes
sense. If you are a mother raising children, we are happy to help
provide you the skills, but if you have been a responsible father
and you don't have the skills or responsible individual and don't
have the skills, why couldn't you access this program? The reason
you can't is because this is Aid to Families with Dependent Chil-
dren, which is the title of the Social Security Act which deals prin-
cipally with people and their relations with their children, and we
have completely ignored the growing number of single individuals
that don't have skills, that don't have the ability to train them-
selves. We are really going to have to face that.

I will recognize you if you can make it very brief.
Mr. CALHOUN. Mr. Downey, that is precisely the point. The point

that you are making is that the system has determined that this
particular act is for aim Hies with dependent children, and what the
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system is basically doing, I am not a father, but there are a lot of
single male fathers out there who are not living with their fami-
lies.

In essence, the system is telling them, the State will support you,
I don't need to be here so I am gone. And until you start dealing
with that issue, you are not going to be dealing with the issues that
Quayle and others raise when they attack Murphy Brown.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. I want to recognize Mr. McDermott,
but let me just say, Mr. Hyde and I have introduced legislation
that would address the question of single fathers, in what we con-
sider to be a thoughtful and compassionate way, for them to recog-
nize their responsibility for their children, and we would allow
them access to the JOBS program and expand the JOBS program
by $4 billion to do that.

Mr. Dobmeyer.
Mr. DOBMEYER. I think it is important for the Federal Govern-

ment toand I think the issue of leadership is what was being
talked about also in this panel--is that we are desperately looking
for some leadership. We don't think we have got it in the State. We
have got to try and put it together from somewhere else.

So we are asking for just someI am not suggesting we have
total control. I am suggesting there be some parameters that say,
Look, we are going to give you the dough, we want you to meet the
needs of people in the State, and you still figure out how to do it,
but we are going to put some parameters without it being totally
onerous.

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. I agree with that completely. I think
that is an emerging consensus that we see in the Congress.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you very much.
Mr. DOBMEYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY [presiding]. Our last panel, Barbara

Goosinow, Martha Pamplin, Miguel Caceres, we are delighted you
have waited so long.

Ms. Goosinow.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA GOOSINOW. JOBS PROGRAM CLIENT,
CHICAGO. ILL.

Ms. GOOSINOW. My name is Barbara Goosinow. I am with the
Near Northwest Neighborhood Network as well as National Peo-
ple's Action.

I have been looking for a job for over a year. And my unemploy-
ment benefits have '-un out. My extended benefits are about ready
to run out. I have been to Project Chance's office, and I am very
frustrated. First of all, they gave me a reading test and some math
test, but I am never told the results. I don't know what they did
with them.

I know people that go through the Project Chance program just
so they won't lose their benefits. The program isn't doing any good.
And people just want work. And this program isn't helping us do
it. It is a joke.

I am 51 years old. I continue to go on interviews. Companies
don't tell me I am not hired because of my age, but I wonder. The
ABLE program only offers jobs at minimum wage. And half the
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jobs they have in their computer program are months old and have
already been filled. So that doesn't help me.

I have got at least 15 more good years to work. But I have to
wonder what a person my age is supposed to do.

If the State match is dropped for Project Chance and more
money becomes available, the following things must be done to
make the program do what it was intended to do: Help people get
the skills they need to find jobs.

The program should allow people to start businesses by helping
them to develop management skills and the money needed to start
the business. For example, Project Chance could help more moth-
ers at home get certifications needed to hospital daycare centers in
their home. This would make child care more affordable for single
mothers or any mother that has to work, and it would also have
the person that is on welfare or whatever, it would give them an
opportunity. They would be earning their own living. They
wouldn't need welfare.

Project Chance workers have to keep recipients informed of cur-
rent jobs, not outdated ones. They say I am employable because I
can read and write. But I don't have the job skills, the updated job
skills that are needed. I know a lot of people, they are employable
because they can read and write, but they don't have any job skills
to offer.

Project Chance should work with the unions to get people into
training and certification programs so that they can get good-
paying union jobs.

I mean, I have been to some of these JOBS programs. I was
turned down for a program because I had no income. Now, how am
I supposed to get an income if I can't update my job skills because I
can't afford to go to one of the local colleges? But the city turned
me down because I had no income, when I tried to get into the pro-
gram. I passed their administration test and all, but I couldn't get
into the program because I had no income. That makes a lot of
sense. It is just so frustrating, when in other ways you qualify for
these programs, and then they tell you something like that.

If the Government can find money, billions of dollars to bail out
the savings and loansI hate to bring this up, but what about
some of the money seized from drug asset forfeiture legislation?
Where is all that money going? Why can't some of that money be
used for some of these programs? It would be a load off the Govern-
ment. That is my feeling.

Maybe I am totally wrong. I don't know. But I want to work. I
don't qualify for welfare. I don't want welfare. I want some way to
update skills. I want a job. I want to work.

[The prepared statement follows:]
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Barbara Goosinow
Near Northwest Neighborhood Network

I've been looking for a job for over a year, and my unemployment benefits have run
out. I've been to the Project Chance office and have been very frustrated. First of
all they gave me a reading test and a multiple choice test, but I don't know what they
did with the results. I know people who go through the Project Chance program just
so they won't lose benefits. The program isn't doing us any good. People just want
to find work, and this program isn't helping us do it. It's a joke.

I'm 51 years old, I continue to go to interviews - companies don't tell me that I'm not
hired because of my age but I have to wonder. The ABLE program only offers jobs
at minimum wage. How am I supposed to take care of myself on minimum wage?
If it wasn't for my family I may be on the streets. I have 15 more years of work, but
I have to wonder what is a person my age supposed to do?

if the state match is dropped for Project Chance and more money becomes available
the following things must be done to make the program do what it was intended to
do... help people get the skills they need to find jobs.

1) The training has to be marketable- don't train people in outdated clerical skills.

2) The program should allow people to start up businesses by helping them to develop
management skills and the money needed to start the business. For example, Project
Charce should pay for more certification programs such as child care and truck
driving. Providing individuals with certification requirements and assisting them in
starting up a day care center would help many people because child care is so
expensive. Project Chance would provide the training that people need to run child
care centers and do it at a cost that working mothers could afford.

3) Project Chance workers have to keep recipients informed of current jobs, not
outdated ones.

4) The Program must cover transportation costs to the suburbs where most of the
new jobs exist, and the state must also address the difficulties involved in getting to
the suburbs. Currently the transportation system out to the suburbs is not good
dependable and commuting time is very long.

5) Project Chance should work with the unions to get people into training and
certification programs so that they can get union jobs that pay well and have good
benefits.

1 3 -,c



128

Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Thank you.
Ms. Pamplin.

STATEMENT OF MARTHA PAMPLIN, JOBS PROGRAM CLIENT,
CHICAGO, ILL.

Ms. PAMPLIN. Mr. Chairman, m >tubers, first of all I would like to
say, why is it that the people using this program were put last on
this agenda? We are the ones using the program. We are the ones
who need the jobs. We should be first. We are last.

One day we would like to walk in here and be put first on the
list. We always are put last. We are at the bottom. We are here to
give our testimony. You are here to hear our problem. Isn't this
the reason we are here?

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. That is what we are trying to do.
Ms. PAMPLIN. Why are we last? Why not first? I understand we

are going to be heard.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. I don't know whose other panels you

have been last on. I don't know what the priorities are here, but
you are being heard.

Acting Chairman DowNEy. You are going to leave us the last im-
pression. The last word.

MS. PAMPLIN. OK.
Well, to continue, I am an AFDC recipient who has been through

many job training programs. Some of the different programs I have
completed are a home repair class through Malcom X College,
young parents training, and an LPN program. The problems I have
seen with so many of these programs is that they don't train
people for jobs that are actually available.

One of the things I think about Project Chance is that if this pro-
gram is really supposed to help people find jobs, why does the Gov-
ernment have to blackmail people to attend. If you do not attend,
they say, You will be cut off. It doesn't sayyou shouldn't have to
blackmail anyone into coming. If you do not attend, your assistance
will be discontinued.

I know people who just go and sit through these classes, just to
keep their benefits. And the classes are useless, and they are wast-
ing people's time and taxpayers' money.

If you are going to train someone, at least have the job available
after the completion of the training. We are not asking any guar-
antee. We are just asking you to support your word that you al-
ready have given. You promised us a job after the completion of
the training. Have a job there. And not a job just to say, Well, we
found a job. Give us a job that we would be able tothat we would
be able to provide for our family. Not a minimum-wage job. That
doesn't help us. A single-family cannot live on minimum wage.
That is a high school kid's job, to pay for graduation.

AFDC tells you, they let you know that you have to have daycare
center, clothing allowance. Why would I go out and get a job,
paying minimum wage, and create other bills such as daycare
when I can sit at home and babysit my own child? I don't even
have to ride the bus, because that is more money.

Also, they cut you off public aid once you start this. Most of
these jobs, minimum wage, don't have medical benefits. We can't
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afford for our children to be cut off medical benefits. We need
those benefits. That medical card is very important. The hospital
will not see you once they find out you don't have any way of
paying. You will be sitting in the waiting room, you will drop dead.
We need to keep those benefits, unless the job provides it for us.
But most minimum-wage jobs do not provide those benefits. If they
do not provide it, there should be some way the AFDC will contin-
ue to give that you medical card even if you are working.

Another thing, minimum wage, food, the price of food, as you
know, when you begin to work and then you make money, taxes
are charged on the money, but not on the food stamps. So it is to
say you are going to get less food, because that is taxed.

All we are asking is, just provide us with jobs that can enable us
to provide for ourselves. We do not want to be on public aid. We
are not asking for any handout, no charity. We want jobs just like
the rest.

We are taxpayers. We are citizens of the United States. We are
human beings too, and we would like to be considered as such.

There are several recommendations at the bottom of the page
that I would like for you to take into consideration when coming to
solutions on what to do about the problem we are having with
Project Chance.

Number one, paying companies for on-the-job training, requiring
they stay in the city and that they keep a certain percentage of in-
dividuals receiving the training. Instead of having Project Chance
training people, why not give that money to companies that have
open positions and that are not hiring people because they don't
have the experience? Let the companies train the people.

They used to have on-the-job training. But now companies say it
is a waste of time and too much money. Well, let Project Chance
give them that money to train us, since the positions are open.

Second. if the job remains in the suburbs, make sure a transpor-
tation system is developed so that the people can get to the job. As
I think the chairman of the Cook County Board of Commissioners
said, all the jobs are moving from the city to the suburbs. So if the
jobs are moving from the city to the suburbs and we cannot find
any jobs here, why not make a way for the people to get to the
jobs? That is all we ask. Make transportation available for to us get
to the jobs.

We want to work. We cannot even afford to get to the suburbs,
because most of the public transportation, it cuts out at 6 o'clock.
Suppose you are on a night shift and get off at 12 p.m.? You are
stuck out there. We are just asking that you provide a way for us
to work. That is all we are asking. That is not a whole lot.

Third, recipients working with administrators of the Project
Chance program to consider the realities of people's lives and the
kinds of jobs the market is offering. This goes back to the mini-
mum wage. All I hear is Kentucky Chicken and McDonald's jobs;
that cannot help us pay our rent or anything.

Because there is a law saying if you have so many kids, you have
to have the bedrooms to accommodate them. Maybe you can only
afford one bedroom if you have five kids. What is that person sup-
posed to do that that landlord doesn't have to rent to that person.
There are a lot of families living in one bedroom that should be
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having three and four. But they cannot afford but one bedroom.
They barely can afford that. There are a lot of people like that.

All we are saying is provide jobs that can help us to survive. We
are here for survival. We are trying to survive.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement follows:]
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Martha Pamplin
PRIDE

I am an AFDC recipient who has been through many job training programs. Some of
the different programs I've completed are a Home Repair class through Malcolm X
College; Young Parents Training and an LPN program.

The problems I've seen with so many of these programs is that they don't train people
for jobs that are actually available. One of the things I think about Project Chance is
that if this program is really supposed to help people find jobs, why does the
government have to blackmail people to join? I know people who just go and sit
through useless classes and training just so they won't lose their benefits. What kind
of a program is that? Wasting peoples time and taxpayers money for these programs
that don't do what they were intended to do ... provide skills and jobs for people. The
programs also get people's hopes up for finding jobs, when the chances of finding a
job aren't very likely.

Of course I'd like for more of the Project Chance money available to states to find jobs
for people, but what good is it to bring more money to Project Chance if it will run like
it currently does? If the state match is removed and more job training money
becomes available these are some of the things I think would make the program more
effective:

1) paying companies for on the job training requiring that they stay in the city and that
they keep a certain percentage of individuals receiving the training;

2) if the jobs remain in the suburbs a transportation system must be developed so city
people can get to the lobs;

31 Recipients working with administrators of the Project Chance program to consider
the realities of people's lives (transportation, and child care) and the kinds of jobs the
market is offering.

4) The benefits for child care and transportation must be extended for at least two
months after the recipient starts work because as soon as you get a job, AFDC checks
are cut off. In the meantime you have to wait for your first paycheck while you no
longer have money for transportation or child care.

4) Finally, training must be offered that will out oeoole In lobs.
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Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Thank you.
Mr. Caceres.

STATEMENT OF MIGUEL CACERES, JOBS PROGRAM CLIENT,
CHICAGO, ILL.

Mr. CACERES. My name is Miguel Caceres. I was working for
Stewart Warner for 15 years. Then I got laid off because the com-
pany moved to Mexico. And I was taking GED training, and then I
go on body and fender. After that, I had no job.

I was employed for all this time, but when my employment fin-
ished, I finally had a job in a hospital for housekeeping. Then I am
not supposed to do that. They put out clean beds and say I cannot
do that. So I leave the job and they take my employment out, be-
cause I leave the job.

After that, they don't give me employment for 4 months. I had 4

months of rent. I live in the Chicago housing. They take me on call.
I had to pay the money. They moved me out of the apartment. I
called my mother in Puerto Rico and she sent me the money for
the rent$1,300.

And after that, I say, what I am going to do now? I can't find no
job. And the only thing I can do is call the welfare. And I go to the
welfare last month. Last month I got the first check. Now I get
$150. They were going to give me $305 a month, and I have to pay
$150 e month on rent. I don't know if I can make it. But I don't
want welfare either.

Like I say, what I want is just a job. I would like to find a job.
That is it.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement follows:]

13i



MM.

133

Miguel Caceres
Former Stewart Warner Employee

I worked for Stewart Warner for 15 years, from 1975 until 1990 when the plant
closed and moved out of the city. Since then I have been through a GED class, an
Body and Fender class, and now I have applied for Public Aid. I only want to find a
job, but it has been very difficult.

The training program and the people that worked for the program were supposed to
help me find a job, but so far they have not. It is very difficult not working, I want
to take care of my family by working, butt have not been able to do that.

I have not found the training programs to be very helpful. If they would provide skills
that employers are looking for I would be very interested in attending the classes. The
programs have to make sure that they do this because people put a lot of faith in
people if they say that they will help them. As I said before I just want to have a job
to take care of myself and my family. There are so many people like myself looking
for work. It is very difficult to keep your self esteem when you cannot work, and are
dependent on people and programs that are out of your control.

I just want to stress that these programs must be more helpful in giving people useful
skills so that they can find work. I had a very good job for 15 years, but the company
left. If companies are going to leave they must sure that their workers have some
compensation and that they are made to pay for training for their former employees.
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Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI [presiding]. Mr. Mallard.

STATEMENT OF TOM MALLARD. FORMER GENERAL ASSISTANCE
RECIPIENT. CHICAGO, ILL.

Mr. MALLARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the

committee.
My name is Thomas Mallard, and I was on general assistance,

which was a program for anyone who needs work. It has helped

me. But I know other people who it has helped who didn't have
other skills to try to go on and do better for themselves.

That is the reason we need this type of program to continue. You

got individuals whoa lot of people don't try to go out there and
do this. People are afraid they don't have the skills or they just
can't go and look for jobs. They can't fill the application out.

There is a need for this kind of program. I have got so many
young people that we look at who dropped out of school, and not so
much of that. You have got young people in their 30s and 40s who

are in the same situation. That is why you see people out there
pushing those burgers and picking up cans. They are not lazy. But

we don't have any jobs.
Fortunately enough, I was director of a daycare center. I worked

hard and did my best. I had people to come in and do jobs for child

care, teachers aide, cook aides, janitors, but at the end there wasn't
enough for them.

The Project Chance is a good program, but they need to put more
money into this program, to educate people more on these details
of what they want to be in. But if we can't do that and put more
money into this program, we are going to cmtinue to make the
community people suffer.

You know, I work for an organization called PRIDE, and I work

for a program that has gotten 90 percent women who are living in

affordable housing. And my thing is to work with them on issues

that people themselves can identify. And everything that comes up

is jobs. Jobs. What can I do?
Job training is one thing we need to bring back to the communi-

ty rather thanand I hear the question about the drugs. Some-
times I wonder if the Government is a part of the drug program,
because we have got more drugs on the street that have been sold.

Why not sell drugs when you don't have jobs? It is a way out. They

have got to support their families. But I don't think the people re-
alize that. Half of the guys out there selling drugs don't even take

the drugs.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Mr. Mallard, in this pocket of poverty

where you are suggesting there should be jobs, and I don't think
anybody disagrees with you, where do the people get the money to

buy the drugs?
Mr. MALLARD. When you get hooked on things, you find money.

You steal, you rob, you spend your welfare checks.
And the thing I am saying, if the Governor knows that low-

income people are affected by this, they are using Government

money to buy these drugs. What I am saying, if they put the pro-
gram here, and the money that can't escape from the community,
they put it back, the State, why not set up educational programs or

14i
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some type of program where we can have benefits for these peo-
ple's needs, rehab people and get them off the drugs they are
taking?

I am out there every day in the community. I see it. I am afraid.
I have been threatened, to try to stop this stuff, but it seems like it
is a losing battle, because as soon as you get rid of it, it is back. But
you talk about billions of dollars that are taken off the streets, and
none of it comes back to the community.

As a community organizer, I see the need of the young women
with this Project Chance program. Again, I see back in 1990yes, I
heard someone say the program went really wellbut even though
this program exists, and even though the people go through this
training process, for the 8 weeks of training, it is still not doing
anything for them, because if you have been living an abused life
for a while, it is hard to jump off and get on the bandwagon.
People give up. And that is going back to why they sell the drugs,
because they feel there is no other way out.

And not even that. We are killing each other over it. And that is
the worst thing we can do to try to build a community on, especial-
ly when you have young kids growing up who see this stuff on a
daily basis.

I think all of you need to go through the communities, with some
of these community organizations, and see for yourself what is
taking place. Get up in the morning, trying to see these guys pick-
ing these beer cans up. I tried. I got tired. But they know they got
to make ends meet.

So we cannot say it is the individual's fault. The Government
can go and start a war, spend billions of dollars on one bomb, but
when you look at it, when we look at the youth, what is out there
for these young people who have to run this country? You look at
these United States, they can cut so many programs.

I can remember as a kid, you would be excited to go to a job
training co-op, where you go off 2 or 3 weeks, boot camp, you get
job training. Not for 8 weeks, but for a 6-month training. They
don't have that kind of program anymore.

So if we bring back these kinds of programs, I am not saying that
kids should be put in reform schools or something like that, but we
have got to do something with them. We have got too much land in
the United States to say we can't build facilities. We need to bring
back these programs and give the peoplelike the young lady was
saying, yes, we want to work, but if you are on welfare and you
have got to gowomen have personal things they need to do. With
the $60 they get besides food stamps, it takes away those things.

I spoke to someone in Washington to fight for the cause. She
said, You all are not using your money right. She said, Why do you
say that? You go out and buy the expensive meats. We said, Well,
what are we supposed to eat? She said, Get canned foods and uti-
lize your money that way. In other words, she is saying we can't go
to the store and by a chicken or get a piece of ham or something to
eat like you want to eat.

It shouldn't be that way. It should be set aside. If that is the
case, then put it to where the people can benefit, use their money
and put it on the side of the scale. If you are going to give a person
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an ID card, find ways you can eliminate that, stop the people from
selling their food stamps.

In the last 3 years, coming from being a school director and
going into community work, I see no change. I see the same process
we were in 2 or 3 years ago. I am quite sure you all see the same
thing. I see the need for work, and I guess I am speaking in Chica-
go, West Side of Chicago, South Side, but I am talking about in all
the major citir -. that have been affected by this.

Thank you. That is all I really have to say.
Chairman F.OSTENKOWSKI. Thank you.
Mr. Williams.

STATEMENT OF WILLIE WILLIAMS. CITIZENS FOR PUTTING
BLACK MEN BACK TO WORK. CHICAGO. ILL.

Mr. WILLIAMS Thank you.
Mr. Chairman, members, my name is Willie Williams. I am with

Citizens for Putting Black Men Back to Work. I want to thank you
for allowing me to speak here today.

As one of the previous gentlemen stated, I do not have written
testimony, because I am not familiar with all the procedures that
you have to go through. All of this is rather new to me.

But I am unemployed, per se. I have been on general assistance,
and I have also been on unemployment compensation. And I am
here today as a result of my being unemployed, which led to this
organization called Citizens for Putting Black Men Back to Work.
We got started in January 1988 when we found out there was more
than 50 percent of black men in the city of Chicago out of work at
that time. We felt that was a real serious problem, and it was defi-
nitely something that had to be addressed.

Since that time we see that a lot of our colleagues and civil orga-
nizations that are here testifying today have also come to realize
this is a real problem we face. That in itself is commendable, be-
cause one of the first steps in solving the problem, is to realize that
there is a problem. Now everyone realizes that we need jobs and
jobs need to be created in the city of Chicago, especially in the
black communities, that is a major step in solving this problem.

I think that what has really happened to us over the past 20 to
25 years is that there has been a slow destruction of the black
family, a loss of over 100,000 jobs, and ineffective leadership, espe-
cially on the local level, and there have also been some misleader-
ship on the national level, especially in the Presidential area.

We feel that there is a great need in our community to help low-
income fathers become more involved with their children. And the
bottom line is financial resources. Specifically our concerns are for
the black man. If you expect fathers, the black father or any type
of father at all or any man at all, to take on the burden of a
family, then he has to have the financial resources and capability
to do that. If he doesn't, then he is not going to take that step.

Now a lot of people are going around saying that the civil rights
bill, affirmative action, and intergration did not work, again I say
that it was because of ineffective leadership in the black communi-
ty. Most of those programs, like CEDA, and the Veteran Job Part-
nership Training Act were good programs and possibly could have
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worked. To me, what really happened was on the local level, the
people in charge of those programs didn't really see that they were
carried out properly and the slots that were available were not
filled, along with too short of a time period for training.

I think if we really go back and take a look at some of these pro-
grams and decide to reenact them, we should make sure the funds
that were provided go to someone else. I don't know exactly, but
from what I have heard, it was supposed to have been over $60 bil-
lion spent over the past 25 or 30 years on the problem we are here
discussing. That $60 billion was paid out. I want to know, where
did it go, myself.

I say, if you are here to create new funding for training pro-
grams and jobs in the black community, then we must think about
who received that money before and where it went. I don't think
these same type of people need to put these programs in effect, be-
cause it is obvious that what they did, did not work.

So this is all part of an examination of ourselves and doing some-
thing for ourselves in our community. I think the jobs need to be
focused, particularly in the black community. I think we need to
create businesses there. And I think for the most part it needs to
be done by us.

Now, as far as a solution, I think there are a lot of Government
programs and funding that could be used in order to help train
some of these people and get them back into the job mai.ket. I re-
cently heard of a $251 billion highway bill that was just recently
passed. Stuff like that can really go a long way toward alleviating
some of the problem.

You have $251 billion across the country, construction 'projects,
going on. There are a lot of young black men, a lot of men that
don't have the skills and training, that could possibly get some
training and skills out of this, if you are willing to ensure that
public works funds are used for that purpose.

Now, as a not-for-profit organization ourselves, there are ways
we can create jobs in the community by actually takingI think
someone mentioned here about interns coming in and training
them through the organization so they can learn a different techni-
cal skill; they can help. Those are different types of things we can
do.

Our organization is specifically set up to help rebuild and revital-
ize the black community through the creation of jobs by going out
and taking perhaps some of these old buildings that have been sit-
ting out there for years, factories that have been sitting out there
no longer being used. We feel if we can get ahold of some of these
places and take them and rehabilitate them, train people in the
process, and once they are rehabilitated, to take and use these
people to also train, provide a major service for the community,
train some people in the upper management level, and to guide our
people into really going into business for themselves from now on,
because I think the bottom line is that we have had ineffective
leadership, and that a lot of problems we find ourselves in today
can be corrected and were caused by ourselves.

So I think that we focus more on ourselves as a people. And it is
no doubt we need Government help, we need your help, because
you pass the laws and everything in order to make things get done,
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but I think what we need most is to make sure that we as a people
focus upon our problems. And I think if we do that and concentrate
on creating jobs in our community and making sure that people get
skills out of those job-training projects, I think we will be all right.

Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. Thank you, Mr. Williams.
Acting Chairman DOWNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I think that we have heard from this panel some very interesting

ideas, especially about the need for job creation and self-help, as
Mr. Williams said. And I think we should be able to reflect that
when we rewrite this legislation, we should try to provide some
help to the city of Chicago.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. McDERmorr. I just want to say to Ms. Pamplin, I think you

make the best points around the issue of what people need to go
out and get work. If you are going to be serious about people going
out and getting work, there has to be child care and there has to be
health care. You can't expect people to leave their kids unattended
or in situation where they are in danger. And you can't expect
people who care for their kids to not want health care for their
kids.

So the incentives are set up to want to stay in the system. We
understand that. Part of what we are trying to do is design a pro-
gram that will let people carry on with their lives. Your idea of
taking the green cardI guess that must be what the Illinois State
DPA has, I don't know what the one in Washington State is like
but the idea of taking the DPA card is a good one.

We are actually working right now in another subcommittee, of
the Ways and Means Committee, on putting out a national health
plan to give people Medicaid to keep that going. You have got good
suggestions. We appreciate it.

Thank all of you.
Chairman ROSTENKOWSKI. I am quite proud of all the testimony

that the citizens of this community rendered. I think that the prob-
lems that are certainly in existence in Chicago reflect the problems
of every urban area. There is certainly frustration when you know
that you have got the commitment, the willingness to do some-
thing, but you are deterred from doing it because you are in a mine
field, as was well put here by several of the panelists.

I think that Government should serve the people. And I think
that the people who are involved, not the general practitioners but
the recipients of the pain and the suffering, are the ones that
should communicate with us more.

I just want to congratulate you and thank you for giving us your
views of what you have encountered, what you have suffered with.
We have got to start focusing on the youth in our communities as
well.

If we lose our youth, this country, is not going to be viewed as
the important Nation that we are. And so, you know, we are in-
vesting today two decades into the future. If we don't recognize
where our problems are and what we are going to do about them.
this country is not going to be the power that we assume that it is.

So on behalf of my colleagues, Members of the Congress of the
United States, I want to thank you all for coming here this morn-



-,---........_

139

ing and giving us an idea of how you think your Government
should function in order to better serve you.

Thank you very much.
The committee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:55 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
[Submissions for the record follow:]
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STATEMENT OF ROBERT K. HASSIN, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, BOYS & GIRLS CLUBS OF CHICAGO

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, thank you for allowing me to present written comments
on jobs for young people and adults.

Transforming obstacles into opportunities for Chicago's youth to grow into responsible citizens is and
has been the mission of the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago. For almost 100 years, the Boys & Girls
Clubs of Chicago has provided not only a safe place for children and teens, but a staff that teaches by
example and a program that responds to the basic needs of youth while addressing specific issues in each
neighborhood. The Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago displays its commitment to Chicago's children and
its future through our locations and our involvement in poorer neighborhoods, our programs, our staff
and an organizational structure that thrives upon local community input.

The Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago has 14 Clubs strategically located in some of the city's poorest
neighborhoods, neighborhoods whose demographics show problems greater than the city'saverage. For
example, while 24% of Chicago families with children are single-parent households, that figure rises to
almost 60% in most club areas. The public high school drop out rate is more than 70% in the clubs's
service areas compared to 50% in the rest of Chicago. A third of the clubs are located in Chicago
Housing Authority (CHA) buildings and several are in heavily populated Hispanic neighborhoods.

In neighborhoods where most people struggle for subsistence and teens are not expected to finish school,
the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago has a retention rate of about 70-80% of their members. Over 21,000
young people participate in club programs annually; approximately 16,003 are active members, 5,000
are occasional, drop-in visitors. And, while the staff does actively recruit members, the majority of
young people come to the clubs becatre of peer recommendations. Many members have siblings who
were members. Amazingly, about one-third of the staff were members themselves and, typically, they
reflect a product of the community in which they work.

Often times the only youth serving agency in a neighborhood, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago
becomes a focal point for the community. Each of the 14 clubs is responsible for conducting community
assessments, responding to the identified needs and networking with other organizations. This community
involvement begins with each clubs' board of managers which is composed of community residents and
business owners as well as members' parents. While every club provides a basic core curriculum,
programs may differ. Some examples of neighborhood specific programs operated by the clubs are the
Head Start Preschool program, after school day care, General Equivalency Diploma program and English
as a Second Language. On both the corporate (executive office) and club level, efforts are devoted to
networking with organizations, establishing inter-agency referral systems and utilizing air rady established
services.

Because of the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago, many of Chicago's poorest children have a chance to
succeed. Membership in the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago has helped prepare disadvantaged youth to
he productive, contributing members of society, who in spite of the odds, display great promise the future

Chicago's future. In fact an independent survey conducted by Louis Harris for Boys Clubs ofAmerica
reported that time out of ten alumni believed that their membership had been important to their personal
success in later life.

As you can see, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago is well-positioned to initiate and lead renewed
community investment in the future of Chicago's youth. As a result, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago
would like to share some of its efforts to enhance the ability of unemployed young people to find and
retain jobs.

Economic Development Through doh Readiness Services

As demonstrated in recent years. the availability of quick money from the sale of drugs, coupledwith
increasing unemployment, has discouraged many poorer teenagers from seeking entry level jobs.

According to the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, African-American teens (16.19
years of age) experienced triple the unemployment rate than that 4.4 White teens in Chicago. For Hispanic
teens, the unemployment rate was only slightly higher.

There is a direct correlation between the level of educational attainment and the rate of unemployment,
i.e., the lower the level of education, the higher the rate of unemployment. It must he noted that
regardless of the level of education, African Americans and Hispanics experienced a greater
unemployment rate than Whites at the same academic level.

A disproportionate number of minority youths who do have jobs arc "under-employed." They have jobs
below their skill levels or are locked into low paying, dead end jobs.

1.A.1
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Programming in the area of career development has emerged as a popular means for retaining and
providing timely services to tne Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago's older teen membership. Clearly, it
provides them with the opportunity to take on new responsibilities, and leads a path for personal success

in the adult world.

A popular and highly successful program among club members, the Job Search Club Program has
emerged as one of the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago's most promising career development cervices.
Initially developed by the Boys Clubs of America, the Job Search Club Program is a comprehensive youth
employment initiative designed to provide basic employability skills to young people, and, thus, a.sure
each club member a more productive future. Adapted by over 100 Boys & Girls Clubs across the
country, the program is specifically designed to:

Encourage teenagers to finish high school,
Stimulate exposure to, and investigation of, potential careers,
Teach basic world of work understanding,
Develop interpersonal communication skills needed to become employed and learn how
to learn how to "market oneself' in finding a first job experience.

Generally, disadvantaged young people do not possess the skills necessary to seek, obtain, and hold a job.
A Job Search Club, therefore, helps teenagers do /clop effective strategies to find work, organize their

efforts, and carry out a job hunt with efficiency and conviction. Through a Job Search Club, teens
increase self-reliame, improve interpersonal skills, and avert being screened out of the hiring process in

the early stages. Moreover, the Job Search Club is a self-directed effort which compliments the Boys
& Girls Clubs of Chicago's overall philosophy of helping youth to become self-sufficient adults. As a

result of the program's unique emphasis on how to find one's own job, a lifetime skill is gained, one

which may he used to obtain subsequent jobs without assistance.

The standard eight-week program includes three hours of job search training per week, one field trip to

a potential placement center, and ongoing individual counseling for all youth participants. Topics covered

during the Job Search training, include: Self Assessment, Job Applications. Resumes, Interview
Preparation. Work Attitudes and Behaviors, Coping with One-the-Job Problems, and Job Hunting Skills.

A Youth Employment Coordinator works independently throughout each session to network with area

businesses for youth employment opportunities. Potential employers are contacted regarding the program

and the availability of youth for after-school/summer employment. To encourage individual
responsibility, each youth participant is responsible for telephone follow-up and scheduling of personal

interviews.

Funded by local donors, the program has continued to operate over the last two years as a pilot program
in various clubs of the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago. Evaluation results, to date, suggest 85 percent

of those youth who enroll in the program actually complete the training course and approximately 90

percent of those graduates obtain gainful employment. Based on these early results, the Boys & Girls

Clubs of Chicago is committed to replicating the Job Search Club Program throughout the organization's

entire club network. Specifically, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago anticipates the establishmentof a

full-time staff position to oversee the implementation and evaluation of the program on a year-round.

annual basis. Potentially, the ormam could be made available to a service tropulation of nearly 2.000

youth per year.

Annually, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago works in cooperation with the Mayor's Summer Youth

Employment Program to provide job opportunities to 300 inner-city youth during the summer months.

Through reimbursements made by the City, the Buys & Girls Clubs of Chicago has primary responsibility

for securing and monitoring each participant's work experience. As the administrative watch-dog for the

program, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago seeks to provide more job training services to each youth

participant. Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago envisions program collaboration with the computer education

center and the Job Search Club Program. Through such networking, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago

believes it will be better positioned to offer these young people a more comprehensive and Jong-termjob

placement and training service.

The young people commonly served by the Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago tend to grow up without the

opportunity, the skills, or the vision to take creative risks and become entrepreneurs. They are too often

limited by their own expectations and their environment and, all too frequently, are unprepared to take

advantage of the opportunities that exist in the work world.

Therefore, in terms of new model program development, Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago has identified

a youth entrepreneurs program, entitled Project F.R.E.E. (Finding Results by Encouraging Enterprise).

for potential replication throughout the entire club network. Currently operating as a pilot program in

14S
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the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Boys & Girls Club, Project F.R.EE. is designed to introduce teenage
club members to the employment option of creating one's own job, and to help members gain a valuable
small business experience in the real world of the American economic system. Each young entrepreneur
involved in the program gains hands-on, real life experience in one or more facets of starting and
operating a small business for profit, including experience in marketing, sales, record-keeping,
bookkeving, planning, management and administration. As an exciting new feature of Boys & Girls
Clubs 0f Chicago's continuing emphasis on youth employment training programs, Project F.R.E.E. will
be an important addition to local club programming efforts.

The Boys & Girls Clubs of Chicago strongly feels that all of our efforts must be directed towards
developing human capital, providing people with opportunities and resources that allow them to become
independent and self-sufficient citizens, and not programs structured as one-time handouts that do nothing
to improve the situation over the long term. For example, youth summer programs should be designed
to offer substantial work experience in order to help young people learn skills that can be transferred to
private sector employment ranging from basic academic skills to job related training. With respect
to older individuals who are out of school, job training and placement programs should not be bound to
a six or eight-week program, but instead should include a minimum of 20 weeks of comprehensive job
training, housing assistance and support service and an additional minimum of 13 weeks of follow-up
services after clients are placed in jobs.

14J
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PROGRAM ROR WEIYANE RECIPIENTS

The Job Opportunities and Basic Skills Program ( "JOBS ") gives

many families on welfare hope for a better future. The program

provides education, job training and employment services needed by

families to escape poverty. Society benefits, too, from having

welfare recipients making strides to end their dependence on the
welfare system and from the cost savings that result when that

dependence ends. We are, however, doing much less than we could.

As a result of state budget constraints, the lack of adequate

support on the federal level, and a poorly conceived federal
regulation, only one of nine current welfare recipients are able to

participate in the JOBS program. The undersigned organizations
request that the Ways and Means Committee initiate Congressional
action to expand and improve the JOBS program by:

--Freeing up Allocated Federal Funds.

Due to state budget constraints, Illinois has been unable to

draw down t30 million in federal funds that have been allocated to

the JOBS program in Illinois.
Congress should find a way to free

up these funds, either by suspending or reducing the matching

requirement or by taking some other action to free up these funds.

--Eliminating the 20 Hour Rule

The Health and Human Services' 20 hour rule wastes scarce

resources, is biased against education programs, sets up too many

people to fail, and hampers state flexibility. Congress did not

intend these program results when it enacted JOBS and it should

take action to eliminate the 20 hour rule.

--Increasing Federal Commitment

A substantial increase
in Federal funds for the JOBS program

could improve the quality of programs offered to current

participants and expand the number of welfare recipients served.

Congress should spend a portion of the Peace Dividend on increasing

hope and opportunity for its lowest income members.

Chicago Coalition for the Homeless
Chicago Commons Association
Day Care Action Council
Fifth City Reformulation Corp., Inc.
Illinois Caucus on Teen Pregnancy
League of Women Voters
Operation.Push
Project Watch
Public Welfare Coalition
South Austin Coalition
Voices for Illinois Children
Weatside Survival Initiative
Women for Economic Security
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CHICAGO COALITION FOR THE HOMELESS

JOBS COMMITTEE

"From Welfare to Work: Practical and Realistic Approaches toCreating Work Incentives for AFDC Recipients."

A prepated statement, for the House Ways and Means Committee FieldHearings of May 29, 1992, in Chicago, IL, by the ,rubs Committee ofthe Chicago Coalition for the Homeless (CCH), with material inputby various community croups, including:

Justine Church, Committee Cooroinator and Chairperson, CCHGreg Turner, Programs Coordinator, THE INNER VOICETim Dolan. Coordinator, PROLOGUE ADULT EDUCATION PRO3ECT
Doyle Cater, Organizer, MIDWEST CENTER FOR LABOR RESEARCH

General Statement:

Public Aid, the Aid to Families of Indep-innz Children is anecessary ch.mont in a society where children are clearly at risk
of sufferring from difficulties resulting from inadequate careerpreparation by their parents. However, amelioration of theseeffects will require i tenacious and well coordinated series ofpolicies that ...ill in fact provide a favorable netting forgraduation micrzable public aid fo comsorriblo and confident
human resource 1...itn a skill set providing for

.. lifestyle whoseafter tax value equal to or greater than that, of rights
received from tne public subsidy.

Conditions :;upportinq Continuation on Public Aid or
Major Barriers t. ::xouus from Public Aid

I. Inadequat Training therefore max.:in:: lmploymentOpportJnit

Generally, ma],. Aii, rc...:11nonts continue .,, T! ;,A7, _,cause
workinr; ;7, :,14. the S5.00-7.00 per IR.::: I traughtwith risk', guarantee that per.a 0 I. c:s. real orperci.ved LA

First, tn. mlf,es in the SS -% to beel:my:131.0d .. akii0m3tiCn, aria for
eompanle., ; :.) of rho ahur,:rtn:
Black and H. ;p.m.. I_L,r.

111 ", ' !,4"''' ." cent r t ion-.
. t tie

1325 S. Wabash Am/Suite 205 Chicago, Illinois 60605 (312) 435-4548 FAX: (312) 435-0198
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former AFDC recipient to
degradation and emasculation in the

workplace in addition to exposing them to others that readily

recognize their lack of education and marketable skills.

Solutions:

a. Training in High Demand/High Wage Fields

Generally, the only way to provide for removal, and continuation of

a life without AFDC, would be to train persons for positions and

careers that offer wage levels in the $10-15 per hour range. These

positions would probably include fields in the medical profession

like Licensed Vocational Nurses, X-Ray Technician;, Occupational and

Rehabilitation Therapists, and/or Medi-Cal/ Medi caid Billing

Specialists, or in the areas of data processing.

Lata Processing fields, in addition to Nursing and Medical

professions would require upwards of 2-3 years of training, and

therefore some questions exist as to the level of educational

investment that the federal government is willing to make in these

persons, and what the result will be if they fail to meet the

requiremento of employment and/or licensure for these fields.

b. Industrial Policy Geared to Retention of Manufacturing

The only other option to removal of the likelihood of truly

marginal employment would be a commitment of the U.S. to retain

manufacturing jobs, and the strength of labor unions. One of the

reasons for this is +kid" manufacturing jobs typically pay in the

S9 -12 per hour range, and wo1,10 clearly he favorable, from an

income standnointl to One ?ot navina in the S5-7 ranae.

c. Use of Workers in Construction Targeted toward Infrastructure

Programs

The WPA program, in former years, was a major catalyst to giving

long-term unemployed an opportunity to get back to work during the

height of the Depression. During that period, railroads, bridges,

roads that were the forunners of the present national highway

system, and many other construction projects designed to benefit

the public at large were created and completed.

As a result of the road systems and bridges that were completed

under WPA, the U.S. enjoyed an economic boom, en4 growth

in the domestic economy,
The standard of living for many

Americans improved dramatically
because of the ability of producers

to distribute materials between multiple locations in reasonably

short periods of time. Because these projects, took place nearly 60

years ago, infrastructural
problems, like the Chicago Flood have

taken place. Additionally, the exodus of many manufacturers from

Chicago has occurred because
viaducts in many part of the city are

too low to facilitate the newer 47 foot trailers that have become

standard for the trucking industry.
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We would propose that those suffer ing from long term unemployment
be the first considered for conhruction industry training forbridge, road, and railroad projects in addition to other
infrastructural rehabilitation programs. Their priority should bebased:

(1) on the fact that the construction trades have long practiced
discrimination against minorities, and in recent years, used the
term "women" tc dilute the effects of benefitting Black, Hispanic
and and other minority females,

(2) that affirmative action programs have borne the brunt of the
assault by the federal government during the past twelve years, and
as a result have greatly diminished the opportunities for the poor
and disenfranchised to remain engaged in burgeoning opportunities
in the construction industry,

(3) that the construction industry represents one of the industries
that allows for the long term unemployed to gain skills that can be
used to "add considerable market value" to raw materials, and
therefore gain access to above average wages and the industry and
be engaged in meaningful work, and

(4) that this industry represents an exceptional opportunity for
former AFDC recipients to remain employed by actively working in
the conventional business sector, or in minority communities as
small business operators as a result of their having tools and/or
having adequate knowledge of the use of tools of the trade to
provide in exchange for work.

we- f,- ,her feel that apprenticeships.
and/or opportunities for full

journeyman scale compensation be made available to this group on a
"first right of refusal" basis. Further, that formal training in
the work of the trade be augmented by basic training in the areasof inspmction, project management, financing, estimating, and
information on future opportunities in the trades.

we further recommend that assistance in this program be provided
through coordination of child care services, retention of insurance
and other benefits through a period in which training has beencompleted and 1,000-2,000 hours of actual "hands on" work
experience and/or industry-based training has been achieved.

2. Child Care Costs

Market rates for child care, are generally segmented into two
levels: level one is the rate for care for newborns in the 2 months
to 18 month category, and the other is the range of 18 months to 60
months of age.

Newborn rates are inordinately high because providers can only
handle a modest number of children, and therefore charge higher

A a
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rates on a per child basis.

Level two child care rates are in the $60 per week cost category,

and therefore result in $120 weekly, for the person with two

children. With labor rates of $7.00 hourly, or $280 weekly, and

take home compensation of $235.00 weekly, the net benefit to the

parent is around $115 weekly, and this is quickly offset by direct

to work transportation costs,
incremental transportation costs and

time for getting to the child care service provider, and then the

costs for personal hygiene and grooming.

Solution:

a. Child Care Subsidy of 50% Market Cost --One Year
4.

The solution to eliminating this impediment to, return to

employment is a full or partial child care subsidy of perhaps 50%

of market rate child care services. In this situation, $60 in total

weekly child care costs, provides for a $175 weekly net, which is

clearly sufficient to provide the mother of two with enough

additional discretionary income to support the decision to return

to work.

3. Child Care Service Availability

The shortage of reputable and certified child care services

providers is another impediment to
the willingness of the AFDC

mother of two to return to work. In many cases, the shortage of

supply in this market may be due to barriers to entry in areas of

licensure, required equipment, inspections of the facility before

being able to handle children,
and background checking to make sure

there is no pattern of child molestation or emotional instability.

In many cases, subsidized child care programs, have waiting lists

of 2-3 months, if there are any slots available at all. The result

is that the parent has few options for getting into a program

providing subsidized care.
Obviously, increased funding for HEAD

START type programs would be a great start in this area, including

a willingness to include a Nurse or Nurse Practitioner to oversee

those children with medical problems.

Solutions:

a. Increased Child Care Services Supply

Elderly Females -Social Security Recipients

The major solution to removing this impediment is by establishing

new groups of prospective child care providers. An excellent source

of providers would be the elderly female population, whose prior

experience in child care of their own young, would give them the

necessary experience to qualify generally to provide the services.

Collegiate Females - Campus Based
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Because this segment of employment is not high skilled, still
further expansion of the market could be handled by implementing
training for it in colleges, and then organizing groups of college
students to actually perform the services on campus.

b. Target Social Security Recipients as Providers

Positive Feature: Experienced

Secondly, the stability of the elderly group would be a major
strength in utilizing them in this capacity. One of the
disbenefits of this segment of the population might be the limited
energy level to deal with an array of young people, however, with
2 3, at $60 per week, the $120-180 weekly income, ($60-$90in cash)
and the balance in voucher income later, could go a long way toward
offsetting increased social security deductables for the older
person.

Negative Feature: Lower Energy Levels

Unfortunately, the social security recipient would be less than
enthusiastic about the provision of services, if the situation
wed Id create an undue amount of reporting, or imperil their own
benefits. Therefore, this income should be reported, but not taxed,
provided that the provider was eligible for, and receiving Social
Security benefits in any form.

2. Phasing Out the Subsidy

We would also recormend extending the services to the mother
returning to work for one year at 50% of cost subsidy, then reduce
that to 25% subsidy after the first year, and then phase out full
subsidy by the end of the second year. This would be after the
person has earned enough job time to have increased their income
through an evaluation, and had enough experience to have an array
of employment options from temporary agencies to other firms in the
same, similar or related fields.

4. Retention of Health Care Benefits

With the explosion of companies offer ing :ewer fully funded health
care services, the danger of no health are represents a major
threat to the ability to meet emergency and planned medical needs
ei small children.

The proliferation of health care costs have provided families with
either no benefits or an option of paying their own benefits, often
at costs in excess of 5200 per month. Therefore, the former AFDC
recipient sees one et the larger,1- cost.; tc surface, in addition to

7.47.7T trTlf AVAtifiLLE
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child care, as an out-of-pocket expense, on a low and very limited

wage. The prospects of bearing $75 weekly in medical costs, and
$120 weekly in unsubsidized child care costs absorbs a full $195

weekly of the hypothetical $280 weekly paycheck, which is around
$235 -$260 after taxes. The difference of $40 weedy or $65, is not

nearly enough to breaklhe cycle of poverty,

Solution:

a. Continuation of Benefits

Continuation of medical benefits for one full year after departure
from AFDC is more than likely not going to result in the dimunition

of costs for the former AFDC recipients Alowever, the ability to
acquire a fairly reasonably priced HMO may be realistic.
Oe would anticipate that this would be a viable first option.

The dilemna represents whether we should continue the long term
provision of benefits, and eventually convert this segment of
society to a national health care format, which we are generally in
favor of, or simply eliminate this benefit after one full year,
which will probably mean that the ability to woo women away from

AFDC would be greatly diminshed.
(Art 4'&1,411

: conversion or continuation q Gould be an
excellent way to begin adminstration of a national health care

program as processing routines would then be in place, and

increasing the staff to begin absorption of other segments of

society greatly eased.

b. Subsidized Employer Health Care Coverage (Max deductible $50)

The other option would be for the employer to be able to gain a

favorable deduction for payment of these services. In this

scenario, the employer could perhaps write off 125% of his pay to

the former AFDC recipient.

I cn
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STATE OF ILLINOIS
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC AID

Phil Bradley, Director

TESTIMONY ON THE FAMILY SUPPORT ACT
MAY 29, 1992

Good Morning. My name is Joseph Antolin and I am Deputy Director of the Illinois
Department of Public Aid. I am here representing Director Phil Bradley, whowas
unable to attend due to other commitments. We appreciate the opportunity to talk
with you today about our experience with employment and training programs for
AFDC clients and to offer our comments and suggestions on the Family Support Act
and its regulations in order to make it work better for the people of Illinois.

I would like to start by saying we strongly support the concept of a block grant to
states for federal JOBS funds the states have been unable to access. This would be
an assertive response to the national recession which has battered the budget of the
states and caused the AFDC rolls to swell to record levels. The block grant should be
used for training, child care, transportation or other services needed to prepare
clients to enter or re-enter the changing workforce.

Illinois has a history which spans more than 20 years with employment and training
pro,o,arams for participants in families on federal AFDC. Prior to the implementation
of the Jobs Opportunity and Basic Skills (JOBS) program, we operated the Work
Incentive program (WIN) and the WIN Demonstration program In 1986, the
Department announced and implemented the Project Chance program which was to
be the umbrella employment and training program for welfare clients.

During the years bro...9.en January 1986 and April 1990 when the JOBS program was
implemented in nois, the Project Chance program tried to serve too many clients
with too few resourc, More than 50% of the individuals in the program were in job
search. There were criticisms from clients, advocates and the legislature for
mandating recipients to search for jobs even though they did not have the education
or skills to obtain or retain employment. In addition the program was faulted for
providing few support. s for the hard to serve. There was no effort to reach the hard to
serve and there was no emphasis on intensive program components.

With the passage of the Family Support Act, Congress mandated that states
restructure their employment and training programs to provide education and
training services and support for the hard to serve. In Illinois we welcomed the
opportunity to design an employment and training program for AFDC clients that
could provide long term inter,9ntion that would lead families not only off of welfare
but also out of poverty. We agree that limited resources should be targeted to the
long term welfare recipient and to young parents.

When Illinois implemented the JOBS program in April 1990, with the input of
advocate groups and other state and local agencies, we designed a volunteer first
program that would target resources to young parents and long term Public Aid
clients. Adult basic education was required for clients without a high school
education and long term education and training were emphasized. By December
1990, there were 18,029 clients in the program. There were 4,401 in adult education
and 7,430 in other education programs. Only 993 were in job search. Services were
being targeted to young parents and long term welfare clients. Intensive programs of
at least 20 hours per week were being designed. Child care and other supportive
services were being provided.

I'
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However, although Illinois had a long history inoperation of employment and
training programs, the Department had never operated an intensive education and
training program for the hard to serve. We did not fully anticipate the increased cost
to the state for the supportive services for these clients. While in the calendar year
prior to the implementation of JOBS, we had been able to serve approximately 36,500
individuals per month with supportive service dollars of $1,243,000 per month. In
December 1990, we found that we were serving 18,029 individuals per month at an
approximate cost of $1,530,000 per month. We were serving half the clients at a
greater expense. Clearly we were not prepared for the increased cost of guaranteeing
supportive services to hard to serve clients in intensive education and training
programs.

.

Although advocate groups and clients were supportive of the new program, because of
the supportive service costs, in January1991, we were forced to implement several
cost containment measures and to close entry into the program until we received our
appropriation in July 1991. Beginning in July 1991, we implemented a slot
management model that allows us to monitor our spending.

The slot management model has allowed us to manage the cost of our program by
limiting the number of individuals we can serve. While there are currently 228,620
AFDC adults in Illinois, we are able to serve an average of 21,787 per month with our
current funding. In order to ensure balance in our program by serving clients who
are ready to go to work and to meet the federal participation rate while living within
our appropriation, we redesigned our program to increase the number of individuals
who are in job search. As one would expect, individuals in job search generally use
less transportation and child care than clients is full time education or training
programs. Currently, 4,784 or 22% of our participants are in job search or job
readiness, and 12,442 are in some type of education program. The remainder are in
orientation, initial assessment or work experience.

Our ability to serve AFDC clients in education and training programs is limited by

the availability of state funding to qualify for the federal match. As in most other
states in the nation, the cost of Medicaid in Illinois has engulfed the budget process in

the need for resources. More than two thirds of the Department's budget is for
medical costs. This is to support one out of every nine citizens in Illinois who qualify
for Medicaid and to pay for one out of every three births. One out of every two
children in Chicago is on Medicaid, and sixty percent of the nursing home residents
in the state are Medicaid eligible. Federal Medicaid requirements and declining state
revenues, due to the recessionary economy and high unemployment, have prohibited
Illinois from allocating its share of the funds to obtain our JOBS allocation.

In Illinois, during the period of the JOBS program, we have had the following
expenditures and drawn in the following federal match:

JOBS (AFDC) EXPENDITURES

QUARTER
ENDING

TOTAL
EXPENDITURES

FEDERAL
SHARE

NET
STATE

6/90 $3,265,168 $2,373,388 $891,780

9/90 $7,901,915 $4,722,189 $3,179,726

12/90 $7,821,194 $5,048,706 $2,772,488

3/91 $6,931,004 $4,578,412 $2,352,592

6/91 $5,332,207 $3,532,359 $1,799,848

9/91 $8,830,816 $5,125,074 $3,705.742

12/91 $5,812,136 $3,771,774 $2,040,362

TOTAL $45,894,440 $29,151,902 $16,742,538
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By the end of June 1992, Illinois will have left untouched more than $88M in federal
funds because of our state's inability to allocate enough state dollars for the JOBS
program. It is anticipated based on our FY'92 funding that we will obtain about
$20M of our federal allocation for JOBS. With this budget, we are able to serve
approximately 21,000 individuals per month. If we were able to obtain the untouched
federal funds, we could serve 22,000 additional individuals per month. These federal
dollars could provide increased funding for child care and education. In the long
term, these dollars could substantially improve the lives of poor children and families
in this state. We do not want to continue losing this opportunity.

Thus, Illinois supports the issuance of the federal funds for the JOBS program as a
grant to the states. The grant should allow the states enough flexibility to develop
programs that provide education, training, and employment for adults, but also
provide preventive services for teens, supportive services like child care, and servicesthat prevent welfare dependency.

The issuance of grants to the states should not place additional federal restrictions or
requirements on the states. For example, while SB 2303 provides for full federal
funding for the JOBS program, it places requirements on the states to serve all
non-exempt AFDC clients and increases participation rates. States would be at risk
of losing 50% of the match if they were not able to meet the participation
requirements. This type of legislation would reduce the quality of the programs that
have been designed and make it difficult for administrators to sell the program to
their legislators for funding.

In addition to increasing federal funding for the JOBS program, there are other
legislative and regulatory changes that should be madeor required by Congress to
improve the opportunities for AFDC clients to become self- sufficient. I would like tocomment on several of these.

Prevention Initiatives

The JOBS regulations provide for, services to adults receiving .AFDC. While there is
mention in the regulations of assessing the "needs of any child of the individual", the
participant in the program is the adult or young parent. The federal regulations
inexplicably do not encourage, and in fact, seem to prohibit prevention initiatives for
teens in AFDC families. By working only with the adult caretaker, the JOBS
program is missing a critical opportunity to intervene with thesoon to be adult
children of the AFDC clients to provide supports and to reduce the possibility of
inter-generational welfare dependency.

Illinois with state funds has operated initiatives for teens that have been recognized
as being successful interventions. Two such programs are Project Pride and Project
Prepare.

Project Pride, a nationally recognized and award winning demonstration program,
was operated in a Joliet, Illinois high school for several years. The program helped
young women from families receiving AFDC to become economically self-sufficient. It
did so by preventing, rather than reacting to, teen pregnancy. The two main goals of
Project Pride were to teach young women the skills they needed to get and keep jobs
and to provide services to help them prevent early pregnancy. Project Pride served
179 participants with 1,134 tutoring sessions and 40 mentors. In one semester, the
young women participating improved or maintained their overall grades, passed moreclasses and received higher grades. Before the program ended, due to the
unavailability of federal match, 107 entered full time employment.
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Project Prepare is designed to help at risk youth break the cycle of dependency and
achieve self-sufficiency by staying in school and obtaining marketable skills. The
program provides a variety of services including counseling, crisis intervention,
vocational training, tutoring, literacy and job readiness to approximately 5,500 youth
between the ages of 16-21 who are at risk of school dropout. The program is located

in three Chicago high schools and links Youth Guidance (a private, not-for-profit
organization), the Chicago Public School system and major corporations in. a program

to provide students with needed services, life skills, academic and vocational training,

work experience and employment. The students in the program are expected to
advance academically, graduate from high school, obtain employment, and enroll in

advanced training or college in greater numbers than they would have without this
intervention. This is widely considered among the most successful programs to
provide such intervention. It too, however, is at risk of losing IDPA funding due to
the unavailability of federal match.

If we are to succeed in this effort, JOBS regulations must be revised to allow states to

fund successful programs such as Project Pride and Project Prepare, and to consider
teens participating in these programs as JOBS clients. This would help states meet
participation requirements and would at the same time provide prevention of future
welfare dependency.

In addition, there are affirmative regulatory requirements that create barriers to
designing programs that best meet the needs of Public Aid clients. I would like to

mention these.

241;193aPadiciaationaesauirement

While we agree that states should be held accountable for performance, the current
20 hour participation rate forces the development of employability plans to meet the
20 hour rule rather than to meet the unique needs of the individual participant. An

intensive 20 hour per week program can provide structure and intense training
needed by some clients, however, it is not necessarily the beat program for a client
just entering the program with a youngchild or other problems.

Specifically, the participation rate calculation methodology causes states to focus on
such non-productive issues as the need to make sure program offerings begin on a
certain day of the month, or a certain day of the week, in order to avoid losing hours
of participation. For example, an individual who begins participation in a 20 hour

weekly program during the second week of the month will not be counted as
participating 20 hours weekly for monthlyreporting purposes. Participation is
calculated by taking three weeks of participation in the month and dividing by four
weeks, resulting in only 15 hours ofweekly participation instead of 20.

The arbitrary 20 hour per week benchmark discourages states from encouraging
participants to enroll in established post-secondary education programs, because
many of these programs do not have structured activities 20 hours per week that
begin on the first of the month. This is an unfortunate departure from the purposes
of the Family Support Act, because education will often lead individuals to escape
long-term welfare dependence.

The continuation of the 20 hour rule as presently promulgated is ill-advised for
several reasons:

1) It impairs the ability of JOBS workers to take into account the participant's
physical capacity, skills, experience, health and safety, and family
responsibilities in making their Project Chance assignment, as required by the
Family Support Act, 42 U.S.C. 684(a). As has been demonstrated by the
extensive research findings of Project Match, a unique Illinois employment and
training program serving clients in Cabrini Green public housing, for many
individuals, 20 hours is neither a desirable or practical level of participation,
particularly at the beginning of their participation.

160
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2) Many component activities are not generally available for 20 hours or more per
week. In particular, literacy and other below post-secondary education activities
are normally offered on a less than 20 hour per week basis. This, in large part,
reflects the judgment of providers of these services that individuals do not benefit
from such an intensive level of participation.

3) Not even full time enrollment in post-secondary education, which is 12 hours of
class weekly, qualifies as participation due to insufficient hours. This is because
unsupervised study hours cannot be counted.

4) Requiring all participants to have 20 hours of participation will waste scarce
supportive services resources on participants who must add "fillers'. to their basic
less-than-20-hours-per-week adult education or job training programs.

Rather than the strict 20 hour per week participation rule, the regulation should
consider individuals participating if they are attending and making satisfactory
progress in an education or training program in accordance with their employability
plan. The 20 hour rule could and should remain as a goal where it is appropriate to
the individual's needs.

This change would allow states to serve more individuals in programs that are better
designed to meet client needs rather than to meet a federal requirement.

A.111c1.12.Work.F.agelience Component

The state will be required by Federal statute, to operate an Unemployed Parent Work
Experience component beginning in FFY '94. The law requires that 40% of the
principal wage earners in AFDC-U cases participate at least 16 hours per week in
this program. This level of participation is required to ensure receipt of the enhanced
Federal match.

The Department has the following concerns:

The mandate of 75% participation for the AFDC-U population by FY '97
would use more than half of our current available resources. To continue to
provide basic education opportunities for all other clients at the same time
would require state resources which may not be available.

The redirection of resources, away from the other target groups especially
young parents, would change the focus of JOBS from assisting clients
working toward self-sufficiency to filling work experience assignments.

The Work Experience requirement for the AFDC-U population would create
a two-tiered approach to component activity. The AFDC-U clients would
not have the same choice of activities as other clients regardless of the
clients' individualized education or re-training needs to effectively re-enter
the work force.

We recommend that the requirement be eliminated and that AFDC-U clients be
required to participate in appropriate JOBS activities leading to self-sufficiency.

1 6i
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AFDC Program's

While not sfically under the Family Support Act, there are within Title IV-A of

the SocialSecupecirity Act several requirements that create b-rriers to employment and
family stability. These barriers cannot be ignored if we are to develop employment
and training programs that lead to permanent employment and a path out of poverty

for AFDC clients. Consequently, I would like to briefly discuss these requirements
and their impact on families.

The 100 Hour Rule (the two parent household penalty)

The 100 hour rule makes AFDC-U two parent households automatically
ineligible for AFDC if the principal wage earner works 100 hours a month
regardless of the amount of wages. The rule discourages low income full
time employment and employment of more than 100 hours per month but
less than full time, as a means ofentering the job market. This rule should
be eliminated so that two parent families, at a minimum, can receive
assistance after their income isbudgeted to reduce cash assistance on the
same basis as single parent families.

The 30 +1/3 Earned Income Exemption

Currently when an AFDC client becomes employed, the first $30.00 and 1/3
of the remainder is not counted in determining the amount of financial
assistance for the first four consecutive months of employment. After
receiving the 30 and 1/3 deduction for four months, only a $30 monthly
disregard is allowed for the following 8 months. The result is a dramatic
drop in take home income due to working. A four month support incentive
is insufficient. Other alternatives to this formula include a delay of initial
budgeting of earned income and thedisregard of a flat amount or
percentage for a time period sufficient to assist in transitioning to
self-sufficiency.

The $90 Employment Expense

An employment expense of $90 is deducted from gross income to arrive at a
net income figure for budgeting purposes. This is meant to cover taxes,
other mandatory deductions, transportation, clothing, lunches and other
expenses of working. Actual expenses of employment will often exceed $90.

Connection to the Labor Force (YoungParents Two Parent family)

For a two-parent household to be eligible for AFDC-U, one of the parents
must be unemployed with a sufficient work history to establish a connection
with the labor force. In the four years preceding AFDC application, the
parent must have received earnings or gone to school for four quarters aosi
received earnings in at least two more quarters. This rule adversely
impacts most heavily on young parents, especially those who have focused
on education rather than employment or those who have dropped out of

high school and are unemployed. Let's carve an exception to this AFDC-U
rule for young parents under 25.

Self-Employment

There are disincentives in the income regulations which prevent individuals
for considering self-employment. For self-employed individuals, the asset
limitation of $1,000 to remain eligible for public assistance obstructs the
individual from acquiring capital or equipment for the business. Any funds
earned by the individual in a self-employment venture cannot be reinvested
into the business. Changing these regulations to remove the disincentives
would allow self-employment to become a viable alternative for individuals
on public assistance especially in economically depressed areas where other
employment options are limited.
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The Family Support Act has provided states with the framework they need to provide
successful supports for AFDC clients. Extended Medical Assistance and Transitional
Child Care provide families with the guarantees they need when entering
employment to become economically independent. The new Title IV-A At-Risk Child
Care funds further support very low income families in maintaining self-sufficiency.
Long term education and training needed for young parents and families to leave the
welfare rolls and escape poverty is a large step in the right direction. But the key to
the future success of the Family Support Act in Illinois is the issuance of all available
federal funds for the JOBS program as a grant to the states. This funding method
would enable the states to fully address the intent of the Family Support Act, provide
education, training, child care and other supportive services to welfare recipients and
young parents, and more creatively address the prevention of AFDC dependency.

Thank you for your interest in this matter and the opportunity for me to present
these issues at this forum
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Testimony
Illinois State Senator Alice Palmer

United States House of Representatives Ways and Means Committee

May 29, 1992
Chicago, Illinois

Good Morning. My name is State Senator Alice Palmer. I represent State

Senate District 13 in the Illinois State Legislature. I would like to

thank you for the opportunity to testify on behalf of the citizens in my

district.

When the federal Family Support Act was adopted by Congress in 1989,

Illinois took up the challenge. The Department of Public Aid formed a

partnership with the advocacy community and worked to develop the most

innovative employment training program ever implemented in Illinois. The

process took 15 months of debate and negotiation to come to fruition.

While the plan that emerged was not perfect, it was viewed as a viable

beginning. For the first time, the phrase 'employment program' stood for

hope, not another punitive hurdle that AFDC mothers were forced to

overcome or another way to reduce the welfare rolls by limiting families'

access to assistance. Instead, the new JOBS component of our old Project

Chance program stressed basic literacy skills, recognized that education

was essential to providing women and their families a real chance for

self-sufficiency and emphasized Jobs skills and training that would lead

to a living wage, not just to any Job.

Yet only 9 months after the program had begun with more clients

requesting services than could be served, it was reported that the

program had been seriously underfunded and without a supplemental

appropriation or serious cost-containment measures the program would be

out of funds before the end of FY 91. Additional funds were not

forthcoming. Instead support service costs were cut by placing

volunteers on rapidly escalating waiting lists.

Simultaneously, the State's budget woes - escalating costs and

diminishing revenues - forced deep budget cuts In human service

programs. Illinois' GRF FY 91 JOBS appropriation of $19.6 million

slipped to $14.6 million in FY 92--a 25% reduction. Correspondingly,

1ELt
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federal reimbursements decreased 228--from $24.5 million in FY 91 to an

estimated level of $19 million in FY 92.

With the reductions in funds came a subtle change in the direction of the

program. In FY 91, 8% of the active participants were involved in Job

search. Fewer dollars forced the program to rely more heavily on this

component for participation rates. By FY 92, the average number of

participants actively involved in Job search each month had risen to 37%.

Without an additional influx of federal funds, the outlook for the

program in FY 93 is even bleaker, as evidenced by the Governor's proposed

budget. Participation rates for JOBS are held at the federal minimum for

the enhanced rate - 18,000 active participants compared to 22,000

receiving services in FY 91. The current comprehensive statewide program

is targeted for replacement with one that effectively disenfranchises

AFDC families in 75% of counties in the State and eliminates 25

innovative training contracts. And, the Governor wants to move all but

the administration of the program to the community college system without

accompanying State funds.

A mere two years Into the program, policy makers have been forced to

focus their energy not on upgrading the program and further customizing

it to needs of Illinois' AFDC families, rather on service delivery for

the least dollars and gimmicks to draw down more federal funds at the

same time holding the State's general funds commitment constant.

Illinois' continued inability to allocate sufficient state revenue to the

program to capture its entire federal allocation is a loss to AFDC

families and to taxpayers alike. This same bleak fiscal forecast for the

upcoming budget year has generated proposals to eliminate transitional

payments to AFDC families designed to counteract retrospective budgeting,

elimination of a grace period for noncooperation, cash grant levels held

at the FY 91 level AND a JOBS program so poorly funded that volunteers -

xis of AFDC families exempt from participation in the program

voluntarily seeking education and employment assistance to become

self-sufficient - are turned away.

What could make a difference in Illinois? Repeal, either permanently or
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temporarily, the required State match would truly give the JOBS program

and its participants a SECOND CHANCE. Permitting Illinois to draw down

the entire federal allocation for at least 24 months while holding the

State's general funds commitment constant would give the State breathing

room and provide meaningful employment and training opportunities for

countless Illinoisans.

My office and I stand ready to work with you to provide Illinois AFDC

families with the kind of program the framers of the JOBS program

envisioned.

(2104Z)
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